

Daniela de Oliveira Gonçalves

Non-clinical Evaluation of the Pharmacokinetics and Pharmacodynamics of Opicapone, a Novel Catechol-O-methyltransferase Inhibitor

Tese de Doutoramento em Ciências Farmacêuticas, especialidade de Farmacologia e Farmacoterapia, orientada pelo Professor Doutor Amílcar Celta Falcão Ramos Ferreira e pelo Professor Doutor Gilberto Lourenço Alves, apresentada à Faculdade de Farmácia da Universidade de Coimbra.

Março 2017



Universidade de Coimbra

Non-clinical Evaluation of the Pharmacokinetics and Pharmacodynamics of Opicapone, a Novel Catechol-O-methyltransferase Inhibitor

Tese de Doutoramento em Ciências Farmacêuticas, especialidade de Farmacologia e Farmacoterapia, orientada pelo Professor Doutor Amílcar Celta Falcão Ramos Ferreira e pelo Professor Doutor Gilberto Lourenço Alves e apresentada à Faculdade de Farmácia da Universidade de Coimbra

Março 2017

C ·



FFUC FACULDADE DE FARMÁCIA UNIVERSIDADE DE COIMBRA

The experimental work presented in this thesis was performed under the scientific supervision of Professor Amílcar Celta Falcão Ramos Ferreira and Professor Gilberto Lourenço Alves at the Laboratory of Pharmacology, Faculty of Pharmacy, University of Coimbra and at the Health Sciences Research Centre, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Beira Interior.

O trabalho experimental apresentado nesta tese foi realizado sob a orientação científica do Professor Doutor Amílcar Celta Falcão Ramos Ferreira e do Professor Doutor Gilberto Lourenço Alves no Laboratório de Farmacologia da Faculdade de Farmácia da Universidade de Coimbra e no Centro de Investigação em Ciências da Saúde da Faculdade de Ciências da Saúde da Universidade da Beira Interior.





С



The work developed under the scope of the present thesis was supported by Portuguese Foundation for Science and Technology (SFRH/BD/70918/2010) through the Human Potential Operational Programme (POPH) which is co-funded by European Social Fund (FSE), European Union, and by BIAL – Portela & C^a S.A., Portugal.

O trabalho desenvolvido no âmbito da presente tese foi apoiado pela Fundação para a Ciência e a Tecnologia (SFRH/BD/70918/2010) através do Programa Operacional Potencial Humano (POPH) cofinanciado pelo Fundo Social Europeu (FSE), União Europeia, e pelos laboratórios BIAL – Portela & Cª S.A., Portugal.











UNIÃO EUROPEIA Fundo Social Europeu

Aos meus Pais, À minha Irmã

Ao Toni

AGRADECIMENTOS

A realização do trabalho apresentado nesta dissertação e a escrita da mesma foi sem dúvida um grande desafio pessoal e profissional. Contudo, a finalização desta etapa não teria sido possível se durante este longo e tortuoso percurso não tivesse o apoio e incentivo de todos vocês. Sem eles, estou certa, este percurso teria sido ainda mais longo e árduo.

Ao Professor Doutor Amílcar Falcão, meu orientador,

gostaria de começar por agradecer o convite que me dirigiu para ingressar neste grande desafio que é o Doutoramento e a confiança que depositou em mim para levar a cabo o presente projeto. Quero também aqui expressar a minha gratidão pela amizade e constante encorajamento, pela orientação e apoio científico, e ainda pelas críticas, sempre num espírito construtivo e incentivador, que tanto contribuíram para o meu crescimento pessoal e profissional ao longo destes anos.

Ao Professor Doutor Gilberto Alves, meu coorientador,

o meu agradecimento e reconhecimento pela sua orientação científica, pelos conhecimentos partilhados, pela permanente disponibilidade com que sempre acedeu ajudar-me a encontrar soluções para as dúvidas e os problemas que foram surgindo ao longo desta aventura, e ainda pela dedicação, apoio e paciência. O seu contributo foi sem dúvida crucial para a realização deste trabalho, possibilitando-me estar hoje aqui a dirigir-lhe estas humildes palavras.

Ao Professor Doutor Patrício Soares-da-Silva,

Diretor do Departamento de Investigação e Desenvolvimento dos Laboratórios BIAL, o meu sincero agradecimento pelo apoio concedido para a concretização deste projeto e pela oportunidade de trabalhar em colaboração com os Laboratórios BIAL.

À Doutora Maria João Bonifácio,

investigadora e responsável pelo Serviço de Identificação de Alvos e Farmacologia Primária dos Laboratórios BIAL, agradeço os ensinamentos transmitidos, a sua disponibilidade e todo o apoio facultado na implementação do ensaio *in vitro-ex vivo* para determinação da atividade da catecol-*O*-metiltransferase (COMT) no Laboratório de Farmacologia da Faculdade de Farmácia da Universidade de Coimbra. Agradeço igualmente o seu envolvimento direto na determinação da concentração de metanefrina presente nas amostras provenientes do ensaio acima referido.

Às Professoras Doutoras Dulce Cotrim e Margarida Caramona,

o meu obrigada pelo carinho e cuidado que sempre demostraram para comigo, bem como pelos incentivos e apoio constantes.

À Ana Fortuna,

agradeço a força, o carinho e as palavras de encorajamento e estímulo nos momentos mais difíceis desta longa etapa, bem como o permanente acompanhamento e suporte. Obrigada igualmente por todas as sugestões que contribuíram para o enriquecimento da presente dissertação.

Às minhas colegas e queridas amigas do Laboratório, Ana Serralheiro, Joana Almeida e Sousa e Joana Bicker,

o meu agradecimento especial por toda a amizade, entreajuda, força e companheirismo, pelos desabafos e por tudo aquilo que passámos juntas. Acreditem, cada uma de vocês teve um papel importante nesta etapa da minha vida, tanto a nível científico como a nível pessoal. *Anita*, obrigada pela tua dedicação na minha iniciação à investigação e integração no laboratório, por partilhares comigo toda a tua experiência e conhecimentos e por todos os teus conselhos, opiniões e sugestões. *Joanita*, pelas nossas "aventuras" tanto no laboratório como fora dele, pelas palavras amigas e aconchegantes dadas no momento certo e pelas discussões frutíferas, o meu sincero obrigada. *Bicker*, obrigada por me fazeres rir mesmo nos piores momentos com o teu humor tão peculiar, pela companhia nos nossos "lenchinhos" e por me mostrares que por maiores que sejam as contrariedades com empenho e perseverança nada é impossível.

Ao João Abrantes,

obrigada pela amizade, pela troca de ideias e, acima de tudo, por me mostrares que nunca devemos desistir dos nossos sonhos e que, com persistência e trabalho árduo, aqui ou em qualquer outra parte do mundo, um dia conseguiremos alcançá-los.

A todos os meus colegas de Doutoramento,

pelo companheirismo, apoio científico e, sobretudo, pelos bons momentos de convívio e descontração proporcionados nos nossos "Seminários científicos", "Driblelabs", jantares de Natal e em muitas outras ocasiões.

À Fundação para a Ciência e a Tecnologia,

pela atribuição da Bolsa de Doutoramento, tornando exequível a realização deste trabalho.

Aos Laboratórios BIAL,

o meu agradecimento pela cedência dos compostos em estudo, pelo fornecimento de outros recursos materiais indispensáveis à execução deste trabalho de investigação e pela amabilidade de dispensar tempo dos seus colaboradores e recursos para a quantificação da metanefrina nas amostras provenientes dos ensaios de avaliação da atividade da COMT realizados no âmbito da presente tese.

A todos os meus Amigos e Familiares,

pelo constante encorajamento, paciência, apoio e suporte, pelos desabafos e por me fazerem rir e "esquecer" durante alguns momentos os problemas. Sem a vossa amizade e carinho este caminho teria sido ainda mais difícil de percorrer.

À minha querida Irmã, Bruna Gonçalves,

gostaria de agradecer as gargalhadas, as conversas, a amizade, a cumplicidade, as "turras" (como diz o papá às vezes parecemos "o cão e o gato") e, acima de tudo, por estares sempre presente.

Aos meus queridos Pais,

Felícia Gonçalo e Hermenegildo Gonçalves,

estarei eternamente grata por todas as condições e oportunidades que me proporcionaram ao longo da vida para que pudesse chegar hoje aqui. Sei que fizeram muitos sacríficos para que isto fosse possível. Pelo Amor e apoio incondicionais, por sempre acreditarem em mim e nas minhas capacidades mesmo quando eu já não acreditava, pelos constantes incentivos, pelos conselhos, pelos valores e ensinamentos que sempre me transmitiram, pela inesgotável paciência, pelo exemplo de vida e por TUDO o resto, o meu OBRIGADA mais especial de todos.

Ao Toni,

agradeço por todo o Amor e cumplicidade, pelo constante apoio, ajuda e força, pela visão prática e descomplicada da vida, pelos mimos, paciência, compreensão e alguns "reforços negativos", mas especialmente por tudo aquilo que não se explica, não se escreve, mas se sente e vive. Foste sem dúvida um pilar fundamental ao longo de toda esta etapa. Obrigada do fundo do coração por TUDO!

A todos, o meu sincero e sentido OBRIGADA!!!

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF FIGURES	v
LIST OF TABLES	ix
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xi
PUBLICATIONS	xiii
ABSTRACT/RESUMO	xvii
CHAPTER I – GENERAL INTRODUCTION	1
I.1. Parkinson's Disease and its Pharmacological Treatment	3
I.1.1. A Bit of History	5
I.1.2. Parkinson's Disease	7
I.1.2.1. Epidemiology	7
I.1.2.2. Pathology and Pathogenesis	9
I.1.2.3. Clinical Features and Diagnosis	12
I.1.3. Pharmacotherapy of Parkinson's Disease	20
I.1.3.1. Antiparkinsonian Drugs Used to Treat Motor Symptoms and Treatment Motor Complications	-related 21
I.2. COMT Enzyme and its Inhibitors in Parkinson's Disease	33
I.2.1. COMT Enzyme	36
I.2.1.1. COMT Gene Polymorphisms	39
I.2.2. COMT Inhibitors	41
I.2.2.1. Pharmacokinetics of the Second-generation COMT Inhibitors	43
I.2.2.2. Effect of the Second-generation COMT Inhibitors in COMT Activity	47
I.2.2.3. Safety and Toxicity of the Second-generation COMT Inhibitors	49
I.2.3. Why Is There a Current Need for New COMT Inhibitors?	50
I.2.4. The New Third-generation COMT Inhibitor: Opicapone	50
I.3. Aims of this Thesis	59
CHAPTER II – BIOANALYSIS OF OPICAPONE AND BIA 9-1079	63
II.1. General Introduction	65
II.2. An HPLC-DAD Method for the Simultaneous Quantification of Opicapone (BIA 9-	-1067) and
its Active Metabolite in Human Plasma	69
II.2.1. Introduction	71
II.2.2. Materials and Methods	73

II.2.2.1. Chemicals and Reagents	73
II.2.2.2. Stock Solutions, Calibration Standards, and Quality Control Samples	73
II.2.2.3. Sample Preparation	74
II.2.2.4. HPLC-DAD Instrumentation and Chromatographic Conditions	74
II.2.2.5. Method Validation	75
II.2.3. Results and Discussion	77
II.2.3.1. Method Development	77
II.2.3.2. Method Validation	78
II.2.3.3. Method Application	81
II.2.4. Conclusion	83
II.3. Development of a Liquid Chromatography Assay for the Determination of Opicapone a BIA 9-1079 in Rat Matrices	nd 85
II.3.1. Introduction	87
II.3.2. Materials and Methods	89
II.3.2.1. Chemicals and Reagents	89
II.3.2.2. Preparation of Stock Solutions, Calibration Standards, and Quality Control Samples	89
II.3.2.3. Blank Rat Plasma and Tissues	90
II.3.2.4. Chromatographic System and Conditions	91
II.3.2.5. Sample Preparation	91
II.3.2.6. Method Validation	92
II.3.2.7. Method Application and Pharmacokinetic Analysis	94
II.3.3. Results and Discussion	95
II.3.3.1. Method Development	95
II.3.3.2. Method Validation	99
II.3.3.3. Method Application and Pharmacokinetic Study	105
II.3.4. Conclusion	107
CHAPTER III – PHARMACOKINETICS OF OPICAPONE, A THIRD-GENERATION COMT INHIBITOI AFTER SINGLE AND MULTIPLE ORAL ADMINISTRATION: A COMPARATIVE STUDY IN THE RAT	R, [.] 109
III.1. Introduction	111
III.2. Materials and Methods	113
III.2.1. Drugs and Reagents	113
III.2.2. Animals	113

III.2.3. Experimental Design	114
III.2.3.1. Single-dose Pharmacokinetic Study	114
III.2.3.2. Multiple-dose Pharmacokinetic Study	114
III.2.4. Drug Analysis	115
III.2.5. Pharmacokinetic Analysis	115
III.2.6. Statistical Analysis	116
III.3. Results	117
III.3.1. Single-dose Pharmacokinetic Study	117
III.3.2. Multiple-dose Pharmacokinetic Study	119
III.4. Discussion	121
CHAPTER IV – A SINGLE- AND MULTIPLE-DOSE STUDY TO INVESTIGATE THE PHARMACOKI	NETICS
AND PHARMACODYNAMICS OF OPICAPONE, A NOVEL COMT INHIBITOR, IN THE RAT	125
IV.1. Introduction	127
IV.2. Materials and Methods	129
IV.2.1. Drugs and Reagents	129
IV.2.2. Animals	129
IV.2.3. Experimental Design	130
IV.2.3.1. Single-dose Study	130
IV.2.3.2. Multiple-dose Study	131
IV.2.4. Opicapone and BIA 9-1079 Bioanalysis	131
IV.2.5. COMT Activity Determination	132
IV.2.6. Data Analysis	133
IV.2.6.1. Pharmacokinetic Analysis	133
IV.2.6.2. Pharmacodynamic Analysis	134
IV.2.6.3. Pharmacodynamic Modelling	134
IV.3. Results	136
IV.3.1. Pharmacokinetics of Opicapone and BIA 9-1079	136
IV.3.2. COMT Inhibition by Opicapone	138
IV.4. Discussion	143
CHAPTER V – GENERAL DISCUSSION	147
CHAPTER VI – CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES	159
REFERENCES	165

LIST OF FIGURES

 Biosynthesis and metabolism of dopamine Metabolism of levodopa by aromatic <i>L</i>-amino acid decarboxylase (AADC) and catechol-<i>O</i>-methyltransferase (COMT) The <i>O</i>-methylation reaction of epinephrine to metanephrine catalysed by catechol-<i>O</i>-methyltransferase (COMT), as an example Potential metabolic pathways for tolcapone in human (H) and in rat (R) Potential metabolic pathways for entacapone in human (H) and 	24 35 39 44
 Metabolism of levodopa by aromatic <i>L</i>-amino acid decarboxylase (AADC) and catechol-<i>O</i>-methyltransferase (COMT) The <i>O</i>-methylation reaction of epinephrine to metanephrine catalysed by catechol-<i>O</i>-methyltransferase (COMT), as an example Potential metabolic pathways for tolcapone in human (H) and in rat (R) Potential metabolic pathways for entacapone in human (H) and 	35 39 44
The <i>O</i> -methylation reaction of epinephrine to metanephrine catalysed by catechol- <i>O</i> -methyltransferase (COMT), as an example Potential metabolic pathways for tolcapone in human (H) and in rat (R) Potential metabolic pathways for entacapone in human (H) and	39 44
Potential metabolic pathways for tolcapone in human (H) and in rat (R) Potential metabolic pathways for entacapone in human (H) and	44
Potential metabolic pathways for entacapone in human (H) and	
in rat (R)	45
Potential metabolic pathways for nitecapone in human (H) and in rat (R)	46
Main metabolic pathways for nebicapone in rodents [rat (R) and mouse (M)] and in human (H)	47
Metabolic pathways for opicapone in human (H) and in rat (R)	52
Chemical structures of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079), and tamoxifen used as internal standard (IS).	71
Typical HPLC-DAD chromatograms of extracted human plasma samples: blank sample at 257 nm (A1) and at 271 nm (A2), sample spiked at level of the lower limit of quantification (25 ng/mL) at 257 nm (B1) and at 271 nm (B2), and sample spiked at level of the higher limit of the calibration range (3000 ng/mL) at 257 nm (C1) and at 271 nm (C2)	79
Representative HPLC-DAD chromatograms of a real plasma sample from a healthy subject administered with opicapone at 257 nm (A1) and at 271 nm (A2). In this plasma sample, collected at 3.0 h post-dose, the plasma concentrations of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 measured by HPLC-DAD were respectively 1389.4 ng/mL (1361.9 ng/mL by LC-MS/MS – reference method)	, 3
	Main metabolic pathways for nebicapone in rodents [rat (R) and mouse (M)] and in human (H) Metabolic pathways for opicapone in human (H) and in rat (R) Chemical structures of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079), and tamoxifen used as internal standard (IS). Typical HPLC-DAD chromatograms of extracted human plasma samples: blank sample at 257 nm (A1) and at 271 nm (A2), sample spiked at level of the lower limit of quantification (25 ng/mL) at 257 nm (B1) and at 271 nm (B2), and sample spiked at level of the higher limit of the calibration range (3000 ng/mL) at 257 nm (C1) and at 271 nm (C2) Representative HPLC-DAD chromatograms of a real plasma sample from a healthy subject administered with opicapone at 257 nm (A1) and at 271 nm (A2). In this plasma sample, collected at 3.0 h post-dose, the plasma concentrations of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 measured by HPLC-DAD were respectively 1389.4 ng/mL (1361.9 ng/mL by LC-MS/MS – reference method)

Figure II.3.1 Chromatograms of extracted blank plasma samples applying the conditions reported by Gonçalves *et al.* [269]: human plasma at 257 nm (A1) and at 271 nm (A2), and rat plasma at 257 nm (B1) and at 271 nm (B2). In blank rat plasma samples, a relevant impurity (Impur) appears at the retention time of BIA 9-1079 (8.3 min using the conditions reported by Gonçalves *et al.* [269])

- Figure II.3.2 Typical HPLC-DAD chromatograms of extracted rat samples: blank plasma at 271 nm (A1) and at 300 nm (A2); plasma spiked with internal standard (IS) and analytes (0.3 μg/mL) at 271 nm (B1) and at 300 nm (B2); blank liver homogenate supernatant at 257 nm (C1) and at 300 nm (C2); and liver homogenate supernatant spiked with IS and analytes (opicapone at 0.25 μg/mL and BIA 9-1079 at 0.35 μg/mL) at 257 nm (D1) and at 300 nm (D2). Impur 1, impurity at the retention time of IS; Impur 2, impurity at the retention time of BIA 9-1079. Peak shape and chromatographic behaviour of the analytes in kidney homogenate supernatant were very similar to those obtained in liver homogenate supernatant
- **Figure II.3.3** Mean plasma concentration-time profiles of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 following a single oral dose of opicapone (100 mg/kg) to rats. Symbols represent the mean values \pm standard error of the mean (SEM) of three determinations per time point obtained from different rats (n = 3)
- Figure III.1 Mean plasma concentration-time profiles of opicapone (A) and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079; B) following single oral administration of opicapone (30, 60 and 90 mg/kg) to Wistar rats. The inset in B shows an expanded representation of the concentration-time profiles of BIA 9-1079 in a shorter y-axis scale. Symbols represent the mean values ± standard error of the mean (SEM) of eight determinations per time point (*n* = 8)
- **Figure III.2** Mean plasma concentration-time profiles of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079) following a single oral administration of opicapone 30 mg/kg (A; these profiles were also shown in Figure III.1, but they were here replicated to facilitate the comparison of both dosage regimens) and the last dose of a seven day once-daily regimen with opicapone 30 mg/kg (B) to Wistar rats. Symbols represent the mean values \pm standard error of the mean (SEM) of eight determinations per time point (n = 8)

98

106

95

118

119

- **Figure IV.1** Mean concentration-time profiles of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079) in plasma (A1) and liver (B1) following a single oral administration and the last oral dose of a seven day once-daily regimen of opicapone (30 mg/kg) to Wistar rats. The expanded partial representation of the corresponding concentration-time profiles of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 up to 24 h post-dosing are also plotted for plasma (A2) and liver (B2), respectively. Symbols represent the mean values ± standard error of the mean (SEM) of three determinations per time point (n = 3)
- **Figure IV.2** Mean catechol-*O*-methyltransferase (COMT) activity (% of control)-time profiles in erythrocyte, liver and kidney following a single oral administration (A1) and the last oral dose of a seven day once-daily regimen (B1) of opicapone (30 mg/kg) to Wistar rats. The expanded partial representation of the corresponding erythrocyte, liver and kidney COMT activity-time profiles up to 24 h post-dosing are also plotted for single-dose (A2) and multiple-dose (B2) studies, respectively. Symbols represent the mean values ± standard error of the mean (SEM) of three determinations per time point (n = 3), except for erythrocytes in the single-dose study at 2 h post-dose and liver in the multiple-dose study at 48 h post-dose which result from two determinations (n = 2) due to loss of experimental samples
- **Figure IV.3** Non-linear regression fittings of erythrocyte, liver and kidney COMT activity (% of control) *versus* time following a single oral dose administration and the last oral dose of a seven day once-daily regimen of opicapone (30 mg/kg) to Wistar rats. Symbols represent means of three determinations per time point (n = 3). Curves represent enzyme inhibition modelled using Eq. 5, by adjusting the model parameters to the experimental data with non-linear least-squares fitting. The R² values of the fitting ranged from 0.93 (erythrocyte COMT activity in multiple-dose study) to 0.99 (kidney COMT activity in multiple-dose study)

136

139

vii

LIST OF TABLES

Table I.1.1	Familial (monogenic) forms of Parkinson's disease	8
Table I.1.2	Motor and non-motor symptoms of Parkinson's disease	13
Table I.1.3	The UK Parkinson's Disease Society Brain Bank clinical diagnostic criteria	16
Table I.1.4	The International Parkinson and Movement Disorder Society clinical diagnostic criteria for Parkinson's disease	18
Table I.1.5	The main pharmacological treatment options for relief of motor symptoms and complications of Parkinson's disease and their key advantages and disadvantages	22
Table II.2.1	Precision (% CV) and accuracy (% Bias) for the determination of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in human plasma samples at concentrations of the lower limit of quantification (*), at low, middle and high concentrations of the calibration range and following a sample dilution (*) by a 5-fold factor ($n = 5$)	80
Table II.2.2	Absolute recovery (%) of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 from human plasma (<i>n</i> = 5)	81
Table II.2.3	Stability (values in percentage) of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in human plasma ($n = 5$)	81
Table II.3.1	Calibration curve parameters (mean values) of opicapone and its metabolite (BIA 9-1079) in rat matrices ($n = 5$)	100
Table II.3.2	Intra- and inter-day precision (% CV) and accuracy (% Bias) achieved for the determination of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rat matrices at the concentration of the lower limit of quantification (*), at low, middle and high concentrations of the calibration range and following a sample dilution (#) by a 5-fold factor ($n = 5$)	101
Table II.3.3.	Absolute recovery from rat matrices (%) of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 obtained employing the optimized sample treatment and extraction procedures. Low, medium and high quality control samples were used ($n = 5$)	103
Table II.3.4	Stability (values in percentage) of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rat matrices ($n = 5$) under the conditions that mimic sample handling and storage	104

Table II.3.5	Plasma pharmacokinetic parameters of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 following a single oral dose of opicapone (100 mg/kg) to rats	106
Table III.1	Plasma pharmacokinetic parameters of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079) following single oral doses of opicapone (30, 60 and 90 mg/kg) to rats ($n = 8$ per group, unless otherwise noted)	118
Table III.2	Plasma pharmacokinetic parameters of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079) following single and multiple oral doses of opicapone (30 mg/kg) to rats (<i>n</i> = 8 per group, unless otherwise noted)	120
Table IV.1	Pharmacokinetic parameters of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079) following single and multiple oral doses of opicapone (30 mg/kg) to rats ($n = 3$ per time point)	138
Table IV.2	Pharmacodynamic parameters of erythrocyte, liver and kidney catechol- <i>O</i> -methyltransferase (COMT) inhibition following single and multiple oral doses of opicapone (30 mg/kg) to rats (<i>n</i> = 3 per time point, unless otherwise noted)	140

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AADC	Aromatic L-amino acid decarboxylase
AUC	Area under the concentration-time curve
AUC _{extrap} (%)	Percentage of AUC extrapolated from t_{last} to infinity
ΑUCτ	AUC within the dosing interval
AUC _{0-inf}	AUC from time zero to infinity
AUC _{0-t}	AUC from time zero to the time of the last measurable drug
	concentration
AUC _{0-24h}	AUC from time zero to 24 hours
AUEC	Area under the effect-time curve
AUEC _{0-24h}	AUEC from time zero to 24 h
AUEC _{0-72h}	AUEC from time zero to 72 h
BBB	Blood-brain barrier
Bias	Deviation from nominal values
C last	Last measurable drug concentration
C _{max}	Maximum concentration
C _{min}	Minimum concentration
СОМТ	Catechol-O-methyltransferase
CV	Coefficient of variation
СҮР	Cytochrome P450
DAD	Diode array detection
<i>DL</i> -DOPA	DL-3,4-dihydroxyphenylalanine
DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
EGTA	Ethylene glycol-bis(2-aminoethylether)- <i>N,N,N',N'</i> -tetraacetic acid
EMA	European Medicines Agency
E _{max}	Maximum inhibition of catechol-O-methyltransferase activity
FDA	U.S. Food and Drug Administration
HPLC	High performance liquid chromatography
НРМС	Hydroxypropyl methylcellulose
IC ₅₀	Half maximal inhibitory concentration
i.p.	Intraperitoneal
IS	Internal standard
k	Kinetic recovery constant
k el	Apparent plasma elimination rate constant
k tis	Apparent tissues elimination rate constant
LC	Liquid chromatography

LID	Levodopa-induced dyskinesia
LLE	Liquid-liquid extraction
LLOQ	Lower limit of quantification
LOD	Limit of detection
ΜΑΟ	Monoamine oxidase
MB-COMT	Membrane-bound isoform of catechol-O-methyltransferase
MDS	International Parkinson and Movement Disorder Society
Met	Methionine
MRT	Mean residence time
MS	Mass spectrometry
MS/MS	Tandem mass spectrometry
ΟΑΤΡ	Organic anion transporting polypeptide
PD	Parkinson's disease
QC	Quality control
	Quality control of dilution
QCLLOQ	Quality control at the lower limit of quantification
R _{ac}	Observed accumulation ratio
REM	Rapid eye movement
Ro	Theoretical accumulation ratio
r ²	Coefficient of determination
SAM	S-adenosyl-L-methionine
S-COMT	Soluble isoform of catechol-O-methyltransferase
SEM	Standard error of the mean
SNpc	Substantia nigra pars compact
t _{Emax}	Time to achieve the maximum inhibition of catechol-O-
	methyltransferase activity
t last	Time of the last measurable drug concentration
t _{max}	Time to reach the maximum concentration
t 1/2el	Plasma elimination half-life
t _{1/2tis}	Tissues elimination half-life
Val	Valine
τ	Dosing interval
3- <i>0</i> -MD	3- <i>O</i> -methyldopa

PUBLICATIONS

PUBLICATIONS

- Gonçalves, D., Alves, G., Soares-da-Silva, P., Falcão, A., 2012. Bioanalytical chromatographic methods for the determination of catechol-*O*-methyltransferase inhibitors in rodents and human samples: A review. *Anal. Chim. Acta* 710, 17–32.
- Gonçalves, D., Alves, G., Fortuna, A., Soares-da-Silva, P., Falcão, A., 2013. An HPLC-DAD method for the simultaneous quantification of opicapone (BIA 9-1067) and its active metabolite in human plasma. *Analyst* 138, 2463–2469.
- Gonçalves, D., Alves, G., Fortuna, A., Soares-da-Silva, P., Falcão, A., 2016. Development of a liquid chromatography assay for the determination of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rat matrices. *Biomed. Chromatogr.* 30, 312–322.
- Gonçalves, D., Alves, G., Fortuna, A., Soares-da-Silva, P., Falcão, A., 2017. Pharmacokinetics of opicapone, a third-generation COMT inhibitor, after single and multiple oral administration: a comparative study in the rat. *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 323, 9–15.
- Gonçalves, D., Alves, G., Fortuna, A., Bonifácio, M.J., Soares-da-Silva, P., Falcão, A. A singleand multiple-dose study to investigate the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of opicapone, a novel COMT inhibitor, in rat. (*Submitted for publication*)

ABSTRACT/RESUMO

ABSTRACT

Parkinson's disease (PD) is a chronic and progressive neurodegenerative disorder with an increasing worldwide incidence. Despite the progress in understanding the pathogenesis of the disease and in its therapy over the last years, no treatments are currently available to cure or modify the neurodegenerative process. Therefore, PD treatment remains symptomatic. Curiously, almost 50 years after the clinical introduction of levodopa, this drug continues to be considered the most effective therapy for the management of motor symptoms of PD and, when patients develop motor fluctuations, a catechol-*O*-methyltransferase (COMT) inhibitor is widely recommended to be associated with the levodopa/aromatic *L*-amino acid decarboxylase (AADC) inhibitor therapy. However, the well-known COMT inhibitors (tolcapone and entacapone) exhibit relevant drawbacks that have restricted their clinical success, demanding the development of new COMT inhibitors with better therapeutic profiles. In this context, opicapone has emerged as an attempt to fulfil this unmet therapeutic need.

At the onset of the project underlying the present PhD thesis, opicapone was in clinical development and little information was available in literature about this new and promising COMT inhibitor. Thus, in order to deepen the non-clinical pharmacological knowledge about opicapone and complement the data generated during its clinical development program, the present work was focused on providing non-clinical information on systemic and tissue pharmacokinetics of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079), as well as their effect on erythrocyte, liver and kidney COMT activity after single and multiple (once-daily for seven consecutive days) oral administrations of opicapone to Wistar rats.

Owing to the lack of an available analytical technique to support the execution of the planned pharmacokinetic studies, the present project began with the development and full validation of a suitable and reliable bioanalytical method. Hence, a high performance liquid chromatography method coupled with a diode array detector was adequately validated for the quantification of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rat plasma, liver and kidney matrices. In addition, a similar method developed in human plasma revealed to be an appropriate bioanalytical tool to support future clinical pharmacokinetic studies involving opicapone.

The obtained results suggest that the gastrointestinal absorption of opicapone was relatively rapid as well as its elimination from systemic circulation following both singleand multiple-dose administrations. BIA 9-1079 was also quickly eliminated and represented a high relative percentage of the systemic exposure of opicapone, suggesting that this active metabolite may contribute to the pharmacological activity of opicapone in rats. Interestingly, although opicapone apparently exhibited an approximately dose-proportional increase in its extent of systemic exposure following a single oral administration in the tested dose range (30–90 mg/kg), the systemic exposure to BIA 9-1079 was similar after the administration of 60 and 90 mg/kg of opicapone, suggesting a saturation of this metabolic pathway at the higher tested doses.

The systemic accumulation of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 seems to be negligible or, perhaps, non-existent at the evaluated multiple-dose regimen (30 mg/kg once-daily for seven consecutive days), with no hepatic or renal accumulation of both compounds, except for BIA 9-1079 in liver. In addition, the tissue-systemic exposure relationships to opicapone indicated a low exposure of the liver and kidneys to the drug.

Following the single and multiple oral administration of 30 mg/kg opicapone, the COMT inhibition profiles were reasonably comparable in all the assessed biological matrices (erythrocytes, liver and kidneys). Furthermore, in spite of its poor exposure in tissues and rapid elimination, opicapone showed a strong and long-lasting pharmacological effect independently of the dosage regimen. Nevertheless, a slightly higher extent of COMT inhibition was observed after repeated administrations.

In conclusion, the experimental work herein described contributed to enhance the current non-clinical pharmacological knowledge of a new drug recently approved by European Medicines Agency to be used as adjunct to levodopa/AADC inhibitor therapy in PD patients with motor fluctuations. Moreover, according to our results, it seems that no pharmacokinetic or pharmacodynamic concerns related to the physiological restoration of COMT activity are expected when opicapone is administered once-daily.

Keywords: BIA 9-1079, bioanalysis, catechol-*O*-methyltransferase inhibitors, high performance liquid chromatography, *in vivo* studies, opicapone, Parkinson's disease – therapy, pharmacodynamics, pharmacokinetics, rat
RESUMO

A doença de Parkinson (DP) é uma doença neurodegenerativa crónica e progressiva com uma incidência crescente a nível mundial. Apesar do progresso observado nos últimos anos na compreensão da patogénese da doença e na sua terapêutica, nenhum tratamento parece ser capaz de curar ou modificar o processo neurodegenerativo. Desta forma, o tratamento da DP permanece sintomático. Curiosamente, quase 50 anos após a introdução clínica da levodopa, esta continua a ser considerada a terapia mais eficaz no controlo dos sintomas motores da DP, sendo amplamente recomendado adicionar-se um inibidor da catecol-*O*-metiltransferase (COMT) à terapia combinada levodopa/inibidor da descarboxilase dos *L*-aminoácidos aromáticos (DCAA) em doentes que desenvolvem flutuações motoras. Contudo, os inibidores da COMT de referência (tolcapone e entacapone) apresentam inconvenientes clinicamente relevantes que têm vindo a limitar o seu sucesso, permanecendo assim a necessidade de desenvolver novos inibidores com um melhor perfil terapêutico. Neste contexto, o opicapone surgiu como uma tentativa de colmatar esta necessidade terapêutica.

No início dos trabalhos de investigação subjacentes ao desenvolvimento da presente tese de doutoramento, o opicapone encontrava-se em fase de desenvolvimento clínico e pouca informação estava disponível na literatura sobre este novo e promissor inibidor da COMT. Assim, a fim de aprofundar o conhecimento farmacológico não-clínico sobre o opicapone e complementar os dados gerados durante o seu desenvolvimento clínico, o trabalho aqui apresentado visou obter informações não-clínicas sobre a farmacocinética sistémica e tecidular do opicapone e do seu metabolito ativo (BIA 9-1079), bem como sobre o seu efeito na atividade da COMT eritrocitária, hepática e renal após administrações orais em dose única e múltipla (uma vez por dia durante sete dias consecutivos) do opicapone a ratos Wistar.

Devido à não existência de uma técnica analítica disponível para suportar a execução dos estudos farmacocinéticos planeados, o início deste projeto foi dedicado ao desenvolvimento e validação completa de um método bioanalítico adequado e fiável. Assim, foi adequadamente validado um método de cromatografia líquida de alta pressão acoplada a um detetor de fotodíodos para a quantificação do opicapone e do BIA 9-1079 em matrizes de plasma, fígado e rim de rato. Em adição, um método similar foi desenvolvido em plasma humano e revelou ser uma ferramenta bioanalítica apropriada para suportar futuros estudos de farmacocinética clínica que envolvam o opicapone.

Os resultados obtidos sugerem que a absorção gastrointestinal do opicapone foi relativamente rápida, bem como a sua eliminação da circulação sistémica após cada um

dos regimes posológicos instituídos (dose única e dose múltipla). O BIA 9-1079 foi também rapidamente eliminado e representou uma elevada percentagem relativa da exposição sistémica ao opicapone, sugerindo que este metabolito ativo pode contribuir para a atividade farmacológica do opicapone no rato. Curiosamente, embora o opicapone aparentemente tenha exibido um aumento na sua extensão de exposição sistémica aproximadamente proporcional à dose após a administração oral de uma dose única na gama testada (30–90 mg/kg), a exposição sistémica ao BIA 9-1079 foi similar após a administração de 60 e 90 mg/kg de opicapone, apontando para uma saturação desta via metabólica nas doses mais elevadas.

A acumulação sistémica do opicapone e do BIA 9-1079 parece ser negligenciável, ou mesmo inexistente, no regime de dose múltipla avaliado (30 mg/kg uma vez por dia durante sete dias consecutivos), não tendo sido detetada acumulação hepática ou renal para os compostos, exceto para o BIA 9-1079 no fígado. Além disso, as relações de exposição tecido-plasma ao opicapone indicaram uma baixa exposição do fígado e dos rins ao fármaco.

Após a administração oral única e múltipla de 30 mg/kg de opicapone, os perfis de inibição da COMT foram razoavelmente comparáveis entre as matrizes biológicas avaliadas (eritrócitos, fígado e rins). Ademais, apesar da sua fraca exposição tecidular e rápida eliminação, o opicapone exibiu um efeito farmacológico forte e duradouro independentemente do regime de administração considerado. No entanto, observou-se uma extensão de inibição da COMT ligeiramente superior após a administração repetida.

Em conclusão, o trabalho experimental aqui descrito contribui para pormenorizar o conhecimento farmacológico não-clínico atual de um novo fármaco que foi recentemente aprovado pela Agência Europeia de Medicamentos para ser utilizado como adjuvante da terapia combinada levodopa/inibidor da DCAA em doentes de Parkinson com flutuações motoras. Mais ainda, de acordo com os nossos resultados, não são esperadas preocupações do ponto de vista farmacocinético ou farmacodinâmico relacionadas com a restauração fisiológica da atividade da COMT quando o opicapone é administrado uma vez por dia.

Palavras-chave: BIA 9-1079, bioanálise, cromatografia líquida de alta pressão, doença de Parkinson – terapia, estudos *in vivo*, farmacodinâmica, farmacocinética, inibidores da catecol-*O*-metiltransferase, opicapone, rato

CHAPTER I

GENERAL INTRODUCTION

CHAPTER I

I.1. Parkinson's Disease and its Pharmacological Treatment

I.1.1. A Bit of History

Since ancient times, symptoms resembling those of Parkinson's disease (PD) were described in Egyptian, Indian and Chinese texts and even in the Bible [1,2]. An Egyptian papyrus of the nineteenth dynasty (ca. 1350–1200 B.C.) mentions the sialorrhea of a king, as follows: "divine old age had slackened his mouth. He cast his spittle upon the ground and spit it out" [2]. Other early descriptions of this disease are also found in the oldest medicine system in the world, the Ayurveda (ancient Indian medical system). In Ayurvedic treatises from approximately 1000 B.C. was described a disease named "kampavata", which description includes tremors, difficulty of movement, sialorrhea, love of solitude, somnolence and stare. Interestingly, it was treated with preparations containing the plant Mucuna puriens from which levodopa was isolated three millenniums later [3]. Some references to tremor can also be seen in two books of the Old Testament, Job and Ecclesiastes [4]. Moreover, in the Traditional Chinese Medicine literature, the first descriptions of tremor and stiffness date back to 425 B.C. and, probably, the first clinical case of PD was reported by Zhang Zihe during the Jin dynasty (1151-1231 A.D.). The Traditional Chinese Medicine also provided an "antitremor pill" which was a mixture of herbs containing anticholinergic, antioxidant and monoamine oxidase (MAO)-B inhibitor compounds [5].

Galen (2nd century), Sylvius de la Boë (1680), Gaubius (1758), Boissier de Sauvages (1768), Johannes Sagar (1776) and Hunter (1776) were examples of physicians that also reported some observations likely related to the PD [2,6]. Nevertheless, the first comprehensive clinical description of PD was written by James Parkinson in 1817. James Parkinson, in his famous monograph "An Essay on the Shaking Palsy", reported six cases of the malady that he termed Paralysis Agitans, defining it by the presence of resting tremor, lessened muscular power, and propensity for flexed posture and festination [7]. A few decades later, Jean-Martin Charcot, the father of neurology, distinguished bradykinesia as a cardinal symptom, separate from rigidity, and employed for the first time the term "Parkinson's disease" referring to the disorder [1,2]. Charcot and his students also differentiated this disease from other tremulous disorders, specifically multiple sclerosis, and they identified variants of the classical PD, which are probable examples of disorders later grouped under the term Parkinsonism-plus syndromes [1]. In 1895, Brissaud was the first to suggest that lesions of the *substantia nigra* could be on the basis of PD and Fritz Lewy (1912/1913) discovered inclusion bodies in the brain of PD patients [8,9]. Some years later, Trétiakoff established the presence of these bodies in the substantia nigra as a pathologic hallmark of the malady and designated them as "Lewy bodies". However, the most comprehensive pathological analysis of PD was provided only in 1953 by Greenfield and Bosanquet, who confirmed the selective loss of the ventrolateral cell groups within the *substantia nigra* pars compact (SNpc) and highlighted the nigral lesion and the Lewy bodies as characteristic features of PD [8].

Immediately after the recognition of PD as a medical condition by James Parkinson, no effective therapy was available, but some references stated the use of different agents like metals and herbal constituents [10]. Fifty years later, the pharmacological treatment of PD began to be based on the use of alkaloids derived from plants. Initially, Charcot and his student Leopold Ordenstein (1867) recommended the use of hyoscyamine and then Wilhelm Erb (1887) introduced scopolamine, both central active anticholinergic (antimuscarinic) alkaloids. The use of similar plant derived treatments remained until 1950s, when synthetic anticholinergic (antimuscarinic) and antihistaminergic drugs with better adverse effect profiles replaced them [8,10,11].

In the late 1950s, important neurochemical breakthroughs were achieved, including: the recognition that dopamine was present in the mammalian brain; the demonstration by Carlsson and colleagues (1957 - 1958)that DL-3,4dihydroxyphenylalanine (DL-DOPA) reversed the sedative and bradykinetic effects of reserpine in animals, which was later observed in humans (1960) following the administration of L-DOPA (levodopa); and the discovery by Hornykiewicz and Ehringer of a marked striatal depletion of dopamine in PD and postencephalitic parkinsonian brains [12–14]. Hence, bearing in mind the new knowledge, Hornykiewicz started to consider levodopa as a possible treatment for PD and persuaded the neurologist Walther Birkmayer to test the effect of levodopa in parkinsonian patients. Agreeing, Birkmayer administered intravenously levodopa to patients with PD, which successfully controlled the symptoms of the disease [10,12,15]. However, in some subsequent trials no benefits of levodopa intake were observed, until the trial performed by George Cotzias in 1967. In this trial, DL-DOPA was administered to parkinsonian patients at progressively higher dosages showing benefits in reversing the symptoms even though hematologic adverse effects were registered. Right away after these encouraging results, Cotzias and colleagues tested solely levodopa (the active isomer) by increasing dosages in the same way (slowly and steadily). They attained the same benefits of the former study with half the dosage and without the hematologic problems, recognizing that D-DOPA is the inactive isomer and responsible for some of the observed toxicity. These findings with levodopa were rapidly confirmed in a double-blind trial performed by Melvin Yahr, and levodopa quickly became the first well-established drug to treat the symptoms of PD [1,8,12,14]. In point of fact, the clinical introduction of levodopa [approved by U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) in 1970] revolutionized the treatment of PD and it remains nowadays as the most efficacious symptomatic treatment and the mainstay of PD therapy [10,11,13,16].

Although tremendous progress has been achieved over the last few decades in the pathogenesis of PD, as well as improvements in its therapy, the aetiology of PD is still mysterious and it remains incurable [16–18].

I.1.2. Parkinson's Disease

I.1.2.1. Epidemiology

Only surpassed by Alzheimer's disease, PD is the second most common neurodegenerative condition worldwide, affecting about 1–2% of the population over 60 years of age [19,20]. PD frequency increases with age, being rare before 50 years old [21]. Indeed, its incidence and prevalence increase sharply and progressively after age 60 years, although the incidence seems to stabilize in the highest age group (over age 80) [22,23].

Overall, incidence rates for PD in epidemiological studies including all age groups ranged from 1.5 to 22 per 100 000 person-years, while studies restricted to the older populations (above 55 or 65 years old) reported overall incidence rates between 410 and 529 per 100 000 person-years [24]. Regarding overall prevalence, in door-to-door studies, it varied between 167 and 5 703 per 100 000, with those studying an elderly population (above 60 or 65 years of age) reporting the highest values [19]. However, in studies using case-finding strategies, such as registries, the figures are lower with most studies reporting a prevalence between 100 and 300 per 100 000 [24]. In addition, owing to the longer lifespan and the general ageing of the population, if no cure arises in a near future, the number of individuals with PD is expected to rise substantially. In fact, according to a study based on prevalence data for Western Europe's five most and world's ten most populous nations, it is expected that the number of individuals over 50 years old with PD will double between 2005 and 2030, increasing from 4.1–4.6 million in 2005 to 8.7–9.3 million people in 2030 [25].

Even though several studies reported lower frequency of PD in Africa, Asia, and South America in relation to Europe, others reported similar statistics [19,21]. Therefore, although there are some indications of geographical and ethnic variations in PD frequency, it is unclear if they result from differences in the used methodologies across studies, demography, healthcare or true ethnic and geographic differences related to genetic or environmental susceptibilities to PD [21,24]. PD is usually more common in men than women probably due to the more frequent occupational exposures in men, neuroprotective effects of oestrogens in women and X-linked genetic factors [21–23].

Approximately 10–15% of patients with PD have the familial form of the disorder, reporting a positive family history. This form of disease is caused by a gene mutation (a monogenic cause) that triggers the pathology [26,27]. Nowadays, seven genes are unequivocally implicated in monogenic PD (Table I.1.1). Among them, four (*SNCA, LRRK2, VPS35* and *EIF4G1*) have been associated with the autosomal dominant PD and three (*Parkin, PINK1* and *DJ-1*) have been linked to the autosomal recessive PD [28,29]. More recently, at least other two genes (*DNAJC13* and *CHCHD2*; Table I.1.1) were related to autosomal dominant PD, even though their contribution awaits confirmation [30–32].

Gene	Protein encoded		
Autosomal dominant form			
SNCA	 α-synuclein major component of Lewy bodies and neurites 		
LRRK2	 Leucine-rich repeat kinase 2 (or dardarin) multiple domain protein involved in several processes, such as neuronal dendrite formation and growth, dopamine neurotransmission, protein recycling and inflammation response 		
VPS35	Vacuolar protein sorting 35 homolog involved in endosomal trafficking and protein recycling 		
EIF4G1	Eukaryotic translation initiation factor 4-γ 1 - involved in mRNA translation processes		
DNAJC13	Receptor-mediated endocytosis 8 (RME-8) involved in endosomal trafficking and protein recycling 		
CHCHD2	Coiled-coil-helix-coiled-coil-helix domain containing 2 - mitochondrial protein		
Autosomal recessive form			
Parkin	Parkin - implicated in mitochondrial functions		
PINK1	PTEN-induced kinase 1 implicated in mitochondrial functions 		
DJ-1	Daisuke-Junko-1 - implicated in mitochondrial functions		

Table I.1.1 Familial (monogenic) forms of Parkinson's disease [29,30,32,33].

However, the majority of PD cases have unknown aetiology and occur in people with no apparent family history of the disorder. These cases are classified as sporadic form of PD and, despite their cause remains unknown, they probably result from a complex interplay of genetic and non-genetic factors [20,34]. Besides the gene mutations that cause the monogenic PD, there are specific alterations in certain genes that do not cause the disease *per se*, but they may be associated with higher susceptibility to develop it. Additionally, there are also other mutations that reduce the risk of developing PD. To date, more than 20 independent *loci* were nominated as PD susceptibility loci, including genes linked to familial forms of PD (*LRRK2* and *SNCA*) and, for example, specific mutations in the susceptibility genes *GBA* and *SMPD1* increase the risk to develop PD in 5-fold and 9-fold, respectively [29,34].

Regarding the non-genetic factors, the advancing age is definitely a risk factor to develop PD, but there are also environmental factors involved [35]. These modifiable factors may have a beneficial (protective factors) or detrimental (risk factors) effect. Tobacco smoking and coffee and tea drinking have been included among the protective factors, as well as high serum uric acid levels, physical activity and alcohol consumption. In opposition, pesticide exposure, prior brain injury and dairy products intake are examples of factors that have been associated with a detrimental effect [19,21,24,36]. Interestingly, according to a very recent umbrella review of systematic reviews and meta-analyses, many environmental factors have substantial evidence of association with PD, but several, perhaps most of them, may reflect reverse causation, residual confounding, information bias, sponsor conflicts or other caveats [37]. Therefore, data from more studies are needed to better understand the relation between these factors and PD.

I.1.2.2. Pathology and Pathogenesis

Nowadays, PD is regarded as a slowly progressive neurodegenerative disease that begins years before of its diagnosis and involves several brain areas. Pathologically, PD is characterized by two hallmarks: the *loss of neuromelanin-pigmented dopaminergic neurons within the SNpc* and the *Lewy pathology*, both associated with a chronic *neuroinflammation* state [38].

Loss of dopaminergic neurons within the SNpc

The PD-vulnerable SNpc neurons project to the striatum (putamen and caudate nucleus), but the neuronal loss is uneven, being most marked in the ventrolateral tier which projects primarily to putamen [39]. The loss of these neurons (neuromelanin-pigmented

dopaminergic neurons) leads to depigmentation of the SNpc in patients with PD and to striatal dopamine deficiency, which is on the basis of the motor symptoms of the disorder [40]. At the onset of motor symptoms, approximately 60% of dopaminergic SNpc neurons are lost and a depletion around 80% of striatal dopamine is observed [41]. However, the neuronal loss in PD is not restricted to dopaminergic neurons, involving also noradrenergic, serotonergic and cholinergic neurons, and occurs in many other brain regions, including the amygdala, nucleus basalis of Meynert, locus ceruleus, raphe nucleus, pedunculopontine nucleus, dorsal motor nucleus of vagus and hypothalamus [38,42].

Lewy pathology

The Lewy pathology is characterized by the presence of intracellular inclusions which result from abnormally folded proteins aggregation being the α -synuclein the most abundant one. α -Synuclein is a neuronal cytosolic protein and, usually, concentrates in the presynaptic terminals of mature neurons, where it may be involved in neurotransmission (especially dopamine release) and synaptic homeostasis [38,43]. It is natively unfolded and soluble, but in a misfolded state it becomes insoluble and aggregates to form different types of insoluble inclusions. The formation of spherical and eosinophilic inclusions, named Lewy bodies, in the cell body of neurons characterizes in general the Lewy pathology. Nevertheless, it is also associated with the formation of elongated spindle-shaped or thread-like inclusions in neuronal cell axons and dendrites (Lewy neurites), dot-like structures and axonal spheroids, as well as diffuse, granular or pleomorphic neuronal perikaryal structures [38,44].

The Lewy pathology can be observed in especially vulnerable cell types (projection neurons with a long, thin, and weakly myelinated or non-myelinated axon) of central, peripheral, and enteric nervous systems [43]. According to Braak and colleagues, the progression of Lewy pathology in sporadic PD has a pattern of regional spread affecting first the peripheral nervous systems and progressively the central nervous system in a caudal-to-rostral direction [45,46]. Hence, six stages have been proposed for the disease progression in order to explain its clinical evolution (Figure I.1.1). In the stages 1 and 2 (prodromal stages), the Lewy pathology affects the peripheral nervous system, medulla oblongata and olfactory system, originating autonomic and olfactory dysfunctions. In the stages 3 and 4, the pathology advances to the midbrain, being the SNpc one of the areas involved, as well as the forebrain. At some point during these stages, the majority of individuals most likely cross the threshold to manifest the motor symptoms of the illness. In the end-stages 5 and 6, multiple neocortical regions are compromised and patients manifest all clinical dimensions of PD [46,47]. In spite of the lack of a clear connectivity

between some of the neuronal populations vulnerable to develop Lewy pathology and the existence of some PD cases which do not fit the staging pattern, the majority of PD patients have a pathology pattern that corresponds to the one proposed by Braak and colleagues [44].





Owing to the co-incidence of both neuron loss and Lewy bodies, it is often proposed that these inclusions have a causal role in neurodegeneration. However, pertinent findings achieved in the past years, such as the formation of not only Lewy bodies but also other aggregate structures of α -synuclein, the presence of inclusions containing other types of proteins (β -amyloid and Tau) in the brain of some PD patients and the occurrence of some familial forms of PD without Lewy pathology, have indicated that the PD pathology is more complex than neurodegeneration due to Lewy pathology alone [48,49].

Neuroinflammation

The neuroinflammation in PD is mainly mediated by microglia and astrocytes, though peripheral immune system is also implicated [50]. Currently, there is evidence of high concentrations of activated microglia in SNpc of early PD, leading to some discussion whether microglia activation are secondary to neurodegeneration or a primary inducer of

the disease [44,51]. Importantly, even if it is not a primary cause of the disease, neuroinflammation is undoubtedly involved in the progression of neurodegeneration since, throughout the inflammatory processes, pro-inflammatory cytokines and reactive oxygen and nitrogen species are released, exacerbating the dopamine neurons degeneration. Then, the neuronal death further activates inflammatory mechanisms, resulting in a vicious cycle of inflammation and neuronal death [50–52].

The pathogenesis of PD is still largely uncertain although several advances in its understanding have resulted from pathological observations, epidemiological findings and genetic mutations involved in familial and sporadic PD. Over the years, a variety of possible processes/mechanisms have been proposed, including α -synuclein aggregation, impairment of mitochondrial function, disruption of calcium homeostasis, excessive release of oxygen free radicals during enzymatic dopamine breakdown, loss of trophic support, abnormal kinase activity, proteasomal and lysosomal system dysfunction and neuroinflammation [49,50,53]. Hence, multiple cellular processes are variably involved in neurodegeneration in PD.

I.1.2.3. Clinical Features and Diagnosis

Clinically, PD has been regarded as a predominantly motor disorder although it is nowadays broadly accepted that a wide range of non-motor symptoms is also an integral part of the illness [54].

From the motor viewpoint, most PD patients manifest the cardinal symptoms of parkinsonism, which are bradykinesia, rigidity, rest tremor, and postural instability (Table I.1.2). Importantly, the postural instability occurs only in later stages of PD, otherwise it suggests other diagnosis rather than PD [55]. Hence, it has been suggested the omission of this item from the list of cardinal motor features of PD [56]. The cardinal symptoms have an insidious, progressive, and characteristically asymmetric onset. Interestingly, because of their gradual onset, the earliest symptoms might be unnoticed or misinterpreted for a long time and, consequently, some subtle motor features can be present before diagnosis [57,58]. Therefore, nowadays, it is not appropriate to use the term "premotor" for a PD stage that precedes the clinical diagnosis. Currently, according to the recommendations of the International Parkinson and Movement Disorder Society (MDS), the PD should be divided into three stages: *preclinical PD*, characterized by a neurodegenerative process without clinical symptoms; *prodromal PD*, presence of early symptoms and signs before PD diagnosis is possible; and *clinical PD*, diagnosis of PD has been made based on the presence of cardinal motor signs [59,60]. PD also presents

secondary motor symptoms (Table I.1.2) and some of them occur as a result of the combination of specific cardinal motor symptoms and/or of their worsening [61–63].

Motor symptoms	Non-motor symptoms
Cardinal motor symptoms	Autonomic symptoms
Bradykinesia Slowness of voluntary movements with a progressive loss of amplitude or speed	Gastrointestinal(constipation, dysphagiab, sialorrheab, reflux)Urinary(bladderurgencyandfrequency,
Rigidity Resistance to the passive movement occurring in both flexor and extensor muscles throughout the range of motion of a joint Rest tremor (4–6Hz frequency) Rhythmic oscillatory involuntary movement that arises when the affected body part is	nocturia) Orthostatic hypotension Sexual dysfunction (loss of libido, erectile dysfunction, premature ejaculation, vaginal dryness, failure of orgasm) Hyperhidrosis, seborrhoea
relaxed and supported by a surface Postural instability ^a Loss of postural reflexes	Depression, anxiety, apathy Psychosis (hallucinations, illusions, delusions) Impulse control disorders (hypersexuality,
Secondary motor symptoms	pathological gambling, compulsive eating and
Hypomimia (i.e., decreased facial expression and eye blinking) Hypophonia (i.e., soft voice)	shopping) Mild cognitive impairment, dementia Anhedonia (i.e., loss of the capacity to experience pleasure)
Dysarthria (i.e., difficulty in articulating language)	Sleep disorders
language) Dysphagia ^b (i.e., difficulty in swallowing) Sialorrhea ^b (i.e., drooling) Micrographia (i.e., small handwriting) Slow gait Eye movement abnormalities Freezing of gait Flexed posture Camptocormia (i.e., extreme flexion of the thoracolumbar spine) Dystonia (i.e., sustained muscle contractions) Festination (i.e., involuntary quickening of gait) Falla	Insomnia REM sleep behaviour disorder Excessive daytime sleepiness Restless legs syndrome Sleep apnoea syndrome Sensory dysfunctions Hyposmia (i.e., loss of sense of smell) Ageusia (i.e., loss of sense of taste) Visual disturbances Paraesthesia (i.e., abnormal sensations) Pain
Falls	Other symptoms
	Fatigue, weight loss

Table I.1.2 Motor and non-motor symptoms of Parkinson's disease [54,61,62,64–67].

^aOccurs only in later stages of Parkinson's disease (PD), thus, in the recently published International Parkinson and Movement Disorder Society clinical diagnostic criteria, it is not considered as a cardinal feature of parkinsonism due to PD. ^bMixed symptoms. REM, rapid eye movement.

PD is also associated with several non-motor symptoms (Table I.1.2), including autonomic and neuropsychiatric symptoms, sleep disorders, sensory dysfunctions and others that significantly impair the quality of patient's lives [54,64]. Neuropathologically, the extranigral distribution of Lewy pathology may explain many of these symptoms. However, to date, it has not yet been proven that α -synuclein accumulation causes those manifestations [68]. Although the non-motor symptoms were frequently related to late or advanced stages of PD, it is presently well-known that they can occur at any stage of the disorder; actually, some of the non-motor symptoms may appear years or decades before the appearance of the cardinal motor symptoms [64,69]. Indeed, hyposmia, rapid eye movement (REM) sleep behaviour disorder, constipation, excessive daytime sleepiness, depression, and anxiety are non-motor symptoms that may precede de PD diagnosis (prodromal symptoms), which is consistent with Braak hypothesis discussed in section 1.1.2.2. of this thesis [70,71]. Among them, hyposmia is the most prevalent, affecting 36% of individuals prior to diagnosis. Nevertheless, the difference of prevalence of these prodromal symptoms is generally low among cases and controls and they are relatively common in the ageing population [70]. Hence, excluding REM sleep behaviour disorder, which seems to be relatively specific of neurodegeneration, the other symptoms are not specific to predict future PD development [70,72]. Notwithstanding, the predictive value to develop PD might increase when multiple prodromal symptoms are present in the same individual [71].

Initially, motor symptoms can be managed with symptomatic therapies, being the dopaminergic drugs the most effective ones [16]. However, as the disease progresses, the motor and non-motor symptoms worsen and the majority of patients develop a range of complications, including motor and non-motor fluctuations and dyskinesia, which are related to chronic levodopa treatment and, albeit to a lesser extent, to chronic dopamine agonist therapy [73,74].

The motor fluctuations are characterized by alternations between periods when patients experience a good response to medication having a good motor symptoms control (on-period) and periods when parkinsonian motor symptoms re-emerge (off-period) [73]. These fluctuations can be categorized into [74,75]:

- "wearing-off phenomena or end-of-dose", when the motor symptoms appear before the next dose of levodopa as a result of reduction in duration of motor benefit following each dose;
- "delayed-on" and "no-on response", when some doses of levodopa can take more time to become effective or its benefit is absent;

- "freezing", acute freezing of motor behaviour that could occur during on- or off-periods;
- "unpredictable on-off fluctuations", when the motor benefit of drug intake is lost, resulting in sudden and unpredictable shifts between on-periods and off-periods.

The non-motor fluctuations consist of alternations between periods of good and reduced control of non-motor symptoms. Interestingly, many of non-motor symptoms also fluctuate in response to levodopa (i.e., worsening during off-periods and improving during on-periods with levodopa or other dopaminergic drugs administration), but some of them (e.g., psychosis, agitation) seem to be only related to elevated levels of levodopa, appearing during on-period [73].

Dyskinesia occurs mainly in patients with motor fluctuations, and consists of involuntary choreiform, ballistic and/or dystonic movements [73,76]. Based on temporal relation to levodopa dosing, the levodopa-induced dyskinesia (LID) can be classified into [74,76]:

- "peak-dose dyskinesia", the most common type of LID which occurs at maximum plasma levodopa levels;
- "off-period dystonia", when dyskinesia emerges during off-period and presents predominantly dystonic movements;
- "diphasic dyskinesia", the less common form of LID that appears at the beginning and at the end of the clinical efficacy of levodopa.

To date, apart from genetic testing for people with family members with a known monogenic form of PD, there is no effective tests or validated biomarkers available to confirm the PD diagnosis during patient life [61,77]. Consequently, the diagnosis remains merely clinical and it becomes definitive only after patient death with the presence of SNpc degeneration and Lewy pathology on autopsy [49]. In addition, it can only be made when the cardinal symptoms of motor parkinsonism emerge. Up to now, the UK Parkinson's Disease Society Brain Bank criteria (Table I.1.3) are those most commonly used to perform the clinical diagnosis of PD [56,78]. However, in the last two decades huge advances in research are changing profoundly our understanding of PD, thus some aspects of those diagnostic criteria needed to be reconsidered. In this context, the MDS created a task force to develop revised diagnostic criteria for PD [56,71], and recently published the MDS clinical diagnostic criteria for PD, which are under validation [78,79]. Moreover, it was also developed and proposed the first research criteria for prodromal PD (MDS research criteria for PD) [80].

Table I.1.3 The UK Parkinson's Disease Society Brain Bank clinical diagnostic criteria [49,81].

Step 1: Diagnosis of parkinsonian syndrome

Bradykinesia (slowness of initiation of voluntary movement with progressive reduction in speed and amplitude or repetitive actions) and at least one of the following features:

- Muscular rigidity
- 4–6 Hz rest tremor
- Postural instability not caused by primary visual, vestibular, cerebellar, or proprioceptive dysfunction

Step 2: Exclusion criteria

History of

repeated strokes with stepwise progression of parkinsonian features

repeated head injury

definite encephalitis

Oculogyric crises

Neuroleptic treatment at onset of symptoms

More than one affected relative^a

Sustained remission

Strictly unilateral features after 3 years

Supranuclear gaze palsy

Cerebellar signs

Early severe autonomic involvement

Early severe dementia with disturbances of memory, language, and praxis

Babinski sign

Presence of a cerebral tumour or communicating hydrocephalus on CT scan or MRI

Negative response to large doses of levodopa (if malabsorption excluded)

MPTP exposure

Step 3: Supportive positive criteria (three or more required for diagnosis of definite PD)

Unilateral onset

Rest tremor present

Progressive disorder

Persistent asymmetry affecting the side onset most

Excellent response to levodopa (70%-100%)

Severe levodopa-induced chorea

Levodopa response for 5 years or more

Clinical course of 10 years or more

^aThis criterion is generally no longer used. CT, computerized tomography; MRI, magnetic resonance imaging; MPTP, 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine; PD, Parkinson's disease.

The MDS clinical diagnostic criteria for PD were projected specifically for use in research, but they can also be used to guide clinical diagnosis. The purely clinical diagnosis only confirmed on autopsy (pathologic confirmation) remains. Nevertheless, it was created an exception category which includes genetic cases that meet the clinical PD criteria but do not have Lewy pathology on autopsy [60]. Overall, in these new criteria (Table I.1.4) the postural instability as a criterion for parkinsonism caused by PD was not preserved; dementia was removed from the exclusion criteria, even if it starts before the second year of parkinsonism; non-motor symptoms were incorporated since it has become clear that non-motor manifestations often occur before motor symptoms emerge [59,60,78].

In contrast to the MDS clinical diagnostic criteria for PD, the MDS research criteria for prodromal PD were only developed for research purposes and their use in clinical practice is not recommended since no treatment for PD has yet been found to be conclusively neuroprotective/disease-modifying [80]. The prodromal stage of PD provides a potential temporal window during which a neuroprotective/disease-modifying therapy might be administered in order to prevent or delay the development or progression of disorder [49]. Therefore, a primary use of these criteria will be for enrolling patients in disease modification/neuroprotective trials. These criteria are based upon the likelihood of a patient presenting prodromal PD. To diagnosis a probable prodromal PD is required that the individual's final probability of prodromal disease is \geq 80%, which is estimated using a statistical method, the Bayesian naïve classifier. Concisely, a previous probability of prodromal PD is outlined based on age (prior probability) and a total likelihood ratio is estimated based on diagnostic information, including environmental risk variables, genetic risk variables, prodromal signs and symptoms, or biomarker testing. Then, the individual's final probability of prodromal PD is calculated considering both prior probability and total likelihood ratio [60,80].

Table I.1.4 The International Parkinson and Movement Disorder Society clinical diagnostic criteria for Parkinson's disease [78].

Step 1: Diagnosis of parkinsonian syndrome

Bradykinesia [slowness of movement and decrement in amplitude or speed (or progressive hesitation/halts) as movements are continued] and at least one of the following features:

- Rigidity
- 4–6 Hz rest tremor

	 Diagnosis of clinically established PD requires: Absence of absolute exclusion criteria At least two supportive criteria No red flags
Step 2: Diagnosis of PD	 Diagnosis of clinically probable PD requires: Absence of absolute exclusion criteria Presence of red flags counterbalanced by supportive criteria: If 1 red flag is present, there must also be at least 1 supportive criterion If 2 red flags, at least 2 supportive criteria are needed No more than 2 red flags are allowed for this category

Supportive criteria

1. Clear and dramatic beneficial response to dopaminergic therapy

2. Presence of levodopa-induced dyskinesia

3. Rest tremor of a limb, documented on clinical examination (in past, or on current examination)

4. The presence of either olfactory loss or cardiac sympathetic denervation on MIBG scintigraphy

Absolute exclusion criteria (the presence of any of these features rules out PD)

1. Unequivocal cerebellar abnormalities, such as cerebellar gait, limb ataxia, or cerebellar oculomotor abnormalities

2. Downward vertical supranuclear gaze palsy, or selective slowing of downward vertical saccades

3. Diagnosis of probable behavioural variant frontotemporal dementia or primary progressive aphasia within the first 5 years of disease

4. Parkinsonian features restricted to the lower limbs for more than 3 years

5. Treatment with a dopamine receptor blocker or a dopamine-depleting agent in a dose and time-course consistent with drug-induced parkinsonism

6. Absence of observable response to high-dose levodopa despite at least moderate severity of disease

7. Unequivocal cortical sensory loss, clear limb ideomotor apraxia, or progressive aphasia

8. Normal functional neuroimaging of the presynaptic dopaminergic system^a

9. Documentation of an alternative condition known to produce parkinsonism and plausibly connected to the patient's symptoms, or, the expert evaluating physician, based on the full diagnostic assessment feels that an alternative syndrome is more likely than PD^b

Table I.1.4 (Continued)

Red flags (potential signs of alternate pathology)

1. Rapid progression of gait impairment requiring regular use of wheelchair within 5 years of onset

2. A complete absence of progression of motor symptoms or signs over 5 or more years unless stability is related to treatment

3. Early bulbar dysfunction: severe dysphonia or dysarthria or severe dysphagia within first 5 years

4. Inspiratory respiratory dysfunction: either diurnal or nocturnal inspiratory stridor or frequent inspiratory sighs

5. Severe autonomic failure in the first 5 years of disease. This can include:

- Orthostatic hypotension (orthostatic decrease of blood pressure within 3 min of standing by at least 30 mm Hg systolic or 15 mm Hg diastolic, in the absence of dehydration, medication, or other diseases that could plausibly explain autonomic dysfunction), or
- Severe urinary retention or urinary incontinence in the first 5 years of disease (excluding long-standing or small amount stress incontinence in women), that is not simply functional incontinence. In men, urinary retention must not be attributable to prostate disease, and must be associated with erectile dysfunction

6. Recurrent (>1/year) falls because of impaired balance within 3 years of onset

7. Disproportionate anterocollis (dystonic) or contractures of hand or feet within the first 10 years

8. Absence of any of the common non-motor features of disease despite 5 years disease duration, including sleep dysfunction (sleep-maintenance insomnia, excessive daytime somnolence, symptoms of REM sleep behaviour disorder), autonomic dysfunction (constipation, daytime urinary urgency, symptomatic orthostasis), hyposmia, or psychiatric dysfunction (depression, anxiety, or hallucinations)

9. Otherwise-unexplained pyramidal tract signs, defined as pyramidal weakness or clear pathologic hyperreflexia (excluding mild reflex asymmetry and isolated extensor plantar response)

10. Bilateral symmetric parkinsonism. The patient or caregiver reports bilateral symptom onset with no side predominance, and no side predominance is observed on objective examination

^aIf no imaging has been performed, this criterion does not apply. ^bDementia with Lewy bodies is not considered an alternative parkinsonian syndrome according to this criterion. MIBG, metaiodobenzylguanidine; PD, Parkinson's disease; REM, rapid eye movement.

I.1.3. Pharmacotherapy of Parkinson's Disease

In spite of the huge effort in developing effective treatments for PD along the last few years, it remains incurable. In fact, although new drugs have been developed, a clear protective/disease-modifying therapy that retards or stops the progression of PD is an unmet therapeutic need. Different compounds, such as creatine, coenzyme Q10, pramipexole, vitamin E, selegiline and rasagiline, and gene and cell-based therapies were tested in neuroprotective trials, but all of them failed to demonstrate neuroprotective effect [17,82,83]. Therefore, even though other neuroprotective trials with promising compounds are ongoing, the current therapeutic options available to treat PD only offer symptomatic relief [84–86]. In the absence of cure, the focus of care for patients with PD is the improvement of disease-related motor and non-motor symptoms in order to maintain independence, as well as the best quality of life possible. Specifically, maintenance of function and ability to execute daily-life activities, control of motor and non-motor symptoms, and minimization of adverse effects and treatment complications are aspects taken into account when the treatment strategy is selected [87].

The therapeutic options available to treat PD include, besides the classic pharmacological therapy, surgical procedures (considered only in advanced PD patients) and non-pharmacological therapies [88]. PD is a progressive and debilitating disorder with considerable physical, psychological and social repercussions. Hence, in addition to pharmacological interventions, the PD patients should also have access to non-pharmacological strategies, such as physical and exercise therapies, speech and language therapy, and occupational therapy. Although some of these non-pharmacological interventions have insufficient evidence of efficacy, they seem to improve mobility, activities of daily living, communication and quality of life [88,89].

For some decades, the motor symptoms relief was the goal of PD treatment being the non-motor features overlooked. Therefore, the conventional treatment of PD is characterized mainly by the use of antiparkinsonian drugs, which fundamentally improve the motor symptoms of disorder. Nevertheless, it is currently known that the wide range of non-motor symptoms (Table I.1.2) causes relevant functional disability and influences negatively the quality of life of PD patients. Therefore, these symptoms must be treated in parallel with the motor symptoms [90–92]. Some of the non-motor symptoms respond to dopaminergic therapy, while others improve with the reduction, substitution or discontinuation of antiparkinsonian medications and/or the administration of other type of drugs, such as antidepressants, cholinesterase inhibitors and atypical antipsychotics [89,93]. However, robust evidence to guide pharmacologic therapy of non-motor symptoms is scarce, being the treatment management often based on clinical experience and evidence from other disease areas [16,94,95]. Notwithstanding the great importance of treating the PD-related non-motor symptoms, this thesis will focus on the pharmacological treatment of motor symptoms and treatment-related motor complications.

I.1.3.1. Antiparkinsonian Drugs Used to Treat Motor Symptoms and Treatment-related Motor Complications

As discussed in *section 1.1.2.2.*, a pathological hallmark of PD is the loss of dopaminergic neurons within the SNpc that leads to a dopaminergic deficit in the striatum of PD patients with consequent dysregulation of motor function and appearance of disorder-related motor symptoms. Therefore, the treatment of the motor symptoms is focused on increasing cerebral dopamine availability or stimulating dopamine receptors in the brain. This restoration of dopaminergic transmission has been achieved by using the precursor of dopamine (levodopa), inhibitors of some enzymes involved in the levodopa and dopamine metabolism, and dopamine receptors agonists [96]. Another approach to treat the motor symptoms occasionally used is the administration of anticholinergic drugs to correct the imbalance between dopamine and acetylcholine neurotransmission observed in the basal ganglia of PD patients [75].

The main pharmacological treatment options for motor symptoms and complications of PD with a summary of their key advantages and disadvantages are listed in Table I.1.5 with a brief contextualization of their use in the PD pharmacotherapy hereafter presented.

Table 1.1.5 The main pharmacological treatment options for relief of motor symptoms and complications of Parkinson's disease and their key advantages and disadvantages [49,75,96–98].

Examples of drugs	Advantages	Disadvantages		
Dopamine precursor + peripheral AADC inhibitor				
Levodopa + carbidopa Levodopa + benserazide	The most effective antiparkinsonian treatment; improves disability and prolongs the ability to execute daily-life activities.	Development of dopaminergic adverse effects (nausea, vomiting, orthostatic hypotension), sedation, motor complications (dyskinesias and motor fluctuations) and non-motor fluctuations; does not treat the non-dopaminergic symptoms of PD.		
Dopamine agonists				
Ergot derived Bromocriptine Dihydroergocryptine Pergolide Cabergoline Lisuride Non-ergot derived Pramipexole Ropinirole Rotigotine Piribedil Apomorphine ^a	Can be used as monotherapy in early disease or as adjunct to levodopa to treat motor complications; effective at any stage of PD; lower potential to induce motor complications than levodopa; levodopa- sparing effect (i.e., capacity to delay the need of levodopa institution).	Development of dopaminergic adverse effects, neuropsychiatric adverse effects (psychosis, hallucinations, impulse control disorder), excessive daytime sleepiness and peripheral oedema; do not eliminate the need for levodopa; do not treat the non-dopaminergic symptoms of PD. Ergoline agonists may cause erythromelalgia, and cardiovascular, retroperitoneal and pulmonary fibrosis.		
MAO-B inhibitors				
Rasagiline Selegiline	Can be used as monotherapy in early disease or as adjunct to levodopa to treat motor complications; once-daily dosing; well tolerated; levodopa-sparing effect.	Modestantiparkinsonianeffect;theoretical risk of serotonin syndromeand "cheese effect".Selegilineinparticulardevelopsamphetamineandmethamphetaminemetabolites-related adverse effects.		
COMT inhibitors				
Entacapone Tolcapone	Used as adjunct to levodopa to treat motor complications; no titration.	Both develop dopaminergic adverse effects (related to increase of levodopa delivery), diarrhoea and harmless discoloration of urine. Tolcapone is associated with fatal liver toxicity and explosive diarrhoea.		

Examples of drugs	Advantages	Disadvantages
Anticholinergics		
Trihexyphenidyl Benztropine Biperiden Orphenadrine Procyclidine	Useful for treating patients younger than 60 years old with a predominant tremor and without cognitive impairment.	Limited efficacy for the majority of PD features; troublesome central and peripheral anticholinergic adverse effects (cognitive impairment, constipation, dry mouth, urinary retention); associated with withdrawal effects.
NMDA receptor antagoni	st	
Amantadine	Can be used as monotherapy in early disease or as adjunct to levodopa to treat dyskinesia.	Modest antiparkinsonian benefit; development of cognitive adverse effects, livedo reticularis, oedema and tolerance; potential for withdrawal effects.

Table I.1.5 (Continued)

^aUsed only as adjunct to levodopa in advanced disease. AADC, aromatic *L*-amino acid decarboxylase; COMT, catechol-*O*-methyltransferase; MAO-B, monoamine oxidase-B; NMDA, *N*-methyl-*D*-aspartate; PD, Parkinson's disease.

Levodopa and peripheral AADC inhibitors

Almost 50 years after levodopa clinical introduction, it remains the "gold standard" therapy for treatment of PD-related motor symptoms [82]. Remarkably, levodopa is superior to all other antiparkinsonian treatments that have emerged and the drug against which new therapies must be compared [75,99]. Few years after its introduction in the clinical practice, the hypothesis that levodopa may induce some toxicity on dopamine neurons and accelerate the PD progression was raised because of its predisposition to undergo oxidative metabolism and generate reactive oxygen species. Although no robust evidence of levodopa toxicity has emerged to date from preclinical, pathological, clinical and epidemiological studies, the issue of levodopa toxicity cannot be totally discarded [100,101]. Nevertheless, despite this concern, it is globally recommended to use levodopa as the standard of care for PD, but at the lowest dose that provides satisfactory clinical benefit [101].

Levodopa (*L*-DOPA) is the immediate biological precursor of dopamine (Figure I.1.2). It is well succeeded *in vivo* because, in opposition to dopamine, levodopa crosses the blood-brain barrier (BBB) [102]. Structurally, it is an amino acid but it is not a component of structural proteins [103]. Levodopa is mainly absorbed in the duodenum and proximal jejunum by active transport through the saturable *L*-neutral amino acid transport system, competing, thereby, with the *L*-neutral amino acids from the dietary proteins. Likewise,

it also utilizes that transport system to cross the BBB and reach the biophase [96,103]. Hence, in order to avoid food-levodopa interactions, levodopa should be preferably ingested 1 h before or 1 h after eating [75].



Figure I.1.2 Biosynthesis and metabolism of dopamine (adapted from [104]). AADC, aromatic *L*-amino acid decarboxylase; AD, aldehyde dehydrogenase; AR, aldehyde reductase; COMT, catechol-*O*-methyltransferase; DBH, dopamine-β-hydroxylase; DOPAC, 3,4-dihydroxyphenylacetic acid; DOPAL, 3,4-dihydroxyphenylacetaldehyde; DOPET, 3,4-dihydroxyphenylethanol; E, epinephrine; HMA, 4-hydroxy-3-methoxyphenylacetaldehyde; HVA, homovanillic acid; *L*-DOPA, *L*-3,4-dihydroxyphenylalanine; MAO, monoamine oxidase; NE, norepinephrine; PNMT, phenylethanolamine-*N*-methyltransferase; PST, phenolsulfotransferase; TH, tyrosine hydroxylase; Tyr, tyrosine; 3-*O*-MD, 3-*O*-methyldopa; 3-MT, 3-methoxytyramine.

In spite of the great improvement in the management of motor symptoms of PD achieved with the administration of levodopa, it soon became clear that the levodopa given alone had several limitations, such as its very low bioavailability, short plasma elimination half-life ($t_{1/2el} \sim 50$ min), long titration period, and frequent occurrence of adverse effects. In general, only 30% and 1% of an oral dose of levodopa reaches the systemic circulation and the brain, respectively, even though just 2% of the parent drug is excreted unmodified in the faeces. Hence, those drawbacks were mostly assigned to the decarboxylation of levodopa to dopamine (the main metabolic pathway of levodopa; Figure 1.1.2) in the extracerebral tissues by the aromatic *L*-amino acid decarboxylase (AADC), also called dopa

descarboxylase [102,105]. This is an ubiquitous and non-specific enzyme with high activity in the gastrointestinal tract, liver, and in the brain and its capillaries [106]. Indeed, the decarboxylation of levodopa in the gastrointestinal tract and liver is responsible for its extensive first-pass metabolism, rapid plasma clearance, and for the formation of a great amount of peripheral dopamine which consequently triggers the levodopa-related peripheral dopaminergic side effects (e.g., nausea, vomiting, and orthostatic hypotension) [13].

In this context, the first and logic improvement in the levodopa therapy consisted in the association of peripheral AADC inhibitors. This strategy reduces the peripheral metabolism of levodopa, but simultaneously preserves the central AADC activity ensuring the formation of dopamine on the therapeutic target organ [105]. Soon, two AADC inhibitors unable to cross the BBB, carbidopa and benserazide, were studied and introduced into the market in combination with levodopa in 1975 [13]. Carbidopa and the active metabolite of benserazide (trihydroxybenzylhydrazine) inhibit the activity of AADC (a pyridoxal 5'-phosphate-dependent enzyme) by binding to the pyridoxal 5'-phosphate molecule, thus blocking it and inactivating the enzyme [107,108]. Since the introduction of these inhibitors, levodopa has been routinely administered in combination with one of them not only to minimize the characteristic peripheral side effects of the systemic dopamine, but also to improve its pharmacokinetics by extending its $t_{1/2el}$ (prolonged to approximately 90 min) and increasing its bioavailability, allowing a reduction in the required levodopa dosage of about 60–80%. In sum, this combination ameliorates the pharmacokinetics and safety profile of levodopa, as well as its therapeutic efficacy [105,109].

In addition to the aforementioned limitations, the chronic administration of levodopa, even with an AADC inhibitor, was quickly associated with different long-term adverse effects, such as motor complications and non-motor fluctuations. In fact, in the early disease, nigrostriatal system can convert levodopa to dopamine, store it in pre-synaptic vesicles and release it in response to physiological stimuli, and therefore levodopa has a long duration of action with a suitable symptomatic control when administered only three times per day. Nevertheless, this ability is lost through the disease progression, which seems to limit the conversion of levodopa to dopamine, implying its storage in non-neuronal cells with no longer release in response to physiological stimuli [100]. Therefore, the striatal dopamine levels are increasingly dependent on the amount of levodopa that crosses the BBB. Given the short $t_{1/2el}$ of levodopa that entails its administration in repeated doses throughout the day, the stimulation of dopamine receptors becomes intermittent leading to the appearance of motor and non-motor

complications [109]. Hence, in order to avoid or minimize these undesirable adverse effects, new classes of antiparkinsonian drugs were progressively developed, including synthetic dopamine agonists and inhibitors of MAO-B and of catechol-*O*-methyltransferase (COMT), which are involved in the metabolism of levodopa and/or dopamine (Figure I.1.2) [106].

Dopamine agonists

Dopamine agonists are drugs that, by directly stimulating the striatal dopaminergic receptors, treat the motor symptoms of PD. Structurally, they can be divided into the ergot derivatives, the older ones, and the non-ergot derivatives (Table I.1.5). Despite the differences in their chemical structures, all dopamine agonists share the ability to bind and stimulate the dopamine D2-like family of dopamine receptors (D2, D3 and D4) [110,111]. Nonetheless, some of them may also bind to D1 dopamine receptors and mnon-dopaminergic receptors such as serotonin and norepinephrine receptors [111]. Nowadays, the ergoline dopamine agonists are rarely used in clinical practice since they are associated, among other adverse effects, with fibrotic reactions (cardiovascular, retroperitoneal and pulmonary fibrosis) [17,112].

Dopamine agonists can be used as monotherapy in early stages of disease or as adjunct to levodopa therapy to treat motor complications, except apomorphine that is usually reserved for rescue therapy in patients whose PD is particularly advanced and are experiencing severe off-periods [75]. Interestingly, although they do not eliminate the need of levodopa in advanced PD stages, dopamine agonists have been increasingly employed early in the treatment of PD aiming to diminish or delay the emergence of motor complications [112].

Dopamine agonists have some advantages over levodopa: they do not need carrier-mediated transport for gastrointestinal absorption or penetration into the brain, and hence, their bioavailability is not affected by the presence of food or amino acids; they do not require further metabolism within the dopaminergic neurons to exert their pharmacologic effect, acting independently of the progressive neurodegeneration of the dopaminergic neurons, and thus, at any stage of PD; and, they mostly possess a longer $t_{1/2el}$ than levodopa, providing a more sustained stimulation of dopaminergic receptors, and thereby, having lower potential to induce motor complications [75,106,110]. However, these antiparkinsonian drugs are less effective than levodopa in treating motor symptoms and have also some risks related to their use. The acute side effects are comparable to those observed with levodopa (nausea, vomiting, orthostatic hypotension), but dopamine agonists also induce other adverse effects that are more common or specific of their

administration. The occurrence of peripheral oedema (especially in legs), psychosis, hallucinations, impulse control disorder, sleep attacks and excessive daytime sleepiness is more frequent with dopamine agonists than with levodopa, while the development of fibrotic reactions seems to be only related to the use of ergot derivatives [113,114].

MAO-B inhibitors

The introduction of selective MAO-B inhibitors in the treatment of PD symptoms was based on their ability to prolong the activity of both endogenously and exogenously derived dopamine in the striatal synapses by blocking the MAO-B-catalysed oxidation of dopamine, and hence, improving motor symptoms of disease (Figure I.1.2) [75,115]. MAO is an enzyme present in several tissues throughout the body under two isoforms: MAO-A and MAO-B, being the second one the most responsible for dopamine oxidative deamination [105,116,117]. Moreover, besides the predominance of MAO-B in the human brain, the inhibition of MAO-A (predominantly expressed in the gut and involved in the metabolism of serotonin) may induce an acute syndrome, the tyramine-induced hypertension often called "cheese effect", as well as the serotonin syndrome when another serotonergic drug is used at the same time [115]. Therefore, only selective MAO-B inhibitors are indicated for the treatment of PD-related motor symptoms, although there is also a theoretic risk of developing those syndromes, albeit very low [89,98,115].

Until 2015, solely two irreversible MAO-B inhibitors were approved for use in PD, selegiline and rasagiline. At the therapeutic doses, both compounds are selective for MAO-B, but their selectivity is lost at higher doses [105]. Rasagiline is more recent and potent than selegiline and, unlike selegiline, does not suffer conversion to amphetamine metabolites, which are responsible from some adverse effects of selegiline such as insomnia [97,105]. Both drugs are used in monotherapy in early PD patients in spite of their modest symptomatic benefit. Furthermore, they are also used as adjunct to levodopa therapy to treat motor fluctuations, even though only rasagiline demonstrated to reduce significantly off-time (period of time experiencing little to no therapeutic benefit) [16,89]. In 2015, the European Medicines Agency (EMA) approved a new potent, selective, and reversible MAO-B inhibitor, safinamide, to be used in addition to levodopa alone or in combination with other antiparkinsonian drugs, in mid-to-late-stage patients with motor fluctuations [118]. Safinamide has a double mechanism of action: dopaminergic as a result of MAO-B inhibition, leading to the improvement of motor symptoms and fluctuations; and non-dopaminergic owing to inhibition of glutamate release as a result of blockage of sodium channels and modulation of calcium channels, which might ameliorate dyskinesias and non-motor symptoms [117,119]. This new drug seems to be highly selective MAO-B inhibitor, even at supratherapeutic doses, having a selectivity for MAO-B superior to that of selegiline and rasagiline, and thereby, a lower risk to induce the "cheese effect" and serotonin syndrome [117]. Currently, this novel MAO-B inhibitor can only be use as adjunct to levodopa to treat motor complications, since there is no evidence or insufficient evidence to support its use as monotherapy in early PD or as adjunct to dopamine agonists in patients who are not yet treated with levodopa, respectively [120].

COMT inhibitors

Notwithstanding the improvement of PD treatment with the introduction of dopamine agonists and MAO-B inhibitors, levodopa remained the most effective drug to treat the motor symptoms of PD. Hence, another interesting and promising approach using COMT inhibitors was further developed to enhance the effectiveness and diminish the long-term adverse effects of levodopa. In fact, when an AADC inhibitor is administered in combination with levodopa, the methylation of levodopa to 3-O-methyldopa (3-O-MD) by COMT (Figure I.1.2) becomes its predominant metabolic pathway, reducing the plasma levodopa available to cross the BBB [121]. Indeed, only 5–10% of an oral dose of levodopa reaches the brain after its co-administration with an AADC inhibitor [13]. Furthermore, the metabolic product 3-O-MD has no therapeutic value and presents a long $t_{1/2el}$ (~ 15 h) accumulating in the body during chronic levodopa therapy [122]. Importantly, the 3-O-MD is a competitive inhibitor of the active transport of levodopa both at the intestinal mucosa and BBB [103,123], although it has been suggested that this competition is negligible at clinical concentrations [121]. In this context, it was expected that the concomitant blockage of COMT and peripheral AADC would further diminish the metabolism of levodopa, prolonging its $t_{1/2el}$, increasing its bioavailability, and thereby, augmenting its efficacy. These potential benefits were confirmed in practice and this approach became a reality with the introduction of two reversible COMT inhibitors, tolcapone and entacapone, into the market in the late 1990's [13,122]. In fact, in single-dose studies with either of compounds at doses up to 200 mg, the inhibition of COMT increased the $t_{1/2el}$ and area under the concentration-time curve (AUC) of levodopa without leading to a significant alteration in its maximum concentration (C_{max}) and time to reach the C_{max} (t_{max}) in plasma, and decreased the C_{max} and AUC of 3-O-MD [122,124]. However, it was observed a delay on the t_{max} of levodopa when tolcapone and entacapone were administered at higher than therapeutic doses (> 200 mg) [122]. A possible explanation that has been considered is the competition between COMT inhibitors and levodopa for gastrointestinal absorption through the saturable L-neutral amino acid transport system [121,125,126]. Nevertheless, according to a recent study performed with Xenopus laevis oocytes, Madin-Darby canine kidney cells and *ex vivo* preparations from wild-type and knockout mice, the major *L*-neutral amino acid transporter involved in the intestinal absorption of levodopa was identified ($b^{0,+}AT$ -rBAT) and, in contrast to some amino acids, neither entacapone nor AADC inhibitors competed with levodopa for that transporter in the presence of a 1:50 ratio of levodopa to inhibitors [127]. In multiple-dose studies, COMT inhibitors increased the average concentrations and prolonged the $t_{1/2el}$ of circulating levodopa, increased the minimum concentration (C_{min}) of levodopa plasma between doses more than its C_{max} , and reduced the daily variability of levodopa plasma concentrations [128–132]. These changes in levodopa pharmacokinetics and the more stable levodopa plasma levels can provide a more continuous levodopa delivery to the brain and a more sustained brain dopaminergic stimulation, which results in a good control of motor fluctuations [100]. Currently, the continuous dopaminergic stimulation, contrary to discontinuous or pulsatile stimulation, has been regarded as the ideal therapy to delay or reduce motor complications and, consequently, improve patient's quality of life [133,134].

Tolcapone is a potent COMT inhibitor that inhibits both peripheral and central enzyme, while entacapone is an essentially peripheral inhibitor [106]. Among both compounds, tolcapone demonstrated to be a more potent inhibitor of COMT than entacapone [135]. Consequently, tolcapone increases the levodopa AUC and decreases the 3-O-MD AUC more significantly than entacapone in healthy volunteers and parkinsonian patients. For a single-dose of 200 mg, the levodopa AUC increase in healthy volunteers and PD patients was respectively 88% and 58% for tolcapone, whereas entacapone increased the AUC of levodopa in 42% and 48%, respectively. With respect to 3-O-MD, the AUC decrease was 64% and 79% for tolcapone in healthy volunteers (single-dose of 200 mg) and parkinsonian patients (multiple-dose of 200 mg), respectively, while it was 46% and 45 to 63% for entacapone, respectively [122]. Thereby, as expected, both compounds are clinically effective in the management of motor fluctuations [122] being tolcapone more effective than entacapone, according to a recent systematic review [136]. Even though no true comparative clinical studies between tolcapone and entacapone are available, a Cochrane meta-analysis of randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trials of tolcapone and entacapone [137] indicates that tolcapone increases the on-time (duration of time experiencing symptom relief) and reduces the off-time more than entacapone, in relation to placebo, with an approximately 2-fold higher improvement. In detail, administering 200 mg tolcapone the weighted placebo-adjusted mean difference in on-time increase from baseline was 1.91 h and the weighted placebo-adjusted mean difference in off-time decrease from baseline was 1.63 h, while administering 200 mg entacapone was 1.01 h and 0.68 h, respectively.

However, after the introduction of tolcapone in the clinical practice, it was associated with severe hepatotoxicity, highlighting three cases of fatal fulminant hepatic failure [138,139]. Relevantly, although COMT is involved in the metabolism of dopamine into 3-methoxytyramine, the use of COMT inhibitors in monotherapy does not have antiparkinsonian effects [105], even using tolcapone that has central activity and might decrease the central metabolism of endogenous dopamine [140]. Hence, the COMT inhibitors are recommended to be used as adjunct to levodopa/AADC therapy in patients with motor fluctuations to treat wearing-off phenomena [88,89]. Nevertheless, tolcapone should only be administered to patients who are intolerant or who failed to respond to other COMT inhibitors, and under strict hepatic monitoring [141]. Very recently (June 2016), the new potent, reversible, and purely peripheral third-generation COMT inhibitor opicapone (the object of study of the present thesis) was licensed by EMA to be used as adjunct to levodopa/AADC inhibitor therapy in patients with motor fluctuations [142]. More information about COMT inhibitors and in particular about opicapone is reviewed in *section 1.2*.

Other antiparkinsonian drugs

In addition to the previously described therapeutic options, other medicines, including anticholinergics and amantadine, are occasionally employed to treat the symptoms of PD.

Historically, the anticholinergics were the first drugs used in the treatment of PD, but with the introduction of levodopa their clinical use declined considerably due to their poor safety profile and less efficacy for treating the majority of PD symptoms [75]. In fact, the anticholinergic drugs are associated with many peripheral anticholinergic side effects (constipation, blurred vision, nausea, dry mouth, urinary retention), as well as limiting central anticholinergic effects, such as delirium, hallucinations and, particularly worrying, cognitive impairment more probable in older patients [98]. However, the treatment of tremor with dopamine replacement therapy is sometimes inconsistent in contrast to the remaining cardinal motor symptoms of the disease [143]. Therefore, the anticholinergic drugs are basically recommended for young patients (< 60 years) with severe resting tremor and without cognitive impairment as monotherapy or as adjunct therapy [16,75].

Amantadine inhibits non-selectively the *N*-methyl-*D*-aspartate glutamate receptors, but it may also have anticholinergic properties and enhance the dopaminergic transmission [89]. Although it improves the motor symptoms of PD when used as monotherapy in early stages, amantadine should not be the first option of treatment in that situation. Nonetheless, it has a relevant role as adjunct to levodopa therapy in patients with motor complications for reducing dyskinesia [88,89]. In point of fact, it is considered the most effective drug for the treatment of LID currently available [76].

In the last years, research has been dedicated in part to find compounds with novel non-dopaminergic mechanisms of action, in an attempt to control motor complications with fewer dopaminergic adverse reactions. As a result, in 2013, the first adenosine A2A receptor antagonist, istradefylline, was approved in Japan as an antiparkinsonian medicine to be used as an adjunctive treatment in PD patients with wearing-off fluctuations [144].

Over the last decades, a considerable number of new antiparkinsonian drugs have emerged, but PD stays incurable and the "(g)old standard" therapy (levodopa) remains the most effective for symptomatic management of the disorder. However, during the therapy, levodopa benefits usually diminish or become less consistent. Therefore, besides the intense focus on developing protective or disease-modifying therapies, scientific community has been striving to improve the PD symptomatic therapy by trying to develop new treatments with novel therapeutic targets and better dopaminergic drugs to optimize the outcomes of levodopa therapy. In this context, the need of developing a novel COMT inhibitor with a better pharmacological profile was identified, and therefore, opicapone emerged.

Opicapone is the object of study of the project underlying this PhD dissertation, which was carried out to deepen the non-clinical pharmacological knowledge about this novel COMT inhibitor. In the next section, an overview about COMT enzyme, its inhibitors and the necessity of developing new COMT inhibitors will be given. In addition, a brief summary of the information that has been published about opicapone during the course of the present work will be also presented.

CHAPTER I

I.2. COMT Enzyme and its Inhibitors in Parkinson's Disease
I.2. COMT Enzyme and its Inhibitors in Parkinson's Disease

COMT inhibitors are drugs frequently employed in the treatment of PD as adjunct to levodopa therapy, but they could be also used in other central or peripheral nervous system disorder (e.g., restless leg syndrome, schizophrenia, depression, gastrointestinal disturbances, cardiovascular disorders) [145]. Although the clinical introduction of this therapeutic class in the late 1990s did not revolutionize the therapy of PD as did levodopa, the use of COMT inhibitors helps the PD patients that are experiencing the levodopa therapy-related motor fluctuations. The rational of the COMT inhibitors institution in the PD pharmacotherapy was explained in *section l.1.3.1.*, being directly linked to the levodopa metabolism. Succinctly, levodopa is quickly and extensively metabolised in the extracerebral tissues predominantly to dopamine by AADC. Nevertheless, this main metabolic pathway is routinely inhibited in the treatment of PD by using peripheral AADC inhibitors in combination with levodopa. Hence, the metabolism of the dopamine precursor (levodopa) shifts mostly to *O*-methylation by COMT. Therefore, the concomitant inhibition of both metabolic pathways potentiates the action of levodopa since the level of its unmetabolized form is increased (Figure I.2.1).



Figure I.2.1 Metabolism of levodopa by aromatic *L*-amino acid decarboxylase (AADC) and catechol-*O*-methyltransferase (COMT). AADCI, AADC inhibitors; COMTI, COMT inhibitors; 3-MT, 3-methoxytyramine; 3-*O*-MD, 3-*O*-methyldopa (adapted from [146]).

Currently, several in deep reviews are available in the literature regarding COMT enzyme, COMT inhibitors and their use in PD [122,124,126,145,147–156]. Hence, in this

thesis only a brief overview of those aspects for contextualization will be presented, focusing on the need of new COMT inhibitors and the new COMT inhibitor herein exploited, opicapone.

I.2.1. COMT Enzyme

In 1958, COMT enzyme (EC 2.1.1.6) was described and partially characterized for the first time by Julius Axelrod and Robert Tomchick [157]. It catalyses the *O*-methylation, a reaction of phase II metabolism, of catechol-containing compounds by transferring a methyl group from the coenzyme *S*-adenosyl-*L*-methionine (SAM) in the presence of magnesium ions (Mg²⁺), originating a mono-*O*-methylated catechol and *S*-adenosyl-*L*-homocysteine [147].

The main physiological role of COMT is the inactivation and/or elimination of a wide variety of biologically active or toxic endogenous and exogenous catechols. Endogenous substrates of COMT include catecholamines (dopamine, epinephrine, and norepinephrine), their hydroxylates metabolites 3,4-dihydroxyphenylacetic (e.g., acid, 3,4-dihydroxymandelic acid), levodopa, catechol oestrogens (e.g., 2-hydroxyoestradiol, 4-hydroxyoestradiol, 2-hidroxyoestrogen, 2-hydroxyoestron), and dihydroxyindolic intermediates of melanin [145]. In this context, COMT appears to play an indirect role in modulating dopaminergic functions in some peripheral organs, such as kidney and intestine, but it may also regulate the amounts of dopamine and norepinephrine in different areas of the brain and thereby its activity may be related to mood and other mental processes [148]. Interestingly, COMT has been associated with a particularly relevant role in the regulation of dopamine flux in the prefrontal cortex. In opposition to striatum, prefrontal cortex has very low levels of dopamine transporters, which have 1000-fold higher affinity for dopamine than COMT [158,159]. Therefore, COMT activity may be involved in cognitive functions [160]. Additionally, several dietary phytochemicals and therapeutic compounds are substrates of COMT, which hence acts as an enzymatic defence in blood and other tissues against xenobiotics [148]. Those exogenous substrates comprise AADC inhibitors (carbidopa and benserazide), dopamine agonists (dobutamine, apomorphine and fenoldopam), the antihypertensive α -methyldopa, the β -blocker nadolol, bronchodilating compounds (isoprenaline and rimiterol), the prodrug droxidopa, tea polyphenols, vitamin C, and many other compounds [161]. Of particular relevance is the methylation of levodopa in PD patients treated with levodopa therapy.

COMT enzyme is found in very different organisms ranging from bacteria, yeast and plants to animals, including vertebrates and invertebrates [126,147]. In mammals, COMT is expressed in two distinct intracellular isoforms: the soluble-COMT (S-COMT), essentially present in cytoplasm of cells but also in their nucleus; and, the membrane-bound isoform (MB-COMT), which is bound to intracellular membranes (predominantly to the membrane of rough endoplasmic reticulum) and oriented towards the cytoplasm [162,163].

Regarding body distribution, COMT is an ubiquitous enzyme that is distributed throughout the brain and the peripheral tissues, but its activity is significantly higher in peripheral tissues [164,165]. In brain, the protein amount and COMT activity is quite similar among the various areas, whereas in the peripheral tissues considerable differences in COMT activity and quantity were found between the diverse organs [163,164]. Liver is, by far, the tissue with the highest COMT activity followed by kidneys and gastrointestinal tract [148]. Nevertheless, COMT is also expressed in other tissues including spleen, lungs, heart, adrenals, adipocyte tissue, various glands, reproductive organs, muscles, skin, eyes and erythrocytes [147]. Although COMT presents a low activity in erythrocytes, the produced effect upon COMT activity by a compound in clinical trials is habitually evaluated by determining the erythrocyte S-COMT activity. The choice of this enzyme source is based not only on its easier and less evasive collection from the body, but also on the good correlation of COMT activity among erythrocytes and other organs, such as liver, lungs and kidneys [149,166]. Overall, in human, rat and mouse, the S-COMT is the predominant isoform in the peripheral tissues, while the MB-COMT is dominant in the brain, with the exception of rat brain [163,167–169]. In human and mouse brain, the MB-COMT represents around 70% [167] and 60% [163] of the all COMT proteins, respectively, whereas in rat it is present in a less proportion around 20–30% [170].

Even though there is two isoforms of COMT enzyme in mammals, they are coded by a single gene located on chromosome 22 band q11.21 in humans and on chromosome 11 band q23 in rats [126]. The structure of *COMT* gene in human and rat was solved some years ago, showing an overall genomic organization similar between both species [167,171]. The human gene is composed of six exons of which two are non-coding, while rat gene is composed by five exons being the first one non-coding. In both species, there are two promoters (P1 and P2) that control transcription of two different mRNAs from the same gene. The P1 promoter regulates the expression of the shorter transcript and the P2 promoter is responsible for the expression of the longer transcript. In its turn, the shorter transcript produces only S-COMT, whereas the longer transcript produces MB-COMT but also S-COMT [167,171].

Human and rat S-COMT contain 221 amino acids with a sequence identity of 81%, while MB-COMT has an additional peptide in its amino terminal of 50 (human) or 43 (rat) amino acid residues that contains the hydrophobic membrane-anchor region [167,172]. Both isoforms have similar active sites sharing the same kinetic mechanism, with similar affinities for SAM, inhibition by calcium ion, magnesium ion requirement, a similar optimal pH for activity, and recognition by S-COMT antiserum [148]. However, MB-COMT has a significantly higher substrate affinity (10- to 100-fold higher) for catecholamines than S-COMT, and this characteristic seems to be preserved among different species [126]. In contrast, S-COMT has a significantly higher capacity (higher catalytic activity) than MB-COMT [173]. Gathering these kinetic divergences (affinity and capacity) of both isoforms and their differences in central and peripheral tissues distribution, it has been proposed at least in part distinct roles for the two COMT isoforms. MB-COMT is supposed to be primarily involved in the termination of dopaminergic and noradrenergic synaptic neurotransmission at physiologically relevant low concentrations of catecholamines [174]. On the other hand, S-COMT is believed to be mostly responsible for the elimination of biologically active or toxic (particularly exogenous) catechols and some hydroxylated metabolites, thereby acting as an enzymatic detoxifying barrier [164].

Since the purification of COMT, different reaction kinetic mechanisms have been proposed, but soon became clear that the reaction proceeds through a direct nucleophilic attack by one of the hydroxyl groups of substrate (a catechol-contained compound) on the methyl carbon of SAM via a tight S_N2-type transition state without the involvement of a methylated enzyme intermediate (Figure I.2.2) [149,175,176]. Then, a sequential ordered mechanism was suggested based on product inhibition studies, which was revised few years later with the aid of crystallographic studies [176]. As reviewed by Ma et al. [177], several crystallographic studies of human and rat COMT have been performed and the obtained three-dimensional crystal structures revealed that the structural fold of COMT is similar in both species and showed the spatial location of the enzyme active site, the binding site of each involved component on the reaction, and the interactions between them. Hence, by conjugating data from crystallographic and enzymatic studies, it was possible to comprehend deeper the mechanism of O-methylation and the precise binding order of ligands, which is essential for the catalytic activity of COMT. Interestingly, it was noticed that the active site of COMT comprises two separate regions: the effective catalytic region set in a shallow groove on the outer surface of COMT, where the Mg²⁺ and the catechol substrate bind, and the SAM-binding pocket located deeper inside the protein behind the Mg²⁺-binding site. Due to this spatial position of the binding sites, only the sequence of binding with SAM binding first to the COMT, followed by Mg²⁺ and, lastly, the substrate is possible. If this binding order is shift one or both of the remained ligands are unable to access their binding pocket and the enzyme is incapable of performing its function [126,173,178]. The *O*-methylated catechol substrate subsequently dissociates and the product *S*-adenosyl-*L*-homocysteine needs to be exchanged by a new molecule of SAM to allow a new catalytic cycle [172,179].



Figure 1.2.2 The *O*-methylation reaction of epinephrine to metanephrine catalysed by catechol-*O*-methyltransferase (COMT), as an example (adapted from [126,180]). SAM, *S*-adenosyl-*L*-methionine.

I.2.1.1. COMT Gene Polymorphisms

More than 300 polymorphisms have been reported for *COMT* gene despite several of them remain unconfirmed and others occur with very low frequency. Although the vast majority of polymorphic variants are within non-coding sequence and are of unknown function, a small number of single nucleotide polymorphisms and also haplotypes are either of known function or have been connected to COMT mRNA expression [181]. The functional polymorphisms lead to alterations in the enzymatic activity of the encoded COMT enzyme, which may have neurobiological effects since COMT has a crucial role in the regulation of dopamine levels, specifically in the prefrontal cortex [182].

The most widely studied variation of *COMT* gene is the common Val108/158Met single nucleotide polymorphism (rs4680) [181]. It involves a single nucleotide change from guanine to adenine in the gene sequence, causing a valine (Val) to methionine (Met) substitution at position 108 or 158 of the S-COMT or MB-COMT amino acid sequence, respectively. The Met variant has a lower thermostability and therefore a lower COMT activity is observed in Met homozygotes (Met¹⁵⁸⁽¹⁰⁸⁾/Met¹⁵⁸⁽¹⁰⁸⁾) compared with Val homozygotes (Val¹⁵⁸⁽¹⁰⁸⁾/Val¹⁵⁸⁽¹⁰⁸⁾) [158,173,183]. Since these alleles are codominant, the Val¹⁵⁸⁽¹⁰⁸⁾/Met¹⁵⁸⁽¹⁰⁸⁾ heterozygotes have intermediate levels of COMT activity, explaining the observed trimodal distribution of COMT activity in humans. In fact, as result of the existence of this polymorphism, the human COMT activity is characterized as high

(COMT^{HH}), intermediate (COMT^{HL}) and low (COMT^{LL}) [126,181]. This polymorphism presents ethnic differences with the low COMT activity allele being less common in Asians and Africans than in Caucasians [159].

Over the last decades, different genes have been identified and related to PD (*section 1.1.2.1.*). Interestingly, the *COMT* polymorphism is also believed to be related to the risk of developing PD. However, according to the results of two recent meta-analyses there is no association between *COMT* gene polymorphisms and the risk of developing PD [183,184]. Nevertheless, another very recent meta-analysis indicates that individuals with the *COMT^{LL}* genotype in combination with the *MAO-B* intron 13 A allele present an increased PD susceptibility in the Asian population, suggesting a coaction of *COMT* polymorphism with other genes to the risk of developing PD [185]. The possible influence of *COMT* genotypes on neuropharmacological variables of PD is controversial, with some studies indicating a relationship between *COMT* genotype and the response to levodopa treatment, the susceptibility to develop motor complications or the effect of COMT inhibitors, while many other studies did not show any relationship [159,184].

I.2.2. COMT Inhibitors

Since the characterization of COMT enzyme, various COMT inhibitors have been developed and studied. Currently, besides the classifications based on their structural core or mechanism of inhibition [145,161], COMT inhibitors have been distributed in four groups: first-generation, second-generation, late atypical inhibitors [126], and third-generation [186].

The first-generation of COMT inhibitors comprises the early compounds identified as having COMT inhibitory properties and a comprehensive review of their pharmacological properties was published by Guldberg and Marsden [147]. Those compounds are typically competitive substrates of COMT and include pyrogallol and its derivatives (e.g., gallic acid), catechols and derivatives (e.g., caffeic acid, 2-hydroxyoestrogens, U-0521, flavonoids), tropolones, 8-hydroxyquinolines, 3-hydroxylated pyrones and pyridones, and iodophenol derivatives [126,147]. However, these first-generation COMT inhibitors were never introduced in clinical practice because of their poor selectivity for COMT, low efficacy *in vivo*, and unacceptable toxicity (mainly central nervous system effects and hepatotoxicity) [148,187,188].

The interest in COMT inhibitors revived only in the late 1980s with the development of the named second-generation COMT inhibitors [122]. All of them share the same nitrocatechol structure, are reversible tight-binding inhibitors, and have improved pharmacological and toxicological profiles comparing to the older inhibitors [159]. They are highly selective to COMT and orally active being mainly peripherally acting, even though some develop central effects [188]. Between the various inhibitors of this class described in the literature, only nitecapone, entacapone, tolcapone and nebicapone were selected for further clinical development. Among these compounds, only tolcapone and entacapone were introduced into the market and are currently available to be use in the clinical practice, even though tolcapone can only be used with some restrictions (section 1.1.3.1.). It is believed that nitecapone was replaced during clinical trials by entacapone, since the last was evaluated as a better clinical candidate, whereas the clinical development of nebicapone was interrupted due to safety concerns [145]. The recommended posologic regimen of tolcapone is 100 mg three time per day, but it can be increased to 200 mg three times daily if leads to justified clinical benefits [152]; on the other hand, entacapone has a short $t_{1/2el}$ and limited bioavailability, and thus, it is recommended to be co-administered at the dose of 200 mg with levodopa/AADC inhibitor up to ten times per day [122,155].

The search for new COMT inhibitors, especially for PD, has been a constant over the years in order to identify more potent and safer inhibitors in relation to those clinically available. In this context, researches recently developed at BIAL – Portela & C^a S.A.

disclosed new COMT inhibitors that have heterocyclic rings at the meta-position relative to the nitro group of nitrocatechol motif [186,189]. Between the developed compound series, opicapone [2,5-dichloro-3-(5-(3,4-dihydroxy-5-nitrophenyl)-1,2,4-oxadiazol-3-yl)-4,6dimethylpyridine 1-oxide, also known as BIA 9-1067] was the most promising one. In fact, opicapone showed to be an exceptionally potent and purely peripheral COMT inhibitor with an unprecedented duration of action, and to have a reduced toxicity risk. Moreover, it presented a really favourable pharmacodynamic interaction with levodopa providing stable and sustained plasma levodopa levels over a 24 h period [189]. Taking into account these characteristics, a great improvement in the biological properties of the COMT inhibitors was achieved with this new group of compounds over their predecessors [186]. Therefore, opicapone was tested in clinical trials and it was very recently (June 2016) licensed by EMA to be used in the clinical practice as adjunct to levodopa/AADC inhibitor therapy in patients with motor fluctuations. The recommended dosage is 50 mg once a day at bedtime and at least 1 h before or after levodopa/AADC inhibitor therapy [142]. Hence, a new group, third-generation, of COMT inhibitors is emerging [186].

In parallel with second- and third-generation COMT inhibitors, many other compounds with different chemical structures have been also identified as COMT inhibitors and are grouped in the class of the late atypical COMT inhibitors. This class of COMT inhibitors includes the bisubstrate inhibitors, which were developed to target simultaneously the substrate (catechol) and the SAM binding sites, and the bifunctional inhibitors, which have two catecholic structures in the same molecule. Although some of these compounds showed to be potent COMT inhibitors, their in vivo efficacy is still to be demonstrated [126,145]. Another late atypical inhibitor is a pyridine derivative, CGP 28014, developed in the late 1980s. It does not inhibit COMT in vitro unless at high (millimolar) concentrations, but in vivo, it is effective and acts preferably in the brain. Despite having reached phase I clinical trials, CGP 28014 was not further developed for PD or other clinical indications [122,148,190]. Very recently, in order to develop a brain-penetrant MB-COMT inhibitor for the treatment of cognitive symptoms associated with schizophrenia, new hydroxy-pyridone derivatives were synthetized by scientists at Merk and Cerecor, Inc. Those compounds showed to be potent inhibitors of human MB-COMT in *in vitro* assays and, at least one of them, modified the concentration of some dopamine metabolites in the rat cerebrospinal fluid, indicating central COMT inhibition as intended [191,192].

Since the second-generation COMT inhibitors are the currently used in the clinical practice, detailed information about them will be presented in the following subsections in order to highlight their drawbacks and allow the comparison with opicapone.

I.2.2.1. Pharmacokinetics of the Second-generation COMT Inhibitors

The COMT inhibitors with nitrocatechol structure (tolcapone, entacapone, nitecapone and nebicapone) are rapidly absorbed from the gastrointestinal tract after oral administration to humans; depending on the compound and the administration dose, their $C_{\rm max}$ in plasma is attained approximately at 0.5–2.5 h post-dosing. In single-dose studies, tolcapone, entacapone, and nebicapone exhibited a linear pharmacokinetic profile in the ranges of 5–800 mg [193], 5–800 mg [194], and 10–800 mg [195], respectively. Regarding nitecapone, it also presented a systemic exposure dose-proportional in the range of 10–100 mg, when orally administered in combination with levodopa and carbidopa [196]. According to those studies, $C_{\rm max}$ in plasma was specifically reached within 0.8–2 h for tolcapone, 0.4–0.9 h for entacapone, 0.5–0.8 h for nitecapone, and 0.5–2.5 h for nebicapone. On the other hand, these COMT inhibitors are characterized by a fast kinetics of elimination with a $t_{1/2el}$ ranging from 1.7 to 3.4 h for tolcapone, 1.6–3.4 h for entacapone, 0.5–0.8 h for nitecapone, and 1.5–4.7 h for nebicapone. The pharmacokinetic properties of tolcapone, entacapone, and nebicapone remain similar after repeated administration, and no accumulation was observed when given at the therapeutic doses (100–200 mg) [126].

Taking into consideration the kinetics of absorption of tolcapone, entacapone, nitecapone and nebicapone a high bioavailability would be predictable for these compounds; however, owing to their extensive and variable first-pass metabolism, the oral bioavailability is only about 60–68% for tolcapone [197,198], approximately 35% for entacapone [194], 56% for nitecapone [148], and > 55% for nebicapone (in rat) [195]. The tolcapone, entacapone, and nitecapone bind to human plasma proteins in a high extension (> 99.9%, 98%, and 97%, respectively), leading to small volumes of distribution [148]. In line with those COMT inhibitors, nebicapone also demonstrated a very high binding to plasma proteins (> 99%) [199].

Metabolism is the main elimination route of tolcapone, entacapone, nitecapone and nebicapone. Indeed, all of them are extensively metabolized, mainly in liver, being the conjugation reactions the major metabolic pathways [148,194,197,200].

Particularizing, tolcapone is extensively metabolized and the metabolic pathways currently known to occur in human and rat species are summarized in Figure 1.2.3 [201,202]. The glucuronidation of tolcapone is the most prominent metabolic route in human, with the 3-*O*-glucuronide appearing as the major metabolite in plasma, urine and faeces. In addition, methylation, oxidation and reduction, as well as, other chemical reactions, such as sulfation and *N*-acetylation, may also occur, but these are considered to be minor metabolic pathways [201]. As depicted in Figure 1.2.3, there is a considerable homology between rat and human species regarding the metabolism of tolcapone,

suggesting that the rat is a good laboratory animal model to investigate the pharmacology and toxicity ascribed to tolcapone or its metabolites. Nevertheless, some new metabolites of tolcapone not reported in human were identified by Sun *et al.* [202] in rat urine, namely diglucuronide and sulfate conjugates.



Figure I.2.3 Potential metabolic pathways for tolcapone in human (H) and in rat (R) (adapted from [146]).

Entacapone [(*E*)-entacapone] is also extensively metabolized in human and rat (Figure I.2.4), originating several metabolites which can be excreted in faeces (major route) and urine [194,203]. However, the metabolic pathways for entacapone appear to be simpler than those previously discussed for tolcapone. The major metabolite of entacapone identified in human and rat urine was the 3-*O*-glucuronide-entacapone, while its (*Z*)-isomer was the only found in human plasma. Other less abundant urinary

metabolites were also identified in both species, but some differences in their metabolic profiles were evidenced (Figure I.2.4), for example the 3-*O*-methyl-entacapone was not detected in humans. It is noteworthy that entacapone and its phase I metabolites are mostly excreted in their conjugated forms (only the glucuronide of entacapone is represented in Figure I.2.4) in rat and human urine. Specifically, they were found almost exclusively as glucuronides in human urine with a very small percentage of sulfates (0.5% of the urinary metabolites), and mainly as glucuronides and sulfates in rat urine [203].



Figure I.2.4 Potential metabolic pathways for entacapone in human (H) and in rat (R) (adapted from [146]).

The metabolism of nitecapone was investigated in humans [204] and rats [205], and the proposed metabolic pathways are depicted in Figure I.2.5. Both in humans and rats, glucuronide conjugates were the most abundant metabolites in urine, being the glucuronide of nitecapone the major metabolite. However, while in humans the glucuronides of nitecapone and its phase I metabolites were the only detected conjugated metabolites, in rats were also found sulfate conjugates. Taskinen *et al.* [204] also analysed the glucuronide was formed from nitecapone (parent drug) and each one of phase I metabolites. In contrast, the glucuronidation and sulfation processes appeared not be regioselective in the rat [205]. In addition, several minor metabolites were identified in

both species, but the metabolism of nitecapone in rats seems to be more complex than in humans, as shown in Figure I.2.5.



Figure 1.2.5 Potential metabolic pathways for nitecapone in human (H) and in rat (R) (adapted from [146]).

The metabolism of nebicapone in humans was firstly investigated by Loureiro *et al.* [206] and later by Wright *et al.* [200]. As with tolcapone, entacapone and nitecapone, the major metabolic pathway involved in the metabolism of nebicapone is the glucuronidation of the hydroxyl group at position 3, originating the 3-*O*-glucuronide-nebicapone. The 3-*O*-methylated derivative is also formed, as result of the COMT activity, and is responsible for low but sustained presence of nebicapone-related material in plasma [200,206]. Other two very minor metabolites, which result from sulfation of the hydroxyl group at position 3 or *N*-acetylation of the 5-nitro group of nebicapone, were also detected in human plasma by Loureiro *et al.* [206]. Nevertheless, the study performed by Wright *et al.* [200] also provided information on other minor metabolites. Overall, in humans, after the administration of [¹⁴C]-labelled nebicapone, eight metabolites were identified in plasma, twenty-two in urine

and four in faeces. The occurrence of species differences on the pharmacokinetics of nebicapone in rodents (rat and mouse) was also examined by Bonifácio *et al.* [207]; in consequence, some differences on its metabolic profile were identified between rat and mouse species, in particular an extra major metabolite was found in the rat resulting from sulfation. In fact, the major metabolites found in mouse were the glucuronide (the most abundant) and methylated derivatives, whereas in rat they were the glucuronide, methylated (the most abundant) and sulfate derivatives. The main metabolites of nebicapone identified in human, rat and mouse species are summarizes in Figure 1.2.6.



Figure I.2.6 Main metabolic pathways for nebicapone in rodents [rat (R) and mouse (M)] and in human (H) (adapted from [146]).

I.2.2.2. Effect of the Second-generation COMT Inhibitors in COMT Activity

The inhibition of a drug target is sometimes not only due to the parent compound itself but also to some active metabolites. In this context, it is noteworthy that the metabolites resulting from conjugation reactions are usually not pharmacologically active [208], and those resulting from isomerization, reduction or oxidation reactions may be bioactive [201], and thereby, they may contribute to drug efficacy or toxicity.

Regarding tolcapone, it is described that the carboxylic acid metabolite and the alcohol metabolite exert COMT inhibitory effects similar to those of the parent compound [209]. In contrast, the hepatotoxicity of the tolcapone appears to be mediated through the oxidation of amine and acetylamino metabolites of tolcapone to reactive species (*o*-quinone or quinone-imine) [210]. On the other hand, entacapone is the only COMT inhibitor that undergoes an isomerization process to its (*Z*)-isomer. Representing approximately 5% of the total of the two isomers in human plasma, (*Z*)-entacapone is an

active metabolite and acts as inhibitor of the COMT activity [122,194,203]. Some metabolites of nitecapone also appear to have COMT inhibitory activity comparable to nitecapone, such as the 3,4-dihydroxy-5-nitro-benzaldehyde and 3-(3,4-dihydroxy-5-nitro-benzylidene)-4-hydroxy-2-pentanone; in addition, other aglycone metabolites of nitecapone should also have some activity, but in a lower magnitude [204]. At last, for nebicapone there is no published data up to now on the presence or absence of active metabolites. Hence, taking into account these remarks, it is evident that the metabolites produced at low amounts should also be considered during the process of drug development.

According to studies performed in rats, the mentioned inhibitors present different selectivity profiles for peripheral and central COMT. Nitecapone does not inhibit the striatal COMT, and thus it is a strictly peripheral COMT inhibitor acting mainly in the gastrointestinal tract [211]. Entacapone is fundamentally a peripheral COMT inhibitor, which induces a relevant COMT inhibition in duodenum, erythrocytes and liver, with only slight and transient inhibition of central COMT [135,212]. In contrast, tolcapone demonstrated not only to be a more potent inhibitor of peripheral COMT than nitecapone and entacapone, but also to easily cross the BBB inhibiting the central COMT at low doses, but this selectivity was completely lost at higher doses [213].

In clinical trials, all the inhibitors reduced erythrocyte COMT activity in a dose-dependent and reversible manner. Moreover, the inhibition of erythrocyte COMT activity by tolcapone [125], entacapone [194], nitecapone [214], and nebicapone [215] was closely related to plasma concentrations of the drug. They act rapidly with the maximum inhibition of COMT activity (E_{max}) occurring within 2 h after their oral administration. However, the level of inhibition and the time for enzyme activity recovery may differ with inhibitor. Considering both E_{max} and the duration of inhibition, tolcapone seems to be stronger than entacapone and nitecapone, while nebicapone showed to have an inhibition profile comparable to that of tolcapone. In fact, after a single oral dose of 100 mg and 200 mg, the E_{max} was 55% and 65% for entacapone [194], 72% and 80% for tolcapone [193], and 69% and 80% for nebicapone [216], respectively. Moreover, COMT activity returned to the baseline within 8 h for entacapone, 15 h for tolcapone and 18 h for nebicapone. Nitecapone inhibited more duodenal COMT (58%) than erythrocyte enzyme (33%) at 1 h after oral administration of 100 mg, which suggested a limited penetration of it through the erythrocyte membrane. The erythrocyte COMT activity was fully recovered within 4 h after all tested doses [214]. During multiple-dose administration of tolcapone, entacapone or nebicapone, no indication of pharmacodynamic tolerance arose [122,215].

Since tolcapone and entacapone are the only available in clinical practice, their effect on levodopa pharmacokinetics was briefly discussed in *section 1.1.3.1.*, as well as their clinical effects.

I.2.2.3. Safety and Toxicity of the Second-generation COMT Inhibitors

In non-clinical regulatory safety studies, tolcapone and entacapone demonstrated to be safe after being subjected to extensive toxicity testing in various animal species [188]. Regarding non-clinical studies of nebicapone, the compound also revealed to be well tolerated in several animal species. Moreover, in animal safety pharmacology studies, no significant adverse effects were observed concerning to central nervous system, hepatic, renal, cardiovascular, respiratory or gastrointestinal systems [195].

The adverse effects that result from COMT inhibitors therapy in humans can be classified as dopaminergic, which are related to the increased bioavailability of levodopa, and non-dopaminergic [188]. The dopaminergic adverse effects are normally moderate or mild including dyskinesia, nausea, dizziness, orthostatic hypotension, vomiting, anorexia, sleep disorders, somnolence, and hallucinations. Dyskinesia is the most relevant of these adverse effects and can be minimized by reducing the dose of levodopa. Among the non-dopaminergic adverse effects, the diarrhoea is the most common one and it is frequently more severe with tolcapone than with other COMT inhibitors. In addition to diarrhoea, other non-dopaminergic events appear, such as abdominal pain, headache, constipation, urine discoloration (due to the presence of COMT inhibitor and/or its metabolites in urine), and transaminases increase [126,188,217].

Elevated liver transaminases levels are observed very rarely in entacapone-treated patients and at a low occurrence (1-3%) in patients treated with tolcapone [148]. Unexpectedly, after the introduction of tolcapone into the market, three cases of fatal fulminant hepatitis were reported [139]. In this context, tolcapone was withdrawn from the European Union and Canada markets one year after its introduction and received a black box warning in the United States of America. Nevertheless, some years later, tolcapone was reintroduced into the market of the European Union since, during the period of suspension, its safety profile was reviewed based on new clinical safety data. Nowadays, its use requires failure or intolerance to other COMT inhibitors (in practice, entacapone but for a short time period since opicapone received very recently its marking authorisation) and strict liver function monitoring on a regular basis [138,141,155]. On the other hand, no cases of hepatitis or other serious liver failures have been reported for entacapone, which has been used as a negative reference substance in the studies on idiosyncratic liver toxicity *in vitro* and *in vivo* [126,188]. With respect to nebicapone, in phase II clinical trials, it

induced a clinically relevant increase in the liver transaminases in 4 of 46 patients receiving nebicapone at dose of 150 mg [217]. Hence, its toxicological profile reflects quite well the profile of tolcapone and thereby its clinical development was discontinued due to safety concerns [145]. As both tolcapone and nebicapone have induced elevations in liver transaminases, concern has arisen regarding hepatotoxicity of COMT inhibitors.

I.2.3. Why Is There a Current Need for New COMT Inhibitors?

As aforementioned, up to June of 2016, only two COMT inhibitors (tolcapone and entacapone) were approved for clinical use in PD patients. However, each of them presents problems related to their pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, clinical efficacy and/or safety that restrict their success [138].

As denoted earlier, tolcapone is stronger and longer-acting inhibitor of COMT than entacapone (*section 1.2.2.2.*). Moreover, tolcapone increases more levodopa AUC than entacapone being clinically more effective (*section 1.1.3.1.*). Nevertheless, the greatest drawback of tolcapone is its hepatotoxicity which, albeit rare, limits its use (*section 1.2.2.3.*). On the other hand, although entacapone is considered safer regarding hepatic effects (*section 1.2.2.3.*), its low oral bioavailability, short duration of action, and low potency to inhibit peripheral COMT (*sections 1.2.2.1.* and *1.2.2.2.*) restrict its clinical efficacy as an adjunct to levodopa/AADC inhibitor therapy in PD. For these reasons, there remains a need for the development of new COMT inhibitors with a better therapeutic profile. One possible "optimal" COMT inhibitor should be potent, safe and long-acting in order to be administered once-daily (more convenient dosage regimen) and lead to a more sustained levodopa levels in PD patients [138,155]. In this context, the object of study of the current thesis, opicapone (formerly known as BIA 9-1067) emerged as an attempt to fulfil that unmet therapeutic need.

I.2.4. The New Third-generation COMT Inhibitor: Opicapone

In resemblance to the second-generation COMT inhibitors, opicapone was rapidly absorbed, attaining its C_{max} within 1.5–3.5 h (median values) post-dosing, and presented a relatively short $t_{1/2el}$ (0.8–3.2 h, mean values) following the administration of single oral doses of 10 to 1200 mg to healthy humans. Furthermore, it exhibited a systemic exposure approximately dose-proportional at that wide dose range (10–1200 mg) [218]. After

multiple-dose administration, similar pharmacokinetic properties were observed for opicapone (5–50 mg once-daily) [219,220]. Moreover, when opicapone was administered once-daily at the therapeutic dose (50 mg), it did not undergo accumulation in plasma [220]. In line with the second-generation COMT inhibitors, a high percentage of plasma protein binding (> 99%) was reported for opicapone [221].

The metabolic profile of opicapone in humans (Figure I.2.7) is slightly different from the profiles commonly found for the second-generation COMT inhibitors. In contrast to the second-generation inhibitors, which undergo mainly O-glucuronidation, the main metabolic pathway of opicapone is the O-sulfation reaction, with formation of an inactive metabolite, the 3-O-sulfate-opicapone (BIA 9-1103) [218]. Opicapone also suffers a side-chain metabolic reaction in which the pyridine-N-oxide ring is reduced to a pyridine derivative, known as BIA 9-1079 [186]. In non-clinical studies, BIA 9-1079 demonstrated to be active as COMT inhibitor [half maximal inhibitory concentration (IC₅₀) of 429 nM against rat liver COMT] [218,220] and, in clinical trials, its concentrations were found to be lower than those of BIA 9-1103 [218,219]. Other minor metabolites were also identified, including O-methylated (BIA 9-1100 and BIA 9-1101) and O-glucuronide (BIA 9-1106) derivatives [218]. The published information about the metabolic profile of opicapone in rats is very limited. Nevertheless, it is known that all the metabolic pathways identified in humans (O-sulfation, O-glucuronidation, O-methylation and N-oxide reduction) are also present in rats (Figure I.2.7) [222,223]. BIA 9-1101 (3-O-methyl-BIA 9-1079) was identified in non-clinical studies, but no specific information in which species it was detected is currently available. Furthermore, in clinical trials performed at doses of opicapone up to 1200 mg, the concentrations of BIA 9-1101 were below the lower limit of quantification (LLOQ) at any time point post-dose [218]. In addition to BIA 9-1100 and BIA 9-1101, the occurrence of another methylated metabolite, BIA 9-1104, in humans [220] and rats [223] was recently reported. Moreover, two other metabolites were also recently mentioned: BIA 9-3752, which is the most abundant metabolite in human faeces, but its occurrence in other species has not been described; and M10, which is present in humans and rats. Although the M10 is probably the hydroxylated sulphate metabolite of opicapone (BIA 9-4588), its absolute identification was not yet possible. On the other hand, regarding BIA 9-3752, there is no indication neither of the metabolic pathway involved in its formation nor of its chemical structure [223]. Therefore, these two metabolites were not included in Figure I.2.7.

In relation to opicapone excretion, the hepatobiliary excretion appears to be the major elimination pathway in humans and rats [221,222].



Figure 1.2.7 Metabolic pathways for opicapone in human (H) and in rat (R). *Also identified during non-clinical studies but with no specific information regarding the species where it was detected.

In *in vitro* studies, opicapone, BIA 9-1103 and BIA 9-1079 demonstrated to be significant inhibitors of two cytochrome P450 (CYP) isoenzymes, the CYP2C8 and the CYP2C9. Hence, clinical interaction studies were carried out with repaglinide (CYP2C8 substrate) and warfarin (CYP2C9 substrate), evidencing that the inhibition of CYP2C8 is likely to occur *in vivo* while the inhibition of CYP2C9 could be excluded [223,224].

In addition, *in vitro* assays demonstrated that opicapone is transported by organic anion transporting polypeptide (OATP) 1B3 and effluxed by P-glycoprotein and breast cancer resistance protein, whereas BIA 9-1103 is transported by OATP1B1 and OATP1B3 and effluxed by breast cancer resistance protein. Furthermore, even though opicapone and BIA 9-1103 inhibited some transporters *in vitro*, only the inhibition of OATP1B1 may lead to interactions *in vivo* considering the plasma free fractions of both compounds detected in clinical trials. Nevertheless, no clinical studies have yet been performed to assess this aspect [223,224].

In non-clinical studies performed in rats and monkeys, opicapone showed to be unable to cross the BBB being a purely peripheral COMT inhibitor [189,225]. Moreover, in both species, it was demonstrated that opicapone is a potent peripheral COMT inhibitor, inducing a strong and sustained inhibition of COMT activity [189,225,226]. In fact, after 14 days of once-daily oral administration of opicapone (100 mg/kg) to monkeys, the erythrocyte COMT activity 23 h after the last dose remained between 16 and 24% of the baseline activity values [225]. In rats, around 50% of the liver COMT enzyme activity remained inhibited at 24 h following the administration of a single oral dose of opicapone (3 mg/kg) [189,226]. In opposition employing the same posologic regimen, entacapone did not produce any COMT inhibition and tolcapone induced only a minimal inhibitory effect (16%) at 9 h post-dose [189,218,227]. Moreover, with opicapone, rat liver COMT inhibition attained 99% at 1 h post-dose, while after tolcapone and entacapone administration it was 82 and 68%, respectively [218]. Therefore, opicapone presented a stronger and more sustained COMT inhibition than tolcapone and entacapone in rats. In contrast to the second-generation COMT inhibitors, the duration of opicapone-induced COMT inhibition is independent of its presence in the systemic circulation. Indeed, although opicapone is rapidly eliminated from bloodstream in rats (at 8 h post-dosing no opicapone was detected in plasma), its inhibitory effect is prolonged far beyond the observable point of plasma drug clearance [226]. In relation to the effect on the levodopa pharmacokinetics, opicapone induced a prolonged increment in systemic and central exposure to levodopa with a simultaneous reduction in 3-O-MD exposure in rats and monkeys [189,225,226]. Taking into account these promising results, opicapone advanced to clinical development.

Regarding clinical studies, it was observed that, after the administration of single oral doses of opicapone (10–1200 mg) to young healthy male volunteers [218], opicapone strongly inhibited the erythrocyte S-COMT activity in a dose-dependent manner, with E_{max} values ranging from 36.1 (10 mg) to 100% (200 mg and higher doses). Moreover, in spite of its rapid elimination from plasma (within 8–12 h), the opicapone-induced COMT inhibition was maintained for a long period of time independently of the administered dose, having an observed half-life of the enzyme activity recovery of 61.6 h. These exceptional pharmacodynamic properties were confirmed in a subsequent multiple-dose study in which once-daily doses (5–30 mg) of opicapone were administered for eight consecutive days to healthy male volunteers [219]. In that study, following the last dose of opicapone, E_{max} varied between 69.9 (5 mg) and 98.0% (30 mg) in a dose-dependent manner, and the observed half-life of erythrocyte S-COMT inhibition induced by opicapone was dose-independent, remaining around 130.4 h, which is much longer than the time of plasma opicapone elimination (6–10 h). Moreover, 24 h after the last dose of opicapone

the opicapone-induced S-COMT inhibition was still around 42.8% (5 mg), 52.4% (10 mg), 56.8% (20 mg) and 64.9% (30 mg). In this context, it is noteworthy that opicapone induces a much stronger and more prolonged COMT inhibitory effect than that described for tolcapone and entacapone (*section 1.2.2.2.*), and has a unique pharmacodynamic profile adequate for a once-daily regimen. The long observed half-lives of opicapone-induced COMT inhibition in the above-mentioned single-dose and multiple-dose studies reflect the very slow dissociation rate of the COMT-opicapone complex and its long residence time [186,218,219].

Posteriorly, it was evaluated the effect of opicapone on levodopa pharmacokinetics in clinical trials conducted in healthy adult subjects [228] and in PD patients with motor fluctuations [229,230]. Remarkably, opicapone increased the levodopa bioavailability in all the mentioned studies. In the study performed in healthy subjects, repeated doses of 25, 50 or 75 mg opicapone or placebo were administered once-daily for 11 days, and, on the 12th day, the subjects of the opicapone groups received placebo concomitantly with each levodopa/carbidopa dose (three times separated by a 5 h interval), while those of the placebo group received 200 mg entacapone concomitantly with each levodopa/carbidopa dose. Four subjects in each group received placebo during the whole study. In all the opicapone treatments, the extent of levodopa exposure (assessed by AUC) was significantly increased in relation to that achieved after placebo treatment. Moreover, a significant increase in levodopa AUC was found in the 50 and 75 mg opicapone treatment groups when compared to entacapone treatment group. No significant differences were observed in the levodopa C_{max} between all active treatments (opicapone and entacapone) and placebo. In contrast, when compared to placebo, all active treatments substantially increased the levodopa C_{\min} , with increment values ranging from 1.7-fold (200 mg entacapone) to 3.3-fold (75 mg opicapone). In relation to placebo, all opicapone treatments increased the levodopa $t_{1/2el}$ in approximately 1 h [228]. In PD patients, single-doses of 25, 50 or 100 mg opicapone co-administered with the morning dose of levodopa/carbidopa or levodopa/benserazide (levodopa/AADC inhibitor) increased the levodopa exposure (assessed by AUC) in relation to placebo (by 3.7, 16.4, or 34.8%, respectively, based on point estimates), as well as the levodopa C_{max} in a dose-dependent manner, but significant differences were only found for 100 mg opicapone [230]. In the other multiple-dosing clinical trial conducted in PD patients, opicapone increased the levodopa exposure (assessed by AUC₀₋₆) in relation to baseline by 24.7, 53.9 and 65.6% (based on point estimates) following 5, 15 and 30 mg opicapone, respectively, achieving a significant increase with both 15 and 30 mg opicapone. Additionally, an increase in levodopa C_{max} was also observed with all opicapone doses in relation to placebo and to baseline, but a

statistical difference was solely registered for the 30 mg opicapone in comparison with baseline. In this study, different doses of opicapone were administered once-daily for up to 28 days and approximately 1 h before the morning dose of levodopa/AADC inhibitor [229]. In both studies performed in PD patients, the mean levodopa $t_{1/2el}$ increased slightly with opicapone (between 10 to 50 min depending on the administration regimen and dose) when compared to placebo [229,230].

In those clinical trials, opicapone also markedly decreased the extent of exposure to 3-*O*-MD in relation to placebo [228,230] or to baseline [229] and the extent of S-COMT activity in relation to entacapone and placebo [228] or to placebo [229,230]. Furthermore, although the studies carried out in PD patients were not specifically designed to detect any significant differences in motor performance, the performed exploratory analysis revealed an improvement in various motor outcomes [229,230]. Considering all these favourable results, it was decided to proceed to further clinical trials.

Even though, in theory, the exposure to levodopa can be considered a surrogate efficacy marker, evaluation of drug effect on motor fluctuations is required to prove the clinical efficacy of a new COMT inhibitor. As such, two phase III clinical trials, BIPARK I [231] and BIPARK II [232], were conducted in PD patients with motor fluctuations in order to evaluate the efficacy and safety of opicapone as adjunct to levodopa/AADC inhibitor therapy. In both clinical trials, the primary efficacy endpoint was the change from baseline to study end in absolute time in the off state, based on daily patient diaries. The BIPARK II study was a randomised, double-blind, multinational, multicentre, placebo-controlled and parallel-group trial in which the efficacy of two different doses of opicapone (25 and 50 mg) administered once-daily for 14–15 weeks was compared with placebo. Interestingly, the mean reduction in absolute off-time in patient groups administered with opicapone at 25 and 50 mg was greater than in those administered with placebo (1.7, 2.0 and 1.1 h, respectively); nevertheless, only 50 mg opicapone was significantly better than placebo. In consonance with the observed reduction in absolute off-time, the mean increase in absolute on-time without or with non-troublesome dyskinesias (secondary efficacy endpoint) was higher in 25 mg and 50 mg opicapone groups than in placebo (1.4, 1.43 and 0.8 h, respectively) [232]. In BIPARK I, a randomised, double-blind, multinational, multicentre, parallel-group, placebo-controlled and active-controlled trial, opicapone (5, 25 or 50 mg once-daily at bedtime and at least 1 h after the last daily dose of levodopa), placebo or entacapone (200 mg with every levodopa dose) were orally administered for 14–15 weeks to assess the superiority of opicapone to placebo and its non-inferiority to entacapone. In these conditions, the mean change from baseline to the end of study treatment in absolute time in the off state was -56.0, -96.3, -91.3, -85.9 and -116.8 min for placebo, entacapone, 5 mg opicapone, 25 mg opicapone and 50 mg opicapone, respectively. The analysis of these data followed a hierarchical procedure for each opicapone dose, requiring a prior establishment of superiority over placebo to evaluate non-inferiority to entacapone. In the superiority test, 50 mg opicapone and entacapone were superior to placebo, with a placebo-corrected mean difference in reduction of off-time from baseline of 60.8 min and 40.3 min, respectively, while treatment with 5 mg or 25 mg opicapone was not significantly different from treatment with placebo. Therefore, in the subsequent test of non-inferiority, only 50 mg opicapone was tested demonstrating to be non-inferior to entacapone. Relevantly, the reduction in off-time induced by 50 mg opicapone was complemented by a significant increase in on-time without troublesome dyskinesias (placebo-adjusted least-squares mean difference 62.6 min), while the duration of on-time with troublesome dyskinesia did not significantly alter. Other secondary efficacy endpoints were also assessed, including the proportion of patients with a reduction of at least 1 h in absolute off-time and the proportion of patients with an increase of at least 1 h in absolute on-time (key secondary endpoints). Overall, they also favoured 50 mg opicapone over placebo as adjunct to levodopa/AADC inhibitor therapy [231].

After the double-blind phase of both BIPARK clinical trials have been completed, the majority of the involved patients continued to a one-year, open-label extension phase of the respective BIPARK I [233,234] or BIPARK II [235] clinical trial. All patients received opicapone once-daily but the dose of opicapone and dosage of levodopa therapy were freely adjusted according to the clinical response and/or associated adverse effects. During those one-year extension studies, the efficacy of opicapone observed in the double-blind phases was maintained in patients who continued with adjunctive opicapone [234,235]. Moreover, patients who switched from placebo or entacapone to opicapone when finished the double-blind phase experienced significant improvements on motor fluctuations during the one-year BIPARK I extension phase, since it was observed a significant reduction of off-time and a significant increase of on-time without dyskinesia [234]. Hence, in addition to the proven clinical efficacy and non-inferiority against entacapone in the short-term studies, opicapone also maintained its efficacy in long-term use and improved significantly motor fluctuations in patients that switched from entacapone to opicapone.

Since the Val108/158Met single nucleotide polymorphism is a common *COMT* gene polymorphism and it has ethnic differences (the low COMT activity allele is more common in Caucasians than Asians), the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of opicapone were compared between healthy Japanese and matched Caucasian subjects in a clinical trial [220]. The results of that study showed no clinically relevant effects of *COMT* polymorphism or race on the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of opicapone.

Opicapone revealed to be well tolerated in several animal species [218] and devoid of toxicity in human primary hepatocytes and HepaRG cell line [226,236]. Furthermore, taking into account the central nervous system, renal, cardiovascular, respiratory and gastrointestinal systems, no relevant adverse effects were detected in the conventional animal safety pharmacological studies [218]. In phase III clinical trials (pooled safety data of double-blind phase of BIPARK I and BIPARK II studies), opicapone was generally well tolerated, being dyskinesia, constipation, insomnia and dry mouth the most common adverse events that emerged from opicapone administration. In general, the adverse events were mild to moderate without a dose relationship [237,238]. Importantly, also from the pooled safety data of both phase III clinical trials, no clinically relevant effects on hepatobiliary function arose after opicapone administration, with 2.0% and 3.5% of patients in opicapone groups and placebo group, respectively, experiencing hepatic-related adverse events and without cases of serious hepatotoxicity in opicapone groups [239]. In the one-year extension phase of both clinical trials, no new or unexpected safety concerns were identified with opicapone treatment. Moreover, it is noteworthy that there were no occurrences of urine discoloration, severe diarrhoea or severe hepatic events [240,241].

Considering all the information herein exposed about opicapone, it is expected that this new compound will add value to the treatment of motor complications, improving the PD patient's quality of life and expanding the available therapeutic armamentarium, which is far from being perfect. Moreover, in a near future, opicapone will probably become the first-choice COMT inhibitor due to its proven clinical efficacy and non-inferiority against entacapone, its once-daily administration regimen that can provide higher flexibility to the adjustment of daily levodopa dosage, and its favourable safety and tolerability profile.

CHAPTER I

I.3. Aims of this Thesis

I.3. Aims of this Thesis

At the beginning of the work underlying the present PhD thesis, opicapone was in clinical development and very little information was available in literature about this new and promising COMT inhibitor. Hence, in an attempt of complementing the information from clinical trials, the main goal of this thesis was to characterize the systemic and tissue (liver and kidneys) pharmacokinetics of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079), as well as the effect on erythrocyte, liver and kidney COMT activity after oral administration of opicapone to rats.

Sensitive, precise and accurate bioanalytical methods that allow the quantification of the compounds of interest in the desired matrices are essential to evaluate their pharmacokinetics. However, when this work started there was no published method for the quantification of opicapone and/or BIA 9-1079 neither in human samples nor in non-human species matrices. Thus, the development and validation of appropriate bioanalytical methods to extract these compounds from the biological samples and quantify them was indispensable to obtain reliable quantitative data.

Thus, the specific aims outlined for the implementation of this work were as follows:

- Development and full validation of an analytical high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) method with diode array detection (DAD) to simultaneously separate and quantify opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in human plasma.
- Development and full validation of an analytical HPLC-DAD method to simultaneously quantify opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rat matrices (plasma and liver and kidney tissue homogenates).
- Pharmacokinetic characterization of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rat plasma after the administration of three single oral rising doses of opicapone to rats.
- Comparison of plasma pharmacokinetics of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 following the oral administration of a selected dose of opicapone in single- and multiple-dose regimens to rats.
- Assessment of plasma, liver and kidney pharmacokinetics of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 and, in parallel, evaluation of COMT activity in erythrocyte, liver and kidney after single and repeated oral administrations of a selected dose of opicapone to rats.

CHAPTER II

BIOANALYSIS OF OPICAPONE AND BIA 9-1079

CHAPTER II

II.1. General Introduction

II.1. General Introduction

Bioanalysis is defined as the quantitative determination of drugs, their metabolites and/or endogenous substances in biological matrices, such as blood, plasma, serum, urine, other fluids (e.g. saliva, sputum, cerebrospinal fluid), faeces or tissues, by employing a bioanalytical method, which is a set of procedures implicated in the collection, processing, storage, and analysis of a biological matrix for a compound [242–244].

Currently, the bioanalysis is globally recognised as a fundamental component of the pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic characterization of a drug throughout all the stages of the drug discovery and development process, as well as of the development of new drug formulations and therapeutic drug monitoring during the post approval period [245,246]. The applied bioanalytical method determines the quality of the generated data from non-clinical, clinical and biopharmaceutical studies, playing a crucial role in the evaluation and interpretation of the obtained results [247,248]. Therefore, in order to guarantee the generation of high quality data and give confidence in the obtained results, the developed bioanalytical methods must be adequately characterised and validated prior to their implementation for routine use [244,247].

The bioanalytical method validation is an essential process to demonstrate and document, through the employment of specific laboratory investigations, that the performance characteristics of a particular bioanalytical method developed and used for the quantification of the analytes in a given biological matrix are suitable, reliable and reproducible for the intended analytical applications and thereby the method can provide accurate, precise and reproducible results [249,250].

As the method validation is a crucial step in bioanalysis, since 1990, when the first conference about this topic took place, many efforts have been developed to harmonize that process and define the parameters and acceptance criteria to be considered [250]. One of the first official documents with general recommendations on bioanalytical method validation was issued in 2001 by FDA [249,251]. This guidance was delineated based on the deliberations of two conferences: "Analytical methods validation: Bioavailability, bioequivalence, and pharmacokinetic studies" [252] and "Bioanalytical methods validation – A revisit with a decade of progress" [247]; and, it is considered the pillar of bioanalytical validation. Then, other regulatory agencies, such as EMA, have developed and issued their own guidelines to facilitate the regulatory submissions in their countries [253]. The EMA guideline on this topic was published in July of 2011 [254]. According to both FDA and EMA guidelines, at least the following parameters should be evaluated during a validation process: selectivity, LLOQ, calibration curve and linearity, precision, accuracy, recovery and stability. Since bioanalysis is a field in permanent evolution, the worldwide

recognised FDA guidance has been revised to reflect advances in science and technology and in September of 2013, an updated draft [255] of this document was released to enable public review and comment before it is finalized.

When this project was initiated, no analytical assays for the quantitative determination of opicapone and/or its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079) were published. Therefore, the experimental work began with the development, optimization and full validation of two bioanalytical methodologies, which will be described in this chapter. The validation of these assays was carried out according to the general recommendations described in both FDA and EMA guidelines. The first developed method (*section II.2.*) allows the quantification of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in human plasma and can be presently applied in clinical studies. Moreover, it was the starting point for the development of the second assay (*section II.3.*) which enables the quantification of the compounds of interest in rat plasma, and liver and kidney tissues homogenates. This second method was developed and fully validated to support the analysis of the samples obtained from the pharmacokinetic studies that will be presented in the following chapters of this dissertation.

This chapter is based on two articles already published, thus the information herein presented is in accordance with the state of the art at the time of their submission.

CHAPTER II

II.2. An HPLC-DAD Method for the Simultaneous Quantification of Opicapone (BIA 9-1067) and its Active Metabolite in Human Plasma
II.2.1. Introduction

Opicapone [2,5-dichloro-3-(5-(3,4-dihydroxy-5-nitrophenyl)-1,2,4-oxadiazol-3-yl)-4,6-dimethylpyridine 1-oxide], formerly known as BIA 9-1067 (Figure II.2.1), is a novel peripheral selective third-generation COMT inhibitor presently under phase III clinical trials as adjunctive therapy in PD [189,256].



Figure II.2.1 Chemical structures of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079), and tamoxifen used as internal standard (IS).

Entacapone and tolcapone are the COMT inhibitors currently available in the market. Nevertheless, whilst they have improved the treatment of PD, both compounds exhibit important drawbacks that limit their clinical success; entacapone exhibits a limited clinical efficacy, while tolcapone must be used under strict hepatic monitoring due to its severe liver toxicity [106,126,152,154]. Therefore, the need for development of more potent, safer and longer-acting COMT inhibitors is undeniable and, at this point, opicapone is emerging as a candidate for this unmet need [189,218]. It is endowed with higher capacity for inhibiting COMT and for a longer time than entacapone and tolcapone; indeed, 50% of the peripheral inhibition achieved with opicapone was preserved up to 24 h after single administration to rats [189]. Furthermore, when administered with levodopa and benserazide to rats, opicapone was demonstrated to provide a consistent increase in levodopa plasma levels over a long period of time [189]. Due to the great potential of opicapone to be successfully used as an adjunct to levodopa/AADC inhibitor therapy, it is expected that a deep characterization of its pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics in humans will be carried out in a near future.

As HPLC is an analytical methodology widely used for separation and quantification of COMT inhibitors in biological samples [146], the availability of a reliable quantitative HPLC assay for the determination of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079; Figure II.2.1) in human plasma is essential to support clinical studies. To date, only a liquid chromatography (LC) method coupled to tandem mass spectrometry (MS/MS) has been made available for quantification of opicapone and/or BIA 9-1079 [218]. Hence, the development and full validation of the first HPLC-DAD method able to separate and quantify opicapone and its active metabolite in human plasma is herein reported.

II.2.2. Materials and Methods

II.2.2.1. Chemicals and Reagents

Standards of opicapone (BIA 9-1067; batch number 54516-2-4) and BIA 9-1079 (batch number PC101220) were kindly supplied by BIAL-Portela & C^a S.A. (S. Mamede do Coronado, Portugal), while tamoxifen citrate salt (batch number 035K1270), used as internal standard (IS), was acquired from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA; Figure II.2.1). Acetonitrile (HPLC gradient grade), dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO; HPLC grade) and ethyl acetate were purchased from Fisher Scientific (Leicestershire, UK), and ultra-pure water (HPLC, > 15 MΩ) was obtained by means of a Milli-Q water apparatus from Millipore (Milford, MA, USA). The 85% *ortho*-phosphoric acid was purchased from Panreac (Barcelona, Spain), while sodium dihydrogen phosphate dehydrate and 37% fuming hydrochloric acid were obtained from Merck KGaA (Darmstadt, Germany). Blank human plasma samples from healthy donors were kindly provided by the Portuguese Blood Institute after written consent of each subject.

II.2.2.2. Stock Solutions, Calibration Standards, and Quality Control Samples

Stock solutions of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were individually prepared in DMSO at 1 mg/mL and then appropriately diluted with acetonitrile in order to give working solutions with final concentrations of 50 µg/mL. Appropriate volumes of stock and working solutions of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were combined and diluted in acetonitrile to obtain six combined spiking solutions at final concentrations of 0.5, 1, 2, 10, 30, and 60 µg/mL. Each of these combined solutions was daily used for spiking aliquots of blank human plasma in order to prepare six plasma calibration standards at 25, 50, 100, 500, 1500 and 3000 ng/mL. The stock solution of IS was prepared in acetonitrile at 1 mg/mL and it was daily diluted with water-acetonitrile (50:50, v/v) to prepare the working solution (20 µg/mL). All solutions were stored at 4 °C and protected from light. Under these conditions, the stock solution of opicapone was stable for 30 days, while the stock solutions of BIA 9-1079 and IS were stable at least for 60 days. In addition, the working solutions of the analytes (opicapone and BIA 9-1079) and IS were stable for 30 days.

The quality control (QC) samples at the LLOQ (QC_{LLOQ}) and at low (QC_1), middle (QC_2) and high (QC_3) concentrations of the calibration range were independently prepared in the same biological matrix. Another QC sample was also prepared in order to evaluate the dilution effect (1:5) in plasma (QC_{Dil}). The final concentrations of opicapone and BIA 9-1079

in QC human plasma samples were 25 ng/mL in QC_{LLOQ}, 75 ng/mL in QC₁, 1500 ng/mL in QC₂, 2700 ng/mL in QC₃ and 10 000 ng/mL in QC_{Dil}.

II.2.2.3. Sample Preparation

Each aliquot (200 μ L) of human plasma was added of 10 μ L of IS working solution (20 μ g/mL) and 600 μ L of acetonitrile. After a thorough vortex mixing (30 s), the mixture was centrifuged at 13 400 rpm for 10 min in order to precipitate plasma proteins. The resulting supernatant was collected and acidified with 200 μ L of 2 M hydrochloric acid. After vortexing for 30 s, 500 μ L of the extraction solvent (ethyl acetate) were added and the mixture was vortex-mixed for 2 min and then centrifuged at 13 400 rpm (5 min). The organic layer was transferred to a glass tube and the aqueous layer was re-extracted two more times using the liquid-liquid extraction (LLE) procedure previously described. Organic phases were combined, evaporated to dryness under a gentle nitrogen stream at 45 °C and then reconstituted with 100 μ L of solvent A–solvent B (50:50, v/v) of mobile phase. Afterwards, the reconstituted extract was transferred to an Eppendorf tube of 1.5 mL, centrifuged at 13 400 rpm for 2 min and 20 μ L of the supernatant was injected into the chromatographic system.

II.2.2.4. HPLC-DAD Instrumentation and Chromatographic Conditions

The chromatographic analysis was carried out on a LC-AD Liquid Chromatograph (Shimadzu Corporation, Kyoto, Japan) equipped with a DGU-20A₅ degasser, a SIL-20A_{HT} autosampler, a CTO-10AS_{VP} column oven and a SPD-M20A diode array detector. Data acquisition and instrumentation control were achieved by means of the LCsolution software (Shimadzu Corporation, Kyoto, Japan).

Chromatographic separation of opicapone, BIA 9-1079 and IS was accomplished in less than 10 min by gradient elution on a reversed-phase LiChroCART® Purospher Star® C₁₈ column (55 x 4 mm; 3 µm particle size) purchased from Merck KGaA (Darmstadt, Germany) and thermostatted at 25 °C. A gradient elution was employed at a flow rate of 0.8 mL/min with a mobile phase composed of 0.05 M monosodium phosphate solution adjusted to pH 2.45 \pm 0.05 with *ortho*-phosphoric acid (solvent A) and acetonitrile (solvent B). During the first 3 min of the run, a linear gradient was applied from 33% to 60% (solvent B) and it was kept until 7 min. Subsequently, the percentage of solvent B was restored to 33% within 1 min and maintained until the end of the run (13 min). The solvent A was filtered through a 0.45 µm filter before used. The detection wavelengths were set at 257 nm for BIA 9-1079 and at 271 nm for opicapone and IS.

II.2.2.5. Method Validation

The presented method was validated according to the guidelines for bioanalytical method validation from FDA and EMA [249,254] as well as other international recommendations for bioanalytical method validation [247,257]. The method was validated considering the following parameters: selectivity, linearity, precision and accuracy, limits of quantification and detection, sample dilution, recovery and stability.

Selectivity was studied by analysing the presence of potential chromatographic interferences of endogenous compounds (matrix effects) at the retention times of opicapone, BIA 9-1079 and IS; for that, blank plasma samples obtained from six different subjects were processed and their chromatograms were compared with those from spiked plasma samples. Furthermore, the interference from drugs commonly co-administered to parkinsonian patients was also investigated (levodopa, carbidopa, benserazide, biperiden, bromocriptine, ropinirole, selegiline and amantadine), as well as other potentially co-prescribed drugs such as acetylsalicylic acid, alprazolam, amitriptyline, azithromycin, carbamazepine, chlorothiazide, clozapine, diazepam, digoxin, donepezil, dopamine, enoxaparin, erythromycin, furosemide, hydrochlorothiazide, ibuprofen, ketoprofen, naproxen, omeprazole, paracetamol, penicillin-G, propranolol, ranitidine, venlafaxine and verapamil.

The linearity of the method for both analytes (opicapone and BIA 9-1079) was assessed within the range of 25–3000 ng/mL, using calibration curves prepared on five separate days (n = 5) with six spiked plasma calibration standards. These curves were constructed plotting analyte–IS peak height ratios *versus* the corresponding nominal concentrations in plasma. The data were subjected to a weighted linear regression analysis using $1/y^2$ and 1/y as weighting factors for, respectively, opicapone and BIA 9-1079. The weighting factors were selected taking the plots and the sums of absolute percentage relative error into account [258]. The LLOQ was defined as the lowest concentration of the calibration curve that is measured with precision not exceeding 20% (expressed as percentage of coefficient of variation, % CV), and accuracy within ±20% (expressed as the percentage of plasma samples (n = 5) both intra- and inter-day. The limit of detection (LOD), defined as the lowest concentration that can be distinguished from the noise level, was determined by analysing plasma samples with known concentrations of opicapone and BIA 9-1079, after successive dilutions.

Intra- and inter-day precision and accuracy were assessed in replicated (n = 5) for QC₁, QC₂ and QC₃. The intra- and inter-day precision and accuracy upon sample dilution (1:5) were also investigated using QC_{Dil} samples (n = 5) in order to ensure that concentrations exceeding the upper limit of quantification of the calibration range could be accurately determined after proper sample dilution with blank human plasma. The acceptance criterion for precision was a CV value $\leq 15\%$ and for accuracy was a Bias value within ±15%.

The absolute recovery of the analytes (opicapone and BIA 9-1079) from human plasma samples was determined by comparing the analyte peak heights from extracted QC samples (QC₁, QC₂ and QC₃) with the corresponding heights obtained from non-extracted solutions at the same nominal concentrations (n = 5). Similarly, the recovery of the IS was also determined at the concentration used in sample analysis.

Human plasma stability of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 was evaluated using QC₁ and QC₃ samples exposed at room temperature for 4 h, at 4 °C for 24 h and at -30 °C for 30 days in order to simulate sample handling and storage time in the freezer before analysis. In plasma, the effect of three freeze-thaw cycles on the stability of the analytes was also investigated; briefly, aliquots of spiked plasma samples were stored at -30 °C for 24 h, thawed unassisted at room temperature and then refrozen for 24h under the same conditions until completing the three cycles. In order to assess the post-preparative stability of processed samples under usual autosampler conditions, the reconstituted extracts were analysed after 24 h at room temperature and at 4 °C. The stability was assessed by comparing the data of samples analysed before (reference samples) and after being exposed to the conditions for stability assessment (stability samples). A stability/reference analyte concentrations ratio of 85–115% was accepted as the stability criterion (n = 5).

II.2.3. Results and Discussion

II.2.3.1. Method Development

The reversed-phase LiChroCART[®] Purospher Star[®] C₁₈ column was herein employed not only because two apolar compounds were intended to be separated (opicapone and BIA 9-1079), but also owing to the high efficiency, robustness and resistance previously reported for this column [259,260]. In order to establish the best chromatographic conditions to separate the analytes of interest (opicapone and BIA 9-1079), individual drug solutions were directly injected into the HPLC system and several mobile phases were tested. Firstly, different proportions of water-methanol-acetonitrile were investigated as mobile phases without any pH adjustment; however, these preliminary results were not promising. Indeed, observing the molecular structure of opicapone (Figure II.2.1), it is evident that it is a weak acidic compound and therefore the influence of mobile phase pH was investigated in the range between 2.0 and 4.0. The results clearly demonstrated that using 0.05 M monosodium phosphate aqueous solution at pH 2.45 ± 0.05, adjusted with ortho-phosphoric acid, and different proportions of acetonitrile, sharpened and symmetric peaks were obtained for both analytes (opicapone and BIA 9-1079). Interestingly, similar mobile phases have been frequently employed to separate other COMT inhibitors and their metabolites by HPLC [146]. Obviously, these preliminary studies were carried out under isocratic elution, but the tested conditions were not successful when combined solutions of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were injected; particularly, because the analytes resolution and full separation of opicapone from initial impurities were not achieved within a practicable run time. Therefore, a gradient elution program was developed in order to achieve the best relationship between peak shape, resolution, selectivity and run time. Hence, the optimal chromatographic separation was accomplished applying the gradient elution described in section II.2.2.4. at a flow rate of 0.8 mL/min. Under these chromatographic conditions, the retention time of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 was approximately 4.4 min and 8.3 min, respectively. After that, among several compounds that were tested for potential use as IS, tamoxifen citrate appeared as the most appropriate one and presented a retention time of 7.6 min.

Regarding the sample preparation and extraction procedures, the simple protein precipitation with methanol, acetonitrile and 20% trichloroacetic acid, as well as different procedures of solid-phase extraction using Waters Oasis[®] HLB extraction cartridges (30 mg, 1 mL) were tested; however, a good relationship between analytes recovery and selectivity was not reached. Therefore, a single-step of plasma protein precipitation with acetonitrile followed by a LLE emerged as a new hypothesis; then, LLE procedure was evaluated using different types and proportions of extraction solvents (hexane, ethyl acetate, dichloromethane and tetrahydrofuran). The best selectivity and recovery were found after acidification of the protein precipitation supernatant and using ethyl acetate as extraction solvent. This sample pre-treatment procedure is cheaper than any procedure employing solid-phase extraction.

At last, the selection of the wavelength values to monitor the chromatographic response of the compounds of interest (opicapone, BIA 9-1079 and IS) was accomplished aiming to obtain the minimal endogenous interferences at their retention times associated with the highest signal intensity. The best relationship was achieved at 271 nm for opicapone and IS, and at 257 nm for BIA 9-1079. Representative chromatograms of the extracts of blank and spiked plasma samples are shown in Figure II.2.2.

II.2.3.2. Method Validation

The method herein reported was demonstrated to be selective since the chromatograms of blank plasma samples from six healthy volunteers showed no interfering peaks at the retention times of the analytes (opicapone and BIA 9-1079) and IS (Figure II.2.2). Similarly, none of the drugs potentially co-administered with opicapone that were tested interfered with the peaks of the analytes or IS.

The linearity of the method within the concentration range of 25–3000 ng/mL was demonstrated for opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in human plasma ($r^2 > 0.997$). The weighted regression equations of calibration curves and the corresponding coefficients of determination were y = 0.0018x + 0.0067 ($r^2 = 0.9972$) for opicapone and y = 0.0019x - 0.0143 ($r^2 = 0.9986$) for BIA 9-1079, where y represents the analyte/IS peak height ratios and x represents the nominal concentrations of the analytes expressed in ng/mL. The LLOQ of the presented method was set at 25 ng/mL for both analytes (opicapone and BIA 9-1079) with good precision and accuracy, as summarized in Table II.2.1. The LOD was established at 15 ng/mL for both compounds. Hence, it should be highlighted that this assay is sufficiently sensitive and can be applied for the quantitative determination of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in a wide concentration range (25–3000 ng/mL). Actually, taking into account as a reference method the LC-MS/MS assay reported by Almeida *et al.* [218], it deserves to be noted the similar sensitivity of both bioanalytical methods (HPLC-DAD *versus* LC-MS/MS) for quantification of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in plasma samples.



Figure II.2.2 Typical HPLC-DAD chromatograms of extracted human plasma samples: blank sample at 257 nm (A1) and at 271 nm (A2), sample spiked at level of the lower limit of quantification (25 ng/mL) at 257 nm (B1) and at 271 nm (B2), and sample spiked at level of the higher limit of the calibration range (3000 ng/mL) at 257 nm (C1) and at 271 nm (C2). IS, internal standard.

Precision and accuracy data for intra- and inter-day QC plasma samples are presented in Table II.2.1. All the data fulfilled the acceptance criteria, indicating that this HPLC-DAD method developed for the quantification of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in human plasma is precise, accurate and reproducible; indeed, the CV value was at a maximum of 13.20% and the Bias values varied between -6.52% and 11.10%. For QC_{Dil} plasma samples the results shown in Table II.2.1 also support that a 5-fold sample dilution with blank human plasma can be appropriately applied when the concentrations of analytes in a tested sample exceed the upper limit of quantification of the calibration curve (3000 ng/mL).

Table II.2.1 Precision (% CV) and accuracy (% Bias) for the determination of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in human plasma samples at concentrations of the lower limit of quantification (*), at low, middle and high concentrations of the calibration range and following a sample dilution ([#]) by a 5-fold factor (n = 5).

Nominal	Intra-	day		Inter-day			
concentration	Experimental concentration ^a	perimental % CV % Bias		Experimental concentration ^a	% CV	% Bias	
Opicapone							
25*	24.89 ± 3.25	10.81	-0.46	23.05 ± 2.41	9.02	-7.79	
75	78.82 ± 4.96	5.91	11.10	76.59 ± 7.42	9.23	2.11	
1500	1575.06 ± 67.22	4.25	5.00	1576.68 ± 114.23	7.23	5.11	
2700	2779.63 ± 87.36	3.14	2.95	2719.17 ± 138.20	5.08	0.71	
10 000#	10 391.35 ± 325.87	3.13	3.91	10 028.14 ± 698.69	6.96	0.28	
BIA 9-1079							
25*	26.42 ± 1.04	5.88	5.68	24.53 ± 2.10	12.36	-1.88	
75	73.72 ± 4.13	6.35	3.46	78.08 ± 5.99	8.48	4.11	
1500	1456.51 ± 82.25	5.68	-2.90	1514.81 ± 198.95	13.20	0.99	
2700	2565.95 ± 120.9	4.73	-4.96	2635.92 ± 169.40	6.44	-2.37	
10 000#	9347.75 ± 487.10	5.22	-6.52	9537.49 ± 974.15	10.22	-4.63	

^a Results expressed as mean ± standard deviation. Nominal and experimental concentrations are expressed in ng/mL. Bias, deviation from nominal values; CV, coefficient of variation.

Although LLE is usually associated with low recovery values, the mean absolute recovery of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 achieved with the present methodology was higher than 70% for both compounds and showed very low CV values (\leq 4.63%; Table II.2.2). Furthermore, considering all the recovery values obtained at the three assessed concentration levels for each analyte, the CV values (n = 15) for opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were 4.08% and 8.94%, respectively, suggesting a consistent recovery over the evaluated concentration range. The absolute recovery of the IS was also evaluated and a mean value (n = 15) of 94.7% was obtained, with a CV of 2.67%.

Analyta	Nominal concentration (ng/ml)	Recovery (%)		
Analyte	Nominal concentration (lig/lill)	Mean ± SD	CV (%)	
Opicapone	75	110.78 ± 2.07	1.87	
	1500	102.42 ± 2.93	2.86	
	2700	105.39 ± 2.80	2.65	
BIA 9-1079	75	70.43 ± 2.93	4.15	
	1500	81.57 ± 3.78	4.63	
	2700	85.02 ± 2.51	2.95	

Table II.2.2 Absolute recovery (%) of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 from human plasma (n = 5).

CV, coefficient of variation; SD, standard deviation.

The stability of the opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in plasma was investigated under the conditions previously stated in *section II.2.2.5*. The obtained results are shown in Table II.2.3 and they evidence no significant degradation of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 under those conditions.

Table II.2.3 Stability (val	ues in percentage) o	f opicapone and BIA 9-1079 i	n human plasma ($n = 5$).
-----------------------------	----------------------	------------------------------	-----------------------------

Analytes	Opio	capone	BIA 9-1079		
Nominal concentration (ng/mL)	75	2700	75	2700	
Stability conditions	Stability/	reference ana	lyte concentra	ations (%)	
Plasma					
Room temperature (4 h)	95.81	97.96	102.67	93.84	
4 °C (24 h)	98.10	97.42	92.60	93.28	
Three freeze/thaw cycles (-30 °C)	88.86	86.05	90.63	85.67	
-30 °C (30 days)	94.61	91.58	99.73	93.98	
Processed plasma samples					
Room temperature (24 h)	98.46	106.83	101.39	105.92	
4 °C (24 h)	92.72	104.72	102.55	103.45	

II.2.3.3. Method Application

The application of the proposed HPLC-DAD method to real samples was also demonstrated through the quantification of opicapone (parent) and BIA 9-1079 in plasma samples obtained from a healthy subject treated with opicapone within a clinical trial. These samples were kindly supplied by BIAL-Portela & C^a S.A. (S. Mamede do Coronado, Portugal) and the plasma concentrations of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 measured by HPLC-DAD were closely similar to those determined by LC-MS/MS [218] in the

corresponding samples. Representative chromatograms obtained from one of those real plasma samples collected at 3 h after opicapone administration are shown in Figure II.2.3, and it is seen that peak shape and chromatographic resolution of the analytes are very similar to those obtained from spiked plasma samples.



Figure II.2.3 Representative HPLC-DAD chromatograms of a real plasma sample from a healthy subject administered with opicapone at 257 nm (A1) and at 271 nm (A2). In this plasma sample, collected at 3.0 h post-dose, the plasma concentrations of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 measured by HPLC-DAD were respectively 1389.4 ng/mL (1361.9 ng/mL by LC-MS/MS – reference method) and 134.1 ng/mL (131.4 ng/mL by LC-MS/MS – reference method). IS, internal standard.

II.2.4. Conclusion

To date, to the best of our knowledge, this is the first report that describes the development and full validation of the first reversed-phase HPLC-DAD method able to quantify opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in human plasma and within a wide concentration range (25–3000 ng/mL). All compounds of interest (opicapone, BIA 9-1079 and IS) were also successfully extracted using a sample pre-treatment procedure involving protein precipitation followed by LLE, as demonstrated by their high absolute recoveries. The LLOQs of the method achieved for both analytes (opicapone and BIA 9-1079) were considerably low despite the nature of the procedures applied in sample preparation and taking into account the use of a HPLC-DAD system, which is simpler and cheaper than other more sensitive chromatographic systems such as LC coupled to mass spectrometry (MS) or MS/MS. Furthermore, the dilution integrity of 5-fold for human plasma samples at concentrations above the upper limit of the calibration range was successfully assessed. The application of this method was also successfully demonstrated using plasma samples from a healthy subject enrolled in a clinical trial of opicapone.

It is concluded that the developed bioanalytical assay using an HPLC-DAD system for the quantification of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in human plasma is selective, sensitive, accurate, reliable, reproducible and suitable to support clinical pharmacokinetic studies with opicapone.

CHAPTER II

II.3. Development of a Liquid Chromatography Assay for the Determination of Opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in Rat Matrices

II.3.1. Introduction

Opicapone, also known as BIA 9-1067 (Figure II.2.1, *section II.2.*), is a novel potent, reversible and purely peripheral third-generation COMT inhibitor, which is currently under phase III clinical trials as an adjunct to levodopa therapy for PD [189,256,261].

More than 40 years after its clinical introduction, levodopa is still regarded as the most effective drug for the symptomatic treatment of PD [16,109]. Nevertheless, owing to its fast and extensive metabolism, only approximately 1% of levodopa reaches the brain after oral administration. Although the major metabolic pathway of levodopa is catalysed by the AADC, COMT enzyme expressed in extracerebral tissues is also significantly involved in the peripheral metabolism of levodopa [13,109,262]. Consequently, oral levodopa therapy has been improved using a combination of levodopa/AADC inhibitor plus a COMT inhibitor; this triple combination prolongs the half-life time of levodopa, increases its cerebral bioavailability and reduces its peripheral side effects [13,75,121,122]. However, the COMT inhibitors currently marketed (tolcapone and entacapone) exhibit important drawbacks that limit their clinical success [126,152,154] and, therefore, opicapone is emerging as a safer, more potent and longer-acting COMT inhibitor [189,218].

In fact, non-clinical studies performed in Wistar rats revealed that opicapone has a higher activity as a peripheral COMT inhibitor than tolcapone, with median effective doses at 3 h post-dose of 1.05 ± 0.04 and 1.77 ± 0.10 mg/kg, respectively [189]. In another study, opicapone also inhibited the rat peripheral COMT more efficiently than tolcapone [226]; however, as expected, contrary to tolcapone, opicapone does not inhibit the central COMT [189,226]. Anyway, opicapone is a longer-acting inhibitor than tolcapone and entacapone, with 50% of peripheral COMT inhibition maintained up to 24 h after a single administration to rats [189]. Furthermore, when administered with levodopa/benserazide (an AADC inhibitor), opicapone was demonstrated to increase two-fold the initial levodopa plasma levels in rats and sustain this ability for at least 24 h [189,226]. Recent clinical studies also revealed that opicapone [228].

To date, the metabolic profile of opicapone has not been extensively documented in rats or other animal species. Even so, Almeida *et al.* [218] and Rocha *et al.* [219] reported five opicapone metabolites according to the results of non-clinical studies: two inactive methylated metabolites (BIA 9-1100 and BIA 9-1101), an inactive sulphated metabolite (BIA 9-1103), an inactive glucuronide metabolite (BIA 9-1106) and the BIA 9-1079 (Figure II.2.1, *section II.2.*), which was demonstrated to be active as a COMT inhibitor.

In humans, opicapone is rapidly absorbed and it is well tolerated after single- and multiple-dose regimens [218,219]. Additionally, in spite of its short apparent terminal

elimination half-life in healthy subjects, opicapone leads to a rapid, potent and sustained inhibition of erythrocyte S-COMT, making it suitable for a once-daily regimen. In these clinical studies, the opicapone metabolites listed above were also evaluated in plasma and urine; BIA 9-1103 was demonstrated to be the major metabolite in human plasma and BIA 9-1106 was the only metabolite found in urine; on the other hand, BIA 9-1100 and BIA 9-1101 were found to be minor metabolites in humans. Regarding BIA 9-1079 (the active metabolite), it was found to be the second most prevalent metabolite in plasma, representing between 6.3% to 16.0% of the systemic drug exposure following single or multiple oral doses of opicapone [218,219].

According to the aforementioned data, opicapone is a good drug candidate to be successfully administered in combination with levodopa/AADC inhibitor for the symptomatic treatment of PD. However, a deeper characterization of its pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics is essential. At present, pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic studies are being carried out in humans [218,219,228,256,261]; indeed, new questions emerge during the different phases of drug development program, which is a dynamic process that involves continuous feedback between non-clinical and clinical studies [263]. Moreover, additional non-clinical experiments are required along the clinical development and even during post-marketing period [264]. Particularly considering COMT inhibitors, practice has shown that toxicokinetic studies may be necessary in advanced stages of the drug development; for instance, tolcapone only revealed serious hepatotoxicity after its introduction into the market [126,152,154], and nebicapone, a COMT inhibitor developed in the last decade, only raised concerns about its liver safety in phase II clinical trials and further studies were required [217].

The rat is the most frequently employed species for pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic non-clinical studies with COMT inhibitors [202,203,205,207,265–268] and, therefore, we selected it as the most relevant animal model. To the best of our knowledge, there are only two liquid chromatographic techniques published to quantify opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079) [218,269]. However, they were developed in human plasma and, consequently, a reliable and affordable HPLC assay that simultaneously quantifies opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in several rat matrices is still lacking, which will be important to support further non-clinical pharmacokinetic and toxicokinetic studies. Hence, the purpose of the present work was to develop and validate an HPLC-DAD method for the simultaneous quantification of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rat plasma, liver and kidney.

88

II.3.2. Materials and Methods

II.3.2.1. Chemicals and Reagents

Standards of opicapone (BIA 9-1067; batch number 81122-1-3) and BIA 9-1079 (batch number PC101220) were kindly supplied by BIAL-Portela & C^a S.A. (S. Mamede do Coronado, Portugal), while tamoxifen citrate salt (batch number 035K1270), used as IS, was acquired from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA; Figure II.2.1, *section II.2.*). Acetonitrile (HPLC gradient grade), DMSO (HPLC grade) and ethyl acetate were purchased from Fisher Scientific (Leicestershire, UK), and the ultra-pure water (HPLC, 18.2 M Ω .cm) was obtained by means of a Milli-Q water apparatus from Millipore (Milford, MA, USA). The 85% *ortho*-phosphoric acid was purchased from Panreac (Barcelona, Spain), while sodium dihydrogen phosphate dehydrate and di-sodium hydrogen phosphate anhydrous were obtained from Merck KGaA (Darmstadt, Germany) and 37% hydrochloric acid from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA).

II.3.2.2. Preparation of Stock Solutions, Calibration Standards, and Quality Control Samples

Stock solutions of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 (1 mg/mL) were individually prepared by dissolving the adequate amount of each compound in DMSO and then appropriately diluted with acetonitrile in order to achieve intermediate solutions (50 μ g/mL). Afterwards, stock and intermediate solutions were adequately combined and diluted in acetonitrile to obtain six combined working solutions (final concentration of 0.4, 0.8, 3.0, 10, 35 and 60 μg/mL for opicapone and BIA 9-1079), which were used to spike blank rat plasma. Likewise, other six combined working solutions with the final concentration of 0.6, 1.2, 3.75, 12, 37.5 and 60 µg/mL for opicapone and 1.05, 2.1, 5.25, 12, 37.5 and 60 µg/mL for BIA 9-1079 were prepared and used to spike blank liver homogenate supernatant. Another set of six combined working solutions with the final concentrations of 0.6, 1.2, 3.75, 12, 37.5 and 60 μg/mL for opicapone and 0.9, 1.8, 4.5, 12, 37.5 and 60 μg/mL for BIA 9-1079 was also prepared and used to spike blank kidney homogenate supernatant. Specifically, 10 µL of each combined working solution were used for spiking aliquots of blank plasma (100 μ L) and tissues homogenate supernatants (150 μ L) in order to prepare six calibration standards in the concentration range of $0.04-6.0 \mu g/mL$ for both compounds in plasma, 0.04–4.0 µg/mL for opicapone in liver and kidney homogenate supernatants, and 0.07–4.0 μ g/mL and 0.06–4.0 μ g/mL for BIA 9-1079 in liver and kidney homogenate supernatants, respectively.

The QC samples at the LLOQ (QC_{LLOQ}) and at low (QC_1), middle (QC_2) and high (QC_3) concentrations of the calibration range were independently prepared in the three biological matrices. Another QC sample was prepared in order to evaluate the dilution effect (1:5) in plasma and tissues homogenate supernatants (QC_{Dil}).

The stock solution of the IS was prepared in acetonitrile at 1 mg/mL and it was daily diluted with water–acetonitrile (50:50, v/v) to prepare two working solutions: one at the final concentration of 90 μ g/mL, which was used for the analysis of plasma samples, and a second one at 70 μ g/mL to analyse tissues samples.

Stock and diluted solutions were stored at 4 °C and protected from light. Under these storage conditions, the stock solution of opicapone was stable for 30 days, while the stock solutions of BIA 9-1079 and IS were stable for at least 60 days. Moreover, the stability of the working solutions of opicapone, BIA 9-1079 and IS was demonstrated for at least 30 days.

II.3.2.3. Blank Rat Plasma and Tissues

Healthy adult male Wistar rats obtained from Harlan Laboratories (Barcelona, Spain) were used to collect the blank plasma and liver and kidney tissues required for validation studies. Rats were kept in local animal facilities under controlled environmental conditions (12 h light/dark cycle; temperature 22 ± 1 °C; relative humidity 50 ± 5%) and received a standard maintenance diet (4RF21, Mucedola, Italy) and tap water *ad libitum*. In order to obtain the blank matrices, rats were anaesthetized with an intraperitoneal (i.p.) injection of sodium pentobarbital (60 mg/kg) and decapitated. The blood samples were immediately collected into heparinised tubes while liver and kidneys were quickly removed. Blood samples were centrifuged at 2900 rpm (1514 *g*) for 10 min (4 °C) to obtain plasma samples, which were stored at -80 °C until used. The liver and kidney tissues were weighed and homogenized in 0.05 M sodium phosphate buffer pH 7.4 (4 mL/g tissue) using a Thomas[®] teflon pestle tissue homogenizer. The tissues homogenates were centrifuged at 4800 rpm (4147 *g*) for 15 min at 4 °C and the corresponding supernatants were also collected and stored at -80 °C until used.

All animal experimentation was conducted in accordance to the European Directive 2010/63/EU [270] regarding the protection of laboratory animals used for scientific purposes.

II.3.2.4. Chromatographic System and Conditions

The analysis was carried out on a LC-AD Liquid Chromatograph (Shimadzu Corporation, Kyoto, Japan) equipped with a DGU-20A₅ degasser, a SIL-20AHT autosampler, a CTO-10ASVP column oven and a SPD-M20A diode array detector. Data acquisition and instrumentation control were achieved by means of the LCsolution software (Shimadzu Corporation, Kyoto, Japan).

Chromatographic separation of opicapone, BIA 9-1079 and IS was accomplished in less than 10 min on a reversed-phase LiChroCART® Purospher Star® C₁₈ column (55 x 4 mm; 3 µm particle size from Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany), employing a gradient elution program for 14 min at 25 °C. The mobile phase was composed of 0.05 M monosodium phosphate solution adjusted to pH 2.45 \pm 0.05 with *ortho*-phosphoric acid (solvent A) and acetonitrile (solvent B) and it was pumped at a flow rate of 0.8 mL/min. The solvent A was filtered through a 0.45 µm filter before use. During the first 4 min of the run, a linear gradient was applied varying the proportion of solvent B from 33% to 60%; this final proportion was maintained for an additional 4 min and, subsequently, the percentage of solvent B was restored to 33% within 1 min and maintained until the end of the run (14 min). The detection of analytes and IS was set at different wavelengths depending on the compound and the rat matrix in study. Thus, in plasma, opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were monitored at 271 nm and IS at 300 nm.

II.3.2.5. Sample Preparation

The final sample pre-treatment herein optimized was very similar for all the rat matrices and it combined two different methodologies: protein precipitation and LLE.

After rat plasma samples had been thawed at room temperature, they were centrifuged at 13 400 rpm (12 045 g) for 2 min and 100 μ L were spiked with 10 μ L of IS working solution. Afterwards, 400 μ L of acetonitrile were added to these plasma samples and the mixture was then vortex-mixed for 30 s and centrifuged at 13 400 rpm (12 045 g) for 10 min in order to precipitate plasma proteins. The resulting supernatant was collected and acidified with 200 μ L of 2 M hydrochloric acid, vortexed for 30 s, and then 500 μ L of ethyl acetate was added. This mixture was vortex-mixed for 2 min and then centrifuged at 13 400 rpm (12 045 g) for 5 min in order to extract the analytes and the IS. The upper organic layer was transferred to a clean glass tube and the aqueous layer was re-extracted again using the above-mentioned LLE procedure. Organic phases were combined and evaporated to dryness under a gentle nitrogen stream at 45 °C, and the residue was

reconstituted with 100 μ L of solvent A–solvent B (50:50, v/v) of mobile phase. The reconstituted extract was then centrifuged at 13 400 rpm (12 045 *g*) for 2 min and 20 μ L of the supernatant was injected into the chromatographic system.

The supernatant samples of rat tissues (liver and kidney) homogenates were also thawed at room temperature and 150 μ L were spiked with 10 μ L of the IS working solution. These tissues supernatants were then prepared to be injected into the chromatographic system, employing the same procedures (protein precipitation and LLE) as described above for plasma samples.

II.3.2.6. Method Validation

The developed method was validated according to the guidelines for bioanalytical method validation from FDA and EMA [249,254] as well as other international recommendations for bioanalytical method validation [247,257]. The method was validated considering the acceptance criteria for the following parameters: selectivity, linearity, precision and accuracy, LLOQ, LOD, sample dilution, recovery and stability.

Selectivity was evaluated by analysing the presence of potential chromatographic interferences from endogenous compounds of rat matrices at the retention times of opicapone, BIA 9-1079 and IS. For that, blank samples (plasma and liver and kidney homogenate supernatants) obtained from six different rats were processed and their chromatograms were compared with those from samples spiked with the analytes and the IS. Furthermore, the interference from pentobarbital and heparin, herein used and frequently employed in experimental protocols of pharmacokinetic studies, was also investigated, as well as drugs potentially co-administered with opicapone (levodopa, carbidopa, benserazide, amantadine, ropinirole, selegiline, biperideno and bromocriptine).

The linearity of the method for opicapone and BIA 9-1079 was evaluated using calibration curves prepared on five separate days (n = 5) with six calibration standards. These curves were constructed plotting peak height ratios (analyte/IS) *versus* the corresponding nominal concentrations. The data were subjected to a weighted linear regression analysis using $1/x^2$ as weighting factor. This weighting factor was selected since it generated the best fit of height ratios *versus* concentration revealed by the lowest value of the sum of absolute percentage relative error [258]. The LLOQ was defined as the lowest concentration that could be measured with a precision not exceeding 20% (expressed as % CV), and an accuracy within ±20% (expressed as % Bias). It was stipulated using five replicates of plasma and tissues (liver and kidney) homogenate supernatant samples (n = 5) both intra- and inter-daily. The LOD, defined as the lowest concentration that can

be distinguished from the noise level, was determined by analysing successive dilutions of rat samples with known concentrations of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 and it was established as the concentration that yields a signal-to-noise ratio of 3:1.

Intra- and inter-day accuracy and precision were assessed in replicate (n = 5) using QC₁, QC₂ and QC₃. In order to ensure that concentrations exceeding the upper limit of quantification of the calibration range could be accurately determined after proper sample dilution with blank matrices, the intra- and inter-day accuracy and precision of a 5-fold dilution were also investigated in all matrices using QC_{Dil} samples (n = 5). The acceptance criteria for accuracy and precision were a Bias value within ±15% and a CV value \leq 15%, respectively.

The absolute recovery of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 from plasma and tissues homogenate supernatant samples was determined by comparing the analyte peak heights from QC samples submitted to the previously described pre-treatment process with the corresponding heights obtained from non-extracted solutions at the same nominal concentrations. This procedure was repeated five times (n = 5) using the QC samples at three different concentrations (QC₁, QC₂ and QC₃). Similarly, the recovery of the IS was also determined at the concentration used in sample analysis.

The stability of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 was evaluated in all rat matrices and in the processed samples using QC₁ and QC₃. Spiked rat samples were exposed at room temperature for 4 h, at 4 °C for 24 h and at -80 °C for 30 days in order to simulate sample handling and storage time in the refrigerator and freezer before analysis. The effect of three freeze-thaw cycles on the stability of the analytes was also investigated. Briefly, aliquots of spiked plasma or tissue homogenate supernatant samples were stored at -80 °C for 24 h, thawed unassisted at room temperature and then refrozen for 24h under the same conditions until completing the three cycles. Additionally, in order to assess the post-preparative stability of processed samples under autosampler conditions, the reconstituted extracts were analysed after 12 h at room temperature and 24 h at 4 °C. The stability was assessed by comparing the data of samples analysed before (reference samples) and after being exposed to the conditions for stability assessment (stability samples). A stability/reference analyte concentrations ratio of 85–115% is accepted as the stability criterion (n = 5).

II.3.2.7. Method Application and Pharmacokinetic Analysis

To demonstrate the applicability of the proposed method to real samples, a single-dose (100 mg/kg) of opicapone, suspended in 0.5% carboxymethylcellulose, was administered by oral gavage to male Wistar rats (270–310 g). Then, blood samples (~ 0.3 mL) were collected into heparinised tubes, through a cannula introduced in the tail vein of rats, at several pre-defined post-dose time points (0.5, 1, 2, 4, 8 and 12 h). At the end of the study (12 h post-dosing) the rats were sacrificed and the liver and kidney tissues were also excised. These biological samples were immediately processed, as described in *section 11.3.2.3*. All animal experimentation was conducted in accordance with the European Directive 2010/63/EU [270] for the accommodation and care of laboratory animals.

The maximum plasma concentration (C_{max}) of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 and the corresponding time to reach C_{max} (t_{max}) were obtained from the experimental data. The remaining pharmacokinetic parameters were derived by non-compartmental pharmacokinetic analysis from the mean plasma concentration values (n = 3) determined at each time point using the WinNonlin[®] version 5.2 (Pharsight Co, Mountain View, CA, USA). The estimated pharmacokinetic parameters included the area under the plasma concentration-time curve (AUC) from time zero to the last measurable drug concentration (AUC_{0-t}) calculated by the linear trapezoidal rule; the AUC from time zero to infinity (AUC_{0-inf}) calculated from AUC_{0-t} + (C_{last}/k_{el}), where C_{last} is the last measurable plasma concentration and k_{el} is the apparent plasma elimination rate constant calculated by log-linear regression of the terminal segment of the plasma concentration-time profile; and the plasma elimination half-life ($t_{1/2el}$).

II.3.3. Results and Discussion

II.3.3.1. Method Development

To the best of our knowledge, no liquid chromatography methods have yet been described in the literature to simultaneously quantify opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079) in rat matrices. Hence, the HPLC-DAD method herein reported is the first bioanalytical assay published for the quantification of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rat.

Employing the HPLC-DAD method that quantifies both analytes in human plasma [269] (described in *section II.2.* of this chapter), the impurity profile obtained for rat plasma revealed interferences at the retention time of BIA 9-1079, preventing its straightforward application. Figure II.3.1 compares blank plasma samples from human and rat applying the conditions reported by Gonçalves *et al.* [269] and described in *sections II.2.2.3.* and *II.2.2.4.* of this chapter. At the retention time of BIA 9-1079, it is evident the presence of an impurity which height is twice the height of BIA 9-1079 at the LLOQ level.



Figure II.3.1 Chromatograms of extracted blank plasma samples applying the conditions reported by Gonçalves *et al.* [269]: human plasma at 257 nm (A1) and at 271 nm (A2), and rat plasma at 257 nm (B1) and at 271 nm (B2). In blank rat plasma samples, a relevant impurity (Impur) appears at the retention time of BIA 9-1079 (8.3 min using the conditions reported by Gonçalves *et al.* [269]).

With the purpose of reducing endogenous impurities of rat matrices and simultaneously extracting opicapone and its active metabolite, simple protein precipitation with methanol, acetonitrile or 20% trichloroacetic acid and distinct LLE procedures using

ethyl acetate, dichloromethane or *n*-hexane (alone or in combination) were investigated. In fact, using methanol, the impurity profile was not improved in relation to acetonitrile, and the use of dichloromethane instead of ethyl acetate was also not favourable. On the other hand, when 20% trichloroacetic acid was used for protein precipitation before LLE, impurities were not eluted at the retention times of the analytes; however, the IS and the metabolite were not detected. Similar results were found with *n*-hexane, which did not enable the extraction of opicapone and BIA 9-1079. Thus, acceptable selectivity and recovery values were only achieved when the samples were previously submitted to a protein precipitation step with acetonitrile and the remaining supernatant was acidified with hydrochloric acid and submitted to two subsequent LLE steps using small volumes of ethyl acetate. The acidification step is important as it decreases the pH value of the mixture, which is essential to increase the amount of analytes extracted by the organic solvent. This fact is probably due to the chemical nature of the nitrocatechol group (in some second-generation COMT inhibitors $pK_{a1} = 4.5$) present in analytes [146].

In parallel, chromatographic conditions, including the gradient elution and the detection wavelengths, were optimized to quantify opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rat matrices. Using a short reversed-phase LiChroCART® Purospher Star® C18 column, the chromatographic conditions were optimized in order to enable the separation of both analytes (opicapone and BIA 9-1079) in a short period of time and to obtain resolved, sharpened and symmetric peaks. Several gradient elution programs were tested in order to improve the selectivity of the method, allowing the separation of the analytes from endogenous interferences of rat matrices. The best relationship between selectivity, resolution, peak shape and run time was achieved applying the gradient elution described in section II.3.2.4. Under these chromatographic conditions, the retention times of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were approximately 4.6 min and 9.0 min, respectively. Tamoxifen was selected as IS owing to its similar behaviour to the analytes throughout sample pre-treatment and chromatographic procedures and also because it is commercially available. Applying the chromatographic conditions described in section II.3.2.4., the IS presented a retention time of 8.2 min. On the other hand, the wavelength values were selected in order to minimize the endogenous interferences eluted at analytes retention times and, simultaneously, keep enough signal intensity. Since one maximum absorption peak of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 is achieved at approximately 271 nm, this wavelength was initially selected to quantify opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in plasma. However, at 271 nm significant endogenous interfering peaks appeared in tissues matrices at the retention times of both analytes. Therefore, in tissues rat matrices the detection wavelengths were changed in order to achieve the best compromise in terms of

selectivity and sensitivity. Hence, opicapone was quantified at 257 nm and BIA 9-1079 at 300 nm, because, as shown in Figure II.3.2C1, BIA 9-1079 has a relevant interfering peak at 257 nm (with a height similar to the LLOQ), which is not detected at 300 nm. Finally, the IS was monitored at 300 nm in all the studied rat matrices, due to the endogenous interferences observed at 271 (Figure II.3.2A1) and 257 nm (Figure II.3.2C1).

Thus, comparing the presented method with the method developed by Gonçalves *et al.* [269] (described in *section II.2.* of this chapter), the gradient elution and the detection wavelengths are different, allowing a suitable selectivity in rat matrices. The lower volume of acetonitrile (human plasma 600 μ L *versus* rat matrices 400 μ L) and the reduced number of LLE (human plasma three LLE *versus* rat matrices two LLE) employed in rat matrices in relation to human plasma permitted the simplification and the cost reduction of sample processing. Moreover, the volume of sample was reduced for all rat matrices (human plasma 200 μ L *versus* rat plasma 100 μ L and rat tissues 150 μ L). This small plasma sample volume is particularly important to enable multiple blood samples collection from the same animal, as it is desired in pharmacokinetic/toxicokinetic non-clinical studies. Taking into account all these modifications, as well as the species differences, according to the international guidelines [249,254] a partial validation of the method herein described would not be enough to ensure a reliable assay to quantify opicapone and BIA 9-1079; therefore, a full validation was considered.



Figure II.3.2 Typical HPLC-DAD chromatograms of extracted rat samples: blank plasma at 271 nm (A1) and at 300 nm (A2); plasma spiked with internal standard (IS) and analytes ($0.3 \mu g/mL$) at 271 nm (B1) and at 300 nm (B2); blank liver homogenate supernatant at 257 nm (C1) and at 300 nm (C2); and liver homogenate supernatant spiked with IS and analytes (opicapone at 0.25 $\mu g/mL$ and BIA 9-1079 at 0.35 $\mu g/mL$) at 257 nm (D1) and at 300 nm (D2). Impur 1, impurity at the retention time of IS; Impur 2, impurity at the retention time of BIA 9-1079. Peak shape and chromatographic behaviour of the analytes in kidney homogenate supernatant were very similar to those obtained in liver homogenate supernatant.

II.3.3.2. Method Validation

Again, bearing in mind the international recommendations for bioanalytical method validation, a partial validation could be acceptable for different matrices within the same animal species [249,254]; however, independent full validations were herein carried out for all the rat matrices (plasma and liver and kidney homogenate supernatants) in order to increase the method confidence for its application in further pivotal pharmacokinetic studies.

The selectivity was evaluated and demonstrated in all the intended rat matrices applying the aforementioned sample pre-treatment process and chromatographic conditions. Representative chromatograms of blank and spiked plasma and tissues homogenate supernatants are shown in Figure II.3.2. Accordingly, no interferences were found at the retention times of the studied compounds. Similarly, pentobarbital and heparin, which are used in experimental protocols of pharmacokinetic studies, as well as drugs potentially co-administered with opicapone, did not interfere with the peaks of the analytes or IS.

The linearity of the method within the defined concentration ranges (Table II.3.1) was demonstrated for opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in all the rat matrices in study ($r^2 \ge 0.994$), ensuring a consistent correlation between peak height ratios (analyte/IS) and the corresponding nominal concentrations in plasma or tissues homogenate supernatants. The regression equations of calibration curves and the corresponding coefficients of determination are indicated in Table II.3.1. The LLOQ of the presented method was set at 0.04 µg/mL for opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in plasma, 0.04 µg/mL for opicapone and 0.07 µg/mL for BIA 9-1079 in liver homogenate supernatant, and 0.04 µg/mL for opicapone and 0.06 µg/mL for BIA 9-1079 in kidney homogenate supernatant (Table II.3.2). The LOD was established at 0.030 µg/mL for opicapone and 0.015 µg/mL for BIA 9-1079 in plasma, and 0.025 µg/mL for opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in homogenate supernatants of both tissues.

Matrix Analyte	Calibration standards (µg/mL)	Regression equation ^a	r ²	
Plasma				
Opicapone	0.04, 0.08, 0.3, 1, 3.5, 6	y = 0.3319x - 0.0040	0.998	
BIA 9-1079	0.04, 0.08, 0.3, 1, 3.5, 6	y = 0.4322x - 0.0020	0.994	
Liver homogenate supernatant				
Opicapone	0.04, 0.08, 0.25, 0.8, 2.5, 4	y = 0.5453x - 0.0051	0.997	
BIA 9-1079	0.07, 0.14, 0.35, 0.8, 2.5, 4	y = 0.4772x - 0.0074	0.996	
Kidney homogenate supernatant				
Opicapone	0.04, 0.08, 0.25, 0.8, 2.5, 4	<i>y</i> = 0.5250x – 0.0056	0.998	
BIA 9-1079	0.06, 0.12, 0.30, 0.8, 2.5, 4	y = 0.4949x - 0.0030	0.999	

Table II.3.1 Calibration curve parameters (mean values) of opicapone and its metabolite (BIA 9-1079) in rat matrices (n = 5).

^a Equation of the calibration curve is given by y=mx+b, where x is the analyte concentration, expressed in $\mu g/mL$, and y is the analyte to internal standard peak height ratio, expressed in arbitrary height units. r^2 , coefficient of determination.

The results of intra- and inter-day accuracy and precision analysis are shown in Table II.3.2. The overall intra- and inter-day accuracy (Bias) ranged from -12.68% to 7.70% and the precision (CV) values did not exceed 11.95%. All the data fulfilled the acceptance criteria of the international guidelines, and hence, the sample pre-treatment procedure followed by the HPLC-DAD method herein described is accurate, precise and reproducible. The dilution integrity of samples was also investigated and the results are also presented in Table II.3.2, demonstrating that a 5-fold sample dilution with corresponding blank rat matrix can be appropriately applied if the concentration of a trial sample surpasses the upper limit of quantification of the calibration curve.

Table	II.3.2	Intra-	and	inter-day	precision	(%	CV)	and	accuracy	(%	Bias)	achieved	for	the
deterr	ninatio	on of op	bicapo	one and Bl	A 9-1079 i	n rat	t mat	rices	at the con	cen	tratior	n of the lov	wer l	imit
of qua	ntifica	tion (*)	, at lo	ow, middle	and high o	cond	entra	ations	s of the ca	libra	tion ra	ange and f	ollov	ving
a sam	ole dilu	ution (#)) by a	5-fold fac	tor (<i>n</i> = 5).									

Nominal	Intra	n-day		Inter-day			
concentration	Experimental concentration ^a	% CV	% Bias	Experimental concentration ^a	% CV	% Bias	
Plasma							
Opicapone							
0.04*	0.040 ± 0.002	6.39	-0.43	0.042 ± 0.001	2.56	4.76	
0.12	0.129 ± 0.005	4.40	7.70	0.127 ± 0.002	1.35	6.03	
3.00	3.026 ± 0.079	2.62	0.88	3.051 ± 0.047	1.53	1.70	
5.40	5.338 ± 0.137	2.57	-1.14	5.400 ± 0.093	1.73	-0.003	
20#	17.858 ± 1.452	8.16	-10.71	17.939 ± 0.508	2.84	-10.31	
BIA 9-1079							
0.04*	0.040 ± 0.0003	1.07	0.43	0.039 ± 0.002	6.78	-2.77	
0.12	0.118 ± 0.005	4.10	-1.50	0.119 ± 0.005	4.55	-1.16	
3.00	3.109 ± 0.119	3.84	3.63	3.116 ± 0.075	2.41	3.88	
5.40	5.473 ± 0.263	4.80	1.35	5.634 ± 0.170	3.02	4.34	
20#	17.716 ± 0.609	3.44	-11.42	18.064 ± 0.177	0.98	-9.68	
Liver homogena	te supernatant						
Opicapone							
0.04*	0.041 ± 0.002	6.64	2.47	0.039 ± 0.003	8.60	-2.10	
0.12	0.111 ± 0.006	5.70	-7.39	0.118 ± 0.005	4.61	-1.94	
2.00	1.876 ± 0.076	4.10	-6.22	2.003 ± 0.110	5.54	0.17	
3.60	3.265 ± 0.211	6.49	-9.31	3.605 ± 0.126	3.50	0.15	
10#	8.973 ± 0.093	1.04	-10.27	9.440 ± 0.705	7.50	-5.60	
BIA 9-1079							
0.07*	0.064 ± 0.004	7.12	-8.66	0.068 ± 0.005	9.85	-2.28	
0.21	0.183 ± 0.010	5.71	-12.68	0.201 ± 0.006	3.41	-4.25	
2.00	1.884 ± 0.103	5.50	-5.78	2.011± 0.108	5.42	0.56	
3.60	3.313 ± 0.097	2.93	-7.96	3.609 ± 0.103	2.87	0.26	
10#	9.572 ± 0.188	1.97	-4.28	9.806± 0.383	3.94	-1.94	
Kidney homoger	nate supernatant						
Opicapone							
0.04*	0.042 ± 0.003	8.37	4.62	0.040 ± 0.002	5.63	0.71	
0.12	0.115 ± 0.002	1.88	-3.99	0.112 ± 0.007	6.79	-6.45	
2.00	2.092 ± 0.104	5.02	4.58	2.115 ± 0.079	3.73	5.73	
3.60	3.569 ± 0.202	5.67	-0.87	3.658 ± 0.134	3.68	1.60	
10#	9.864 ± 0.612	6.24	-1.36	9.527 ± 0.348	3.67	-4.73	

Nominal	Intra-day				Inter-day			
concentration	Experimental concentration ^a	% CV % Bias			Experimental concentration ^a	% CV	% Bias	
Kidney homogenate supernatant								
BIA 9-1079								
0.06*	0.056 ± 0.005	8.99	-6.22		0.062 ± 0.007	11.95	2.79	
0.18	0.164 ± 0.008	4.73	-8.80		0.182 ± 0.005	2.69	0.94	
2.00	2.037 ± 0.117	5.74	1.85		2.084 ± 0.115	5.52	4.18	
3.60	3.458 ± 0.123	3.55	-3.94		3.597 ± 0.116	3.24	-0.09	
10#	9.799 ± 0.296	3.00	-2.01		9.402 ± 0.191	2.03	-5.98	

Table II.3.2 (Continued)

^a Results expressed as mean \pm standard deviation. Nominal and experimental concentrations are expressed in μ g/mL. Bias, deviation from nominal values; CV, coefficient of variation.

The absolute recoveries of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 from rat matrices were estimated and are shown in Table II.3.3. LLE is frequently associated with low recovery values; however, the mean absolute recovery achieved was higher than 69% for both compounds in all the rat matrices, and low CV values were also found (\leq 7.91%). The absolute recovery of the IS in all the rat matrices was also assessed and the mean values (n = 15) obtained in plasma and in liver and kidney homogenate supernatants were 88.44% (CV = 3.87%), 84.67% (CV = 4.11%) and 81.86% (CV = 6.14%), respectively. The low CV values coupled to the high values of recovery yields clearly corroborate that the sample preparation and extraction procedures employed are reproducible. Furthermore, considering all the recovery values obtained at the three assessed concentration levels for each analyte, the CV values (n = 15) in plasma and in liver and kidney homogenate supernatants were respectively 4.25, 5.68 and 4.05% for opicapone and 6.71, 7.66 and 5.26% for BIA 9-1079, suggesting a consistent recovery over the evaluated concentration ranges.

Matrix	Nominal concentration (ug/ml)	Recovery (%)		
Analyte		Mean ± SD	CV (%)	
Plasma				
Opicapone	0.12	101.55 ± 5.38	5.30	
	3.00	100.73 ± 2.27	2.25	
	5.40	98.31 ± 4.74	4.82	
BIA 9-1079	0.12	78.92 ± 5.66	7.17	
	3.00	81.69 ± 4.78	5.85	
	5.40	84.13 ± 5.74	6.82	
Liver homogenate	e supernatant			
Opicapone	0.12	83.86 ± 6.63	7.91	
	2.00	87.72 ± 1.99	2.27	
	3.60	87.39 ± 4.98	5.70	
BIA 9-1079	0.21	69.88 ± 2.73	3.90	
	2.00	76.37 ± 1.81	2.37	
	3.60	82.99 ± 1.34	1.61	
Kidney homogena	ate supernatant			
Opicapone	0.12	88.32 ± 3.48	3.94	
	2.00	92.16 ± 2.04	2.22	
	3.60	91.16 ± 4.56	5.01	
BIA 9-1079	0.18	76.93 ± 2.16	2.81	
	2.00	76.63 ± 2.74	3.58	
	3.60	81.73 ± 5.19	6.35	

Table II.3.3. Absolute recovery from rat matrices (%) of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 obtained employing the optimized sample treatment and extraction procedures. Low, medium and high quality control samples were used (n = 5).

CV, coefficient of variation; SD, standard deviation.

The stability of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rat matrices was investigated under the conditions previously stated in *section II.3.2.6.* and the obtained results are reported in Table II.3.4. From the obtained stability data, it is evident that no significant loss of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 was observed in rat plasma, as well as in processed liver and kidney homogenate supernatants. In unprocessed tissue homogenate supernatants, opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were demonstrated to be stable in all the conditions indicated in Table II.3.4, with the exception of opicapone in the kidney homogenate supernatant at room temperature, which presented considerable degradation at all times considered. Nevertheless, these results do not comprise the application of the methodology described here, as long as kidney homogenate supernatant samples are always prepared on ice.

	Stability/reference analyte concentrations (%)					
Stability conditions	Opica	pone	BIA 9-1079			
	$C_{Nominal}^{a}$	(µg/mL)	$C_{Nominal}$	(µg/mL)		
Plasma	0.12	5.40	0.12	5.40		
Unprocessed plasma						
Room temperature (4 h)	105.58	97.94	113.32	98.28		
4 °C (24 h)	110.43	101.36	109.67	101.59		
Three freeze/thaw cycles (-80 °C)	105.51	103.73	102.94	100.15		
-80 °C (30 days)	111.23	106.46	113.05	99.55		
Processed plasma						
Room temperature (12 h)	110.48	105.96	105.04	102.07		
4 °C (24 h)	110.05	103.77	93.14	103.23		
Liver	0.12	3.6	0.21	3.6		
Unprocessed liver homogenate supernatant	t					
Room temperature (2 h)	95.14	98.62	107.83	98.95		
4 °C (12 h)	91.81	95.19	102.00	98.36		
Two freeze/thaw cycles (-80 °C)	87.07	96.93	99.42	106.34		
-80 °C (15 days)	93.30	93.97	92.79	100.73		
Processed liver homogenate supernatant						
Room temperature (12 h)	111.60	111.53	103.68	99.54		
4 °C (24 h)	105.80	104.80	100.92	102.92		
Kidney	0.12	3.6	0.18	3.6		
Unprocessed kidney homogenate supernata	ant					
Room temperature (2 h)	72.39	86.39	86.51	96.09		
4 °C (5 h)	105.25	94.31	106.47	99.13		
Three freeze/thaw cycles (-80 °C)	95.18	97.27	101.87	101.32		
-80 °C (30 days)	98.90	91.94	102.46	100.38		
Processed kidney homogenate supernatant						
Room temperature (12 h)	108.56	95.76	102.75	94.67		
4 °C (24 h)	112.36	95.93	110.54	93.65		

Table II.3.4 Stability (values in percentage) of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rat matrices (*n* = 5) under the conditions that mimic sample handling and storage.

^a C_{Nominal}, Nominal concentration

II.3.3.3. Method Application and Pharmacokinetic Study

The reported HPLC-DAD method was mainly developed to support non-clinical pharmacokinetic/toxicokinetic studies in rats. Hence, a preliminary study was performed with a small number of Wistar rats (n = 3), and it was carried out with the purpose of demonstrating the applicability of the method for analysis of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in plasma and tissues (liver and kidney). After opicapone (100 mg/kg) administration to the rats, multiple blood samples were collected at different time points during a period of 12 h in order to obtain the plasma pharmacokinetic profiles for opicapone and its active metabolite. The mean plasma concentration-time profiles (n = 3) of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 are depicted in Figure II.3.3. In addition, the corresponding pharmacokinetic parameters are summarized in Table II.3.5. The t_{max} of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 occurred at 2 and 8 h post-dose, respectively. Indeed, similar t_{max} values were observed for opicapone in humans (t_{max} ranged between 1.5 and 3.5 h) following single oral doses of opicapone [218]. Taking into account the AUC_{0-t} values achieved for both analytes (opicapone and BIA 9-1079) in rat, it is evident that BIA 9-1079 represents 32.9% of the systemic exposure to opicapone. Once again, comparing these results with those obtained in humans [218], it is also clear that the systemic exposure to BIA 9-1079 is higher in rat than in man after opicapone administration. Therefore, it is relevant to quantify and evaluate simultaneously the biodisposition of BIA 9-1079 and opicapone in rat. The concentrations of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 found in liver and kidney homogenate supernatant samples at 12 h post-dosing were also determined, showing concentration levels equal to or below the LLOQ of the method. The low concentrations of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 measured in liver and kidney tissues at 12 h post-dosing do not compromise the application of the method. However, it is suggested that shorter post-dosing times should be considered in subsequent pharmacokinetic studies designed to assess the tissue disposition of opicapone and its active metabolite.



Figure II.3.3 Mean plasma concentration-time profiles of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 following a single oral dose of opicapone (100 mg/kg) to rats. Symbols represent the mean values \pm standard error of the mean (SEM) of three determinations per time point obtained from different rats (n = 3).

Table II.3.5 Plasma pharmacokinetic parameters of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 following a single oral dose of opicapone (100 mg/kg) to rats.

Pharmacokinetic parameters ^a	Opicapone	BIA 9-1079
t _{max} (h)	2.00	8.00
C _{max} (μg/mL)	3.031	1.042
AUC₀-t (µg.h/mL)	24.997	8.211
AUC₀₋inf (μg.h/mL)	35.014	NC
<i>k</i> el (h ⁻¹)	0.102	NC
<i>t</i> _{1/2el} (h)	6.81	NC

^a t_{max} and C_{max} are experimental values; AUC_{0-t}, AUC_{0-inf}, k_{el} and $t_{1/2el}$ values were calculated by non-compartmental analysis from mean concentrations at each time point (n = 3). AUC_{0-inf}, area under the drug concentration-time curve from time zero to infinity; AUC_{0-t}, area under the drug concentration-time curve from time zero to the time of the last measurable concentration; C_{max} , maximum plasma concentration; k_{el} , apparent plasma elimination rate constant; NC, not calculated; $t_{1/2el}$, plasma elimination half-life; t_{max} , time to reach the maximum plasma concentration.
II.3.4. Conclusion

A novel selective, sensitive, precise, accurate and reproducible HPLC-DAD method was herein developed and fully validated for the simultaneous quantification of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rat plasma and liver and kidney homogenate supernatants. The applied sample pre-treatment procedure is inexpensive, since it combines a protein precipitation step followed by a LLE, which require small volumes of solvents. Moreover, it showed high and precise absolute recovery values. Another important aspect of this method is the small plasma sample volume (100μ L) required, allowing the collection of several blood samples from the same animal during pharmacokinetic studies and, therefore, reducing the number of used animals. This is particularly relevant because of the particular attention given to the implementation of principles of the 4R's (replacement, reduction, refinement and responsibility) [271]. The reported bioanalytical method was also successfully applied to quantify opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in real biological samples.

Therefore, it can be concluded that this HPLC-DAD method is a useful tool to support *in vivo* non-clinical studies designed to investigate the pharmacokinetics and biodisposition of opicapone in rats.

CHAPTER III

PHARMACOKINETICS OF OPICAPONE, A THIRD-GENERATION COMT INHIBITOR, AFTER SINGLE AND MULTIPLE ORAL ADMINISTRATION: A COMPARATIVE STUDY IN THE RAT

III.1. Introduction

PD is a chronic and progressive degenerative brain condition, recognized as the second most common neurodegenerative disorder worldwide, only surpassed by Alzheimer's disease [19]. PD is more predominant in the elderly with a prevalence of about 1–2% [19,35]. As the elderly population is increasing, if no cure arises in a near future, the number of individuals with PD is expected to rise very sharply [25]. In fact, several new drugs have emerged over the last decades for the PD treatment (e.g., rasagiline, ropinirole, pramipexole). However, the dopamine replacement therapy with levodopa is still considered the most effective pharmacological treatment for the symptomatic management of the disease [16]. Nevertheless, as levodopa is extensively metabolized in peripheral tissues, mainly by AADC and by COMT, the inhibition of this peripheral metabolism is essential to increase the access of levodopa to the brain. Thus, in order to optimize the therapeutic effect of oral levodopa therapy, levodopa is prescribed in combination with an AADC inhibitor and, for patients suffering from motor fluctuations, a COMT inhibitor is also recommended to be associated with the previous combination [16,272].

Up to June of 2016, when opicapone was approved to be use in the European Union by the EMA, there were only two COMT inhibitors clinically used (entacapone and tolcapone). However, both exhibit drawbacks related to their pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, clinical efficacy and/or safety which hamper their success [138]. After the introduction of tolcapone into the market, severe hepatotoxicity adverse reactions were notified and, consequently, its prescription has been restricted to patients whose therapy with entacapone has failed. In addition, strict monitoring of the liver function is required during the intake of tolcapone. With regard to entacapone, although it is not associated with liver toxicity, its low oral bioavailability (~ 35%), short duration of action, and low potency (maximum erythrocyte COMT inhibition is around 60% and the enzyme recovers full activity within 8 h post-dosing) at the recommended therapeutic dose of 200 mg limit its clinical efficacy [138]. In this context, the reversible and purely peripheral third-generation COMT inhibitor, opicapone arose as an attempt to fulfil the need of a safer, more potent and long-acting COMT inhibitor [138,189].

Non-clinical studies performed in rats demonstrated that opicapone is a longer-acting and more potent peripheral COMT inhibitor than tolcapone and, thereby, also than entacapone [189]. Indeed, after the administration of a single oral dose of opicapone (3 mg/kg) to rats, around 50% of the peripheral (liver and kidney) COMT enzyme activity was still inhibited at 24 h post-dose, in opposition to tolcapone, which activity against liver COMT remained only up to 9 h post-dose [189,226]. The interaction of

opicapone with levodopa has also been evaluated and compared to tolcapone in rats. Two hours after the COMT inhibitor had been administered, levodopa and benserazide, an AADC inhibitor, were administered together and the bioavailability of levodopa increased similarly in the presence of opicapone and tolcapone. However, when the combination levodopa/benserazide was given 24 h after the COMT inhibitor, only opicapone improved the bioavailability of levodopa [226]. These findings are favourable to support a once-daily administration regimen of opicapone. Thus, in phase III clinical trials, opicapone was administered once-daily to PD patients with motor fluctuations as an adjunct to levodopa/AADC inhibitor therapy, revealing to be not only safe and well tolerated in shortand long-term use (BIPARK I and II studies) [233,238] but also effective in reducing the off-time (BIPARK I study) [231] and increasing the on-time without troublesome dyskinesia (BIPARK I and II studies) [273].

As tolcapone was associated with hepatotoxicity in humans, the potential hepatic toxicity induced by opicapone was assessed *in vitro* using primary human hepatocytes and HepaRG cells and revealed a wider safety margin for opicapone than for tolcapone or entacapone [226,236].

In non-clinical studies various metabolites of opicapone were identified, among which BIA 9-1079 stood out as an inhibitor of the COMT enzyme [218]; nevertheless, the metabolic profile of opicapone is not extensively documented in rats or other non-human species. Hence, in order to deepen the non-clinical pharmacological knowledge about opicapone and complement the data generated during its clinical development program, the present work was planned to evaluate the systemic pharmacokinetics of opicapone and its active metabolite after oral administration of the parent drug to rats. Thus, firstly, the plasma pharmacokinetics of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 was evaluated following three single oral rising doses and, then, a specific dose was selected to compare the pharmacokinetics of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 after single- and multiple-dose regimens.

III.2. Materials and Methods

III.2.1. Drugs and Reagents

Opicapone (BIA 9-1067) and BIA 9-1079 were kindly supplied by BIAL – Portela & C^a., S.A. (S. Mamede do Coronado, Portugal). Hydroxypropyl methylcellulose (HPMC) for preparation of opicapone oral suspensions was obtained from Santa Cruz Biotechnology (Dallas, Texas, USA). Pentobarbital sodium salt, tamoxifen citrate salt, sodium dihydrogen phosphate dehydrate and 37% hydrochloric acid were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St Louis, MO, USA). Acetonitrile (HPLC gradient grade) and ethyl acetate were acquired from Fisher Scientific (Leicestershire, UK), and the ultra-pure water (HPLC, 18.2 M Ω .cm) was obtained by means of a Milli-Q water apparatus from Millipore (Milford, MA, USA). The 85% *ortho*-phosphoric acid was purchased from Panreac (Barcelona, Spain). Other used compounds were sodium chloride 0.9% solution for injection and heparin sodium 5000 I.U./mL for injection (B. Braun Medical, Portugal).

III.2.2. Animals

Healthy adult male Wistar rats (RccHan:WIST), weighting between 300 and 370 g, were supplied by Harlan Laboratories (Barcelona, Spain) and housed under controlled environmental conditions (12 h light/dark cycle; temperature 22 \pm 1 °C; relative humidity 50 \pm 5%) with free access to a standard maintenance diet (4RF21, Mucedola, Italy) and tap water *ad libitum*. Animals were acclimated for at least one week before use.

Opicapone was daily suspended in a HPMC (0.2%, w/v) solution and it was orally given (4 mL/kg of body weight) by gavage using a stainless steel curved feeding needle. In single-dose studies and on the last dosing day of the multiple-dose study, rats were fasted for 12–15 h before the oral administration, and the food was only provided at 4 h post-dose in order to avoid its effect on the oral bioavailability of opicapone. On the remaining days of the multiple-dose study, rats were maintained fasted for at least 12 h before administration and until 2 h post-dosing. Rats had free access to water throughout the experimental period in all the studies.

All the animal procedures were conducted in conformity with the international regulations of the European Directive (2010/63/EU) [270] regarding the protection of laboratory animals used for scientific purposes, the Portuguese law on animal welfare (Decreto-Lei 113/2013) [274] and the employed experimental procedures were reviewed and approved by the Portuguese National Authority for Animal Health, Phytosanitation and Food Safety (DGAV – Direção-Geral de Alimentação e Veterinária).

III.2.3. Experimental Design

The present work comprised two pharmacokinetic studies. The first one consisted in evaluating the plasma pharmacokinetics and dose-proportionality of opicapone after single oral rising doses, and the second one was performed to investigate plasma pharmacokinetics and accumulation of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 after multiple-dose administration of opicapone for seven consecutive days.

III.2.3.1. Single-dose Pharmacokinetic Study

In order to study the plasma pharmacokinetics and dose-proportionality of opicapone, twenty-four rats were randomly divided into three groups (n = 8 per group). Each group was treated with a single oral dose of opicapone (30, 60 or 90 mg/kg) and blood samples (~ 0.3 mL) were collected into heparinized tubes at 0.5, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 8, 12 and 24 h post-administration.

At the night of the day before opicapone administration, rats were anaesthetized with sodium pentobarbital (60 mg/kg, i.p. administration), and their lateral tail vein was cannulated by inserting the Introcan[®] Certo IV indwelling cannula (22G; 0.9 x 2.5 mm; from B. Braun, Melsungen, Germany). This procedure allowed to obtain a complete plasma concentration-time profile from each rat. After full overnight recovery from anaesthesia, rats were dosed and blood was collected through the cannula in conscious rats appropriately restrained only at the moment of the oral administration and blood sampling. The collected blood volume was replaced by the injection of sterile heparinized saline (5 I.U./mL). The blood samples were processed for drug analysis.

III.2.3.2. Multiple-dose Pharmacokinetic Study

To assess the systemic accumulation of opicapone and BIA 9-1079, rats (n = 8) were orally treated with opicapone (30 mg/kg) once-daily for seven consecutive days. Between the 2nd and 6th days, a blood sample from the lateral vein of each rat was collected at 1 h pre-dose. At the night before the 7th day, rats were anaesthetized for cannulation of the lateral tail vein as described in the *section III.2.3.1*. On the 7th day, multiple serial blood samples (~ 0.3 mL) were collected through the cannula into heparinized tubes 1 h before opicapone administration (pre-dose collection) and at 0.5, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 8, 12 and 24 h post-dose; the collected blood volume was replaced by the injection of sterile heparinized saline (5 I.U./mL). The blood samples were processed for drug analysis.

III.2.4. Drug Analysis

After being collected, blood samples were immediately centrifuged at 2900 rpm (1514 g), for 10 min, at 4 °C to obtain plasma, which was stored at -80 °C until analysis.

The concentrations of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in plasma were determined according to the method previously developed and fully validated by Gonçalves et al. [275] (Chapter II, section II.3.). In brief, aliquots of plasma (100 µL) were spiked with 10 µL of the IS working solution (tamoxifen citrate, 90 µg/mL). Afterwards, samples were submitted to a deproteinization with acetonitrile (400 µL) and the resulting supernatant was acidified with 2 M hydrochloric acid (200 μ L) and then submitted to a double LLE with ethyl acetate (2 x 500 µL). The whole organic extract was evaporated to dryness under a nitrogen stream at 45 °C and the obtained residue was reconstituted and injected into a HPLC-DAD system (LC-AD Liquid Chromatograph, Shimadzu Corporation, Kyoto, Japan). The separation of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 was performed on a reversed-phase LiChroCART® Purospher Star[®] C₁₈ column (3 μm, 55 mm x 4 mm; Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany) at 25 °C employing a gradient elution program with a mobile phase composed of 0.05 M monosodium phosphate solution (pH 2.45 ± 0.05 adjusted with ortho-phosphoric acid) and acetonitrile pumped at 0.8 mL/min. The calibration curves were established within the range of 0.04–6.0 μ g/mL for both analytes. When necessary, a 5-fold dilution of plasma samples with blank matrix was applied.

III.2.5. Pharmacokinetic Analysis

The maximum plasma concentration (C_{max}) of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 and the corresponding time to reach C_{max} (t_{max}) were directly obtained from the experimental data. The remaining pharmacokinetic parameters were estimated from the individual plasma concentration-time profiles by non-compartmental pharmacokinetic analysis using the WinNonlin® (Pharsight Co, Mountain View, CA, USA). The estimated pharmacokinetic parameters included the area under the plasma drug concentration-time curve (AUC) from time zero to the time of the last measurable drug concentration (AUC_{0-t}) which was calculated by the linear trapezoidal rule; the AUC from time zero to infinity (AUC_{0-inf}) that was calculated based on the equation AUC_{0-t} + (C_{last}/k_{el}), where C_{last} is the quantifiable concentration rate constant calculated by the log-linear regression of the terminal segment of the concentration-time profile; and the percentage of AUC extrapolated from t_{last} to infinity [AUC_{extrap} (%)]. It was also determined the plasma elimination half-life ($t_{1/2el}$) as well as the mean residence time (MRT). Plasma

concentrations below the LLOQ of the analytical method were considered as zero for the pharmacokinetic data analysis.

The theoretical accumulation ratio (R₀) was calculated according to R₀ = $1/(1-e^{-ke/\tau})$, where τ is the dosing interval (herein, 24 h). The observed accumulation ratio (R_{ac}) was estimated by dividing the mean AUC within the dosing interval (AUC_{τ}) of the 7th day of the multiple-dose study by the mean AUC from time zero to 24 h (AUC_{0-24h}) of the single-dose study (R_{ac} = AUC_{τ} /AUC_{0-24h}).

III.2.6. Statistical Analysis

As the t_{max} in the present pharmacokinetic studies is a non-continuous variable and determined by the sampling schedule, it was expressed as median (range) and the non-parametric tests Kruskal-Wallis and Mann-Whitney were used to analyse the t_{max} data between three or two groups, respectively. The log-transformed $t_{1/2el}$ and the dose-normalized AUC_{0-t}, AUC_{0-inf} and C_{max} were compared between three groups with the test one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey post-test. Comparisons of the pharmacokinetic parameters between two groups were made using unpaired two-tailed Student's t-test and when appropriated the parameters were previously log-transformed. A difference was considered statistically significant for a *p*-value lower than 0.05 (*p* < 0.05).

III.3. Results

III.3.1. Single-dose Pharmacokinetic Study

The mean plasma concentration-time profiles (n = 8) of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079) following the administration of single oral doses (30, 60 or 90 mg/kg) of the parent drug (opicapone) to rats are depicted in Figure III.1. The corresponding mean plasma pharmacokinetic parameters estimated by non-compartmental analysis of each individual concentration-time profile are summarized in Table III.1. The median values for t_{max} of opicapone ranged from 1.5 h (60 and 90 mg/kg) to 2 h (30 mg/kg), but these differences were not statistically different (p > 0.05). On the other hand, as expected, the C_{max} of BIA 9-1079 was attained later at 4.5 or 5.0 h post-dose (no statistical significance among the tested doses was observed, p > 0.05). Analysing the AUC_{0-inf}, AUC_{0-t} and C_{max} of opicapone, its extent of systemic exposure augmented as the dose increased. For a successive dose level increment in the ratio of 2.0:1.5 (30 to 60 mg/kg and 60 to 90 mg/kg), the AUC_{0-inf}, AUC_{0-t} and C_{max} values increased in the proportion of 1.9:1.5, 1.9:1.5 and 1.4:1.8, respectively. These results suggest an approximately dose-proportional increase in AUC_{0-inf} and AUC_{0-t} values. Additionally, no significant changes in dose-normalized AUC_{0-inf}, AUC_{0-t} and C_{max} values were observed over the three tested doses (p > 0.05). Regarding BIA 9-1079, for a dose level increase of opicapone in the ratio of 2.0:1.5, AUC_{0-inf}, AUC_{0-t} and C_{max} values ranged in the proportion of 1.9:0.9, 2.0:0.9 and 1.6:1.0, respectively. Thus, apparently, the extent of systemic exposure to BIA 9-1079 proportionally increased from 30 to 60 mg/kg considering the AUC_{0-inf} and AUC_{0-t}, but it remained unchanged when the dose increased from 60 to 90 mg/kg (Table III.1; Figure III.1B). The $t_{1/2el}$ of opicapone slightly increased as the dose of the drug was heightened, but a statistically significant increase was only detected between the doses of 30 and 90 mg/kg (p < 0.05), while the $t_{1/2el}$ of BIA 9-1079 remained unchanged. Considering the achieved AUC_{0-t} values, BIA 9-1079 represented 53.7% and 56.5% of the systemic exposure to opicapone after doses of 30 and 60 mg/kg had been administered, but it only contributed to 33.6% after administering the dose of 90 mg/kg.

As opicapone apparently has a dose-independent pharmacokinetics in rat plasma after a single oral dose in the studied range (30–90 mg/kg), the dose of 30 mg/kg was chosen for the following multiple-dose pharmacokinetic study.



Figure III.1 Mean plasma concentration-time profiles of opicapone (A) and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079; B) following single oral administration of opicapone (30, 60 and 90 mg/kg) to Wistar rats. The inset in B shows an expanded representation of the concentration-time profiles of BIA 9-1079 in a shorter y-axis scale. Symbols represent the mean values \pm standard error of the mean (SEM) of eight determinations per time point (n = 8).

Compound	Pharmacokinetic	Dose		
	parameters ^a	30 mg/kg	60 mg/kg	90 mg/kg
Opicapone	t _{max} (h)	2.0 (1.0–4.0)	1.5 (1.0–3.0)	1.5 (0.5–3.0)
	C _{max} (µg/mL)	3.46 ± 2.58	4.85 ± 1.65	8.67 ± 4.54
	AUC₀₋t (µg.h/mL)	9.76 ± 7.21	18.16 ± 7.01	28.00 ± 10.65
	AUC _{0-inf} (µg.h/mL)	9.97 ± 7.39	18.61 ± 7.34	28.58 ± 10.88
	AUC _{extrap} (%)	3.02 ± 2.86	2.08 ± 1.69	2.08 ± 1.12
	<i>k</i> el (h⁻¹)	0.59 ± 0.33	0.50 ± 0.39	0.21 ± 0.14
	<i>t</i> _{1/2el} (h)	1.58 ± 0.93	2.89 ± 2.94	4.50 ± 2.28
	MRT (h)	3.12 ± 1.34	3.78 ± 1.47	3.83 ± 0.96
BIA 9-1079	t _{max} (h)	4.5 (3.0–6.0)	5.0 (4.0–6.0)	5.0 (3.0–5.0)
	C _{max} (μg/mL)	0.74 ± 0.30	1.21 ± 0.36	1.19 ± 0.39
	AUC₀₋t (µg.h/mL)	5.24 ± 2.27	10.27 ± 3.95	9.41 ± 4.21
	AUC _{0-inf} (µg.h/mL)	6.20 ± 2.35 ^b	11.47 ± 3.94 ^b	10.36 ± 4.12
	AUC _{extrap} (%)	11.37 ± 5.99 ^b	8.04 ± 5.94 ^b	10.26 ± 6.22
	<i>k</i> el (h ⁻¹)	0.22 ± 0.05^{b}	0.20 ± 0.04^{b}	0.21 ± 0.03
	<i>t</i> _{1/2el} (h)	3.28 ± 1.00^{b}	3.50 ± 0.62^{b}	3.38 ± 0.40
	MRT (h)	6.58 ± 1.08^{b}	7.37 ± 0.97 ^b	7.07 ± 0.80

Table III.1 Plasma pharmacokinetic parameters of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079) following single oral doses of opicapone (30, 60 and 90 mg/kg) to rats (n = 8 per group, unless otherwise noted).

^a Parameters values are expressed as mean \pm standard deviation, except t_{max} values expressed as median (range); ^b n = 7. AUC_{extrap}, area under the drug concentration-time curve extrapolated from the time of the last measurable concentration to infinity; AUC_{0-inf}, area under the drug concentration-time curve from time zero to infinity; AUC_{0-t}, area under the drug concentration-time curve from time zero to the time of the last measurable concentration; C_{max} , maximum plasma concentration; k_{el} , apparent plasma elimination rate

constant; MRT, mean residence time; $t_{1/2el}$, plasma elimination half-life; t_{max} , time to reach the maximum plasma concentration.

III.3.2. Multiple-dose Pharmacokinetic Study

The mean plasma concentration-time profiles (n = 8) of opicapone and its active metabolite following the 7th and last daily oral dose of 30 mg/kg opicapone to rats are shown in Figure III.2, and the respective mean plasma pharmacokinetic parameters are summarized in Table III.2. For an easier comparison, the concentration-time profiles and the pharmacokinetic parameters of the single oral dose of 30 mg/kg were also presented in Figure III.2 and Table III.2, respectively. The concentrations of both compounds (opicapone and BIA 9-1079) in plasma samples collected at 1 h pre-dose between day two and day seven were equal or below the LLOQ of the method, and hence, the statistical assessment of steady-state could not be carried out. Nevertheless, these results suggested that opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were almost completely eliminated from the systemic circulation before the following administration of opicapone, showing a low probability of systemic accumulation in the tested dosage regimen (30 mg/kg/day).



Figure III.2 Mean plasma concentration-time profiles of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079) following a single oral administration of opicapone 30 mg/kg (A; these profiles were also shown in Figure III.1, but they were here replicated to facilitate the comparison of both dosage regimens) and the last dose of a seven day once-daily regimen with opicapone 30 mg/kg (B) to Wistar rats. Symbols represent the mean values \pm standard error of the mean (SEM) of eight determinations per time point (n = 8).

Pharmacokinetic	Opicapone		BIA 9-1079	
parameters ^a	Single-dose ^b	Multiple-dose ^c	Single-dose ^b	Multiple-dose ^c
t _{max} (h)	2.0 (1.0–4.0)	1.0 (1.0–2.0)	4.5 (3.0–6.0)	3.0 (3.0–4.0)*
C _{max} (μg/mL)	3.46 ± 2.58	5.12 ± 3.18	0.74 ± 0.30	1.08 ± 0.49
AUC₀₋ı (µg.h/mL)	9.76 ± 7.21	14.00 ± 10.10	5.24 ± 2.27	6.64 ± 2.69
AUC _{0-inf} (µg.h/mL)	9.97 ± 7.39	14.18 ± 10.14	6.20 ± 2.35 ^d	7.57 ± 3.18
AUC _{extrap} (%)	3.02 ± 2.86	1.78 ± 1.02	11.37 ± 5.99 ^d	11.73 ± 4.61
<i>k</i> el (h⁻¹)	0.59 ± 0.33	0.43 ± 0.20	0.22 ± 0.05^{d}	0.22 ± 0.04
<i>t</i> _{1/2el} (h)	1.58 ± 0.93	1.96 ± 0.95	3.28 ± 1.00^{d}	3.26 ± 0.61
MRT (h)	3.12 ± 1.34	2.67 ± 0.82	6.58 ± 1.08^{d}	5.45 ± 0.88*

Table III.2 Plasma pharmacokinetic parameters of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079) following single and multiple oral doses of opicapone (30 mg/kg) to rats (n = 8 per group, unless otherwise noted).

^a Parameters values expressed as mean ± standard deviation, except t_{max} values expressed as median (range). ^b These parameters were also presented in Table III.1, but they were here replicated to facilitate the comparison of both dosage regimens. ^c Parameters were obtained after last dosing on day seven. ^d n = 7. * p < 0.05, significantly different from the single-dose study. AUC_{extrap}, area under the drug concentration-time curve extrapolated from the time of the last measurable concentration to infinity; AUC_{0-inf}, area under the drug concentration-time curve from time zero to infinity; AUC_{0-t}, area under the drug concentration-time curve from time zero to the time of the last measurable concentration; C_{max} , maximum plasma concentration; k_{el} , apparent plasma elimination rate constant; MRT, mean residence time; $t_{1/2el}$, plasma elimination half-life; t_{max} , time to reach the maximum plasma concentration.

After administering multiple oral doses, the C_{max} of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were reached earlier than after the administration of single oral doses (Table III.2), even though a statistically significant difference was only obtained for BIA 9-1079 (p = 0.01). The same tendency was observed for the MRT, which showed a decrease for both compounds in the multiple-dose study. Again, a statistical significance was only found for BIA 9-1079 (p = 0.03). The $t_{1/2el}$ of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were relatively short and remained similar to those obtained after single-dose administration (p > 0.05) as well as their k_{el} (p > 0.05). Additionally, considering the dosing interval (24 h) and the obtained k_{el} values, the estimated R_0 values of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were 1.00 ± 0.004 and 1.01 ± 0.01, respectively. Even so, the systemic exposure parameters (C_{max} and AUC; Table III.2) observed after repeated oral doses of opicapone (30 mg/kg/day) increased in comparison to the single-dose administration (30 mg/kg). Nevertheless, no statistically significant differences (p > 0.05) were detected between both groups. As expected, taking into account the increase of these parameters, the calculated Rac values of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were slightly higher than the unity (1.41 and 1.29 for opicapone and BIA 9-1079, respectively), suggesting thus a small systemic accumulation of both compounds after seven consecutive daily doses of 30 mg/kg opicapone.

III.4. Discussion

The present work was developed to study the plasma pharmacokinetics of opicapone and its active metabolite after the administration of single and multiple oral doses of opicapone to Wistar rats. To the best of our knowledge, no data in rats have yet been published about the opicapone pharmacokinetics after multiple-dose administration or drug dose-proportionality after single oral rising doses. Likewise, the available information about the pharmacokinetics of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rats is scarce [222,226,275].

The rat was herein chosen as the animal model to study the pharmacokinetics of opicapone not only because of the reduced costs and uncomplicated handling but also because the rat is the most frequently employed species for pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic non-clinical studies to evaluate COMT inhibitors [202,203,205,207,226,265–268]. Importantly, although only limited information has been reported about the metabolic profile of opicapone in rats, it seems to be similar to that in humans with various metabolites in common, such as a methylated metabolite (BIA 9-1100), a sulfated metabolite (BIA 9-1103), a glucuronide metabolite (BIA 9-1106) and the active BIA 9-1079 (an amine *N*-oxide reduced form of opicapone) [218,222].

The dose range used in these experiments (30–90 mg/kg) is broader than the therapeutically recommended dose in humans (50 mg of opicapone once-daily [224]). However, it was planned not only to evaluate the relationship between dose and systemic drug exposure in rat, but also to provide evidence on the potential pharmacokinetic impact in eventual situations of overdose in man.

The single-dose pharmacokinetic study showed that opicapone was quickly absorbed ($t_{max} \le 2$ h, considering median values) after oral administration of the three dose levels to rats. Moreover, the delay found between the t_{max} of BIA 9-1079 and that of the parent drug suggests that opicapone is not immediately converted into its active metabolite. The same trend was also observed in humans after single oral doses of opicapone with similar median t_{max} values. Specifically, at the recommended therapeutic dose (50 mg), the t_{max} ranged from 1.5 to 4.0 h for opicapone and varied between 2.0 and 5.0 h for BIA 9-1079 [218]. Both compounds showed a relatively short $t_{1/2el}$ as it was also observed in humans [218]. Regarding the MRT, the BIA 9-1079 remained in rat plasma in its unchanged form for, approximately, a twice-longer period than opicapone. In addition, BIA 9-1079 exhibited a high relative percentage (33.6–56.5%) of the systemic exposure of opicapone, suggesting that this active metabolite may contribute to the pharmacological activity of opicapone in rats. In contrast, the systemic exposure to BIA 9-1079 is considerably lower in humans after opicapone administration, representing only 11.6% of

the systemic exposure to opicapone at a dose of 50 mg [218]. Hence, although this metabolic pathway is present in both species, the obtained data indicate the existence of some quantitative differences between rat and man.

Apparently, the wide dose range (30–90 mg/kg) herein investigated led to a dose-proportional increase of the extent of systemic exposure to opicapone, allowing the prediction of its pharmacokinetic profile. On the other hand, it is noteworthy that, after the administration of 60 and 90 mg/kg of opicapone, the systemic exposure to BIA 9-1079 was equivalent, suggesting a saturation of this metabolic pathway at the higher tested doses. However, within the studied dose range, the pharmacokinetics of opicapone was dose-independent, proposing that other metabolic pathways, such as glucuronidation and sulfation, probably compensate the saturation of opicapone reduction pathway.

After the multiple-dose regimen, no statistically significant changes of opicapone plasma pharmacokinetic parameters in relation to single-dose administration were observed, suggesting that each daily administration behaves like a single-dose regimen, at least from the pharmacokinetic point of view. Indeed, considering solely the MRT, $t_{1/2el}$, k_{el} and R_0 data of opicapone and BIA 9-1079, none of the compounds seemed to suffer systemic accumulation after the administration of opicapone once-daily for seven consecutive days. However, their systemic exposure parameters (C_{max} and AUC) were slightly greater following the multiple-dose administration, evidencing that a small systemic accumulation may occur. This finding was corroborated by the Rac values a little higher than the unity observed for opicapone (1.41) and BIA 9-1079 (1.29). This small systemic accumulation could be related to the inter-individual variability among distinct experimental animals and/or to the mechanism of COMT inhibition by opicapone. Regarding this second hypothesis, it is known that the prolonged COMT inhibitory effect of opicapone is independent of its presence in the bloodstream not only in humans [218,219] but also in rats [226], and thus, the long-lasting pharmacodynamic effect of opicapone seems to be due to the long half-life of the reversible COMT-opicapone complex [186,276]. Although in rats the tissues half-lives of COMT inhibition reported by Bonifácio et al. [226] were significantly shorter than those found in human erythrocytes [218,219], the same hypothesis can be applied. Therefore, in the multiple-dose regimen, when the next dose of opicapone is given the active site of COMT enzymes may be still occupied by opicapone molecules from the previous dose. This might lead to an initial augment of opicapone levels (C_{max} and AUC) in systemic circulation, although, then, it is rapidly eliminated ($t_{1/2\text{el}} < 2 \text{ h}$) before the following administration. Hence, even administering higher doses than those used in other studies performed in rats (3 mg/kg) [189,226], opicapone, as well as its active metabolite, exhibit only a minor systemic accumulation.

The potential hepatotoxicity is a safety concern related to COMT inhibitors [138,139] and, very recently, Bonifácio et al. [226,236] evaluated in in vitro conditions the toxicity of opicapone. They showed that concentrations around 40.5 and 74.8 µg/mL of opicapone were required to decrease 50% (IC₅₀) of ATP content and mitochondrial membrane potential (cytotoxicity indicators) in primary human hepatocytes, respectively, while, in HepaRG cells, opicapone reduced mitochondrial membrane potential with a IC₅₀ of 206 µg/mL [226,236]. These concentrations are considerably higher than those herein achieved for the plasma C_{max} values of opicapone after single- or multiple-dosing; thus, taking all these data into account, no liver toxicity concerns are expected to be associated with the dosing regimens tested in these pharmacokinetic studies. Nevertheless, it is interesting to deepen the pharmacokinetics and disposition of opicapone in liver and other tissues in future studies. Despite the scarcity of available information concerning tissue distribution, according to a whole body autoradiography study in which [¹⁴C]-opicapone was administered to Wistar rats (10 mg/kg per os), the radioactivity was rapidly absorbed and distributed throughout the body, but predominantly to liver and kidney [222,223]. It is not surprising since these tissues play a relevant role in metabolism and excretion of drugs. Moreover, knowing that opicapone binds to the rat plasma proteins in a very high percentage (> 99.7%), as well as in humans (99.9%), and in a concentration-independent manner [223,224], a limited tissue exposure to opicapone is expected to occur.

In conclusion, after oral administration to rats, opicapone was rapidly absorbed and eliminated, presenting an extent of systemic exposure which was approximately dose-proportional within the studied dose range (30–90 mg/kg). Moreover, the systemic accumulation of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 seemed to be negligible.

CHAPTER IV

A SINGLE- AND MULTIPLE-DOSE STUDY TO INVESTIGATE THE PHARMACOKINETICS AND PHARMACODYNAMICS OF OPICAPONE, A NOVEL COMT INHIBITOR, IN THE RAT

IV.1. Introduction

COMT (EC 2.1.1.6) is a widespread intracellular enzyme in mammalian tissues that catalyses the *O*-methylation of catechol-containing compounds. In the presence of magnesium ion, COMT enzyme catalyses the transfer of a methyl group from SAM to one of the hydroxyl groups of a catechol substrate, originating a mono-*O*-methylated catechol and *S*-adenosyl-*L*-homocysteine [147]. The main physiological role of COMT is the inactivation and/or elimination of a wide variety of biologically active or toxic endogenous and exogenous catechols [145]. COMT is expressed in two different isoforms, the soluble (S-COMT) and the membrane-bound (MB-COMT) one, with the highest activity found in the liver followed by the kidneys and gastrointestinal tract. COMT is also present in a variety of other tissues and cells, including erythrocytes that are the most convenient source of the enzyme in humans [163,167,168].

COMT inhibitors are commonly used as an adjunct to levodopa/AADC inhibitor therapy to treat motor fluctuations of patients with PD [16,272]. The co-administration of a COMT inhibitor with levodopa/AADC inhibitor therapy enables a more continuous delivery of levodopa into the brain due to the more sustained and less fluctuating plasma levels, which lead to a more constant central dopaminergic stimulation, improving motor complications [126,155]. The well-known COMT inhibitors, tolcapone and entacapone, have been assigned to some limitations regarding their pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, clinical efficacy and/or safety, limiting the therapy benefits that PD patients may have [138]. Even though tolcapone is more potent than entacapone, it was associated with severe hepatotoxicity. Consequently, its prescription requires strict hepatic monitoring and it has been restricted to patients whose therapy with other COMT inhibitors has previously failed. On the other hand, entacapone does not require special restrictions, but its low bioavailability, short duration of action, and low potency limit its clinical efficacy [138]. Hence, the new COMT inhibitor, opicapone (formerly known as BIA 9-1067), emerges as an attempt to fulfil the unmet need of a more potent, safer and long-acting COMT inhibitor [155]. Overall, opicapone has shown a favourable non-clinical and clinical pharmacological profile [189,218,219,225,226,230,231] and has been recently approved for use in the European Union by the EMA.

During the non-clinical development studies, different metabolites of opicapone were identified, including a sulphated metabolite (BIA 9-1103), a glucuronide metabolite (BIA 9-1106), two methylated metabolites (BIA 9-1100 and BIA 9-1101), and BIA 9-1079 (amine *N*-oxide reduced form), which was demonstrated to be active as a COMT inhibitor ($IC_{50} = 429$ nM against rat liver COMT) [218–220]. Curiously, although opicapone (3 mg/kg, *per os*) was rapidly metabolized and/or eliminated from bloodstream in rats (at 8 h

post-dosing no opicapone was detected in plasma), it induced a prolonged COMT inhibition [226]. In addition, employing the same dosage regimen, opicapone presented a stronger and more sustained COMT inhibition than tolcapone in rats and, therefore, also than entacapone [189]. Furthermore, opicapone revealed to be devoid of toxicity in human primary hepatocytes and HepaRG cells [226,236]. Nevertheless, the metabolic profile of opicapone is not extensively documented in rats or other non-human species neither its pharmacokinetics in tissues. Additionally, up to today, the data available in literature about opicapone pharmacodynamics in different tissues concerns mainly single-dosing in the rat [189,226]. Solely, the erythrocyte COMT activity has been evaluated after multiple-dosing in monkeys [225] and after single- and multiple-dosing in humans [218,219]. This work was designed to characterize the systemic and tissue pharmacokinetics of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079) and, in parallel, evaluate the COMT activity not only in erythrocytes but also in liver and kidneys after single and multiple oral administrations of opicapone to rats.

IV.2. Materials and Methods

IV.2.1. Drugs and Reagents

Opicapone (BIA 9-1067) and BIA 9-1079 were kindly supplied by BIAL – Portela & Cª S.A. (S. Mamede do Coronado, Portugal). HPMC for preparation of opicapone oral suspensions was obtained from Santa Cruz Biotechnology (Dallas, Texas, USA). SAM, L-epinephrine bitartrate salt, DL-metanephrine hydrochloride, pargyline hydrochloride, magnesium chloride (MgCl₂), ethylene glycol-bis(2-aminoethylether)-N,N,N',N'-tetraacetic acid (EGTA), pentobarbital sodium salt, tamoxifen citrate salt and 37% hydrochloric acid were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St Louis, MO, USA). Sodium dihydrogen phosphate dehydrate and di-sodium hydrogen phosphate dehydrate used to prepare the different sodium phosphate buffers were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich (St Louis, MO, USA) and Chem-Lab NV (Zedelgem, Belgium), respectively. Acetonitrile (HPLC gradient grade) and ethyl acetate were acquired from Fisher Scientific (Leicestershire, UK), and the ultra-pure water (HPLC, 18.2 MQ.cm) was obtained by means of a Milli-Q water apparatus from Millipore (Milford, MA, USA). The 85% ortho-phosphoric acid and the 60% perchloric acid were purchased from Panreac (Barcelona, Spain). Other used compounds were sodium chloride 0.9% solution for injection and heparin sodium 5000 I.U./mL for injection (B. Braun Medical, Portugal).

IV.2.2. Animals

Healthy adult male Wistar rats (RccHan:WIST), weighting 300-355 g, were supplied by Harlan Laboratories (Barcelona, Spain) and housed under controlled environmental conditions (12 h light/dark cycle; temperature 22 ± 1 °C; relative humidity 50 ± 5%) with free access to a standard maintenance diet (4RF21, Mucedola, Italy) and tap water *ad libitum*. All animals were acclimated for at least one week before use.

Opicapone was daily suspended in a HPMC (0.2%, w/v) solution and it was orally given (4 mL/kg of body weight) by gavage using a stainless steel curved feeding needle. To avoid the interference of food on the oral bioavailability of opicapone, rats were fasted for 12–15 h before drug administration and they were only fed at 4 h or 2 h post-dose in single-dose study and on the 7th day of the multiple-dose study or on the remaining days of the multiple-dose study, respectively. Animals had free access to water throughout the experimental period in both studies.

All the animal procedures were conducted in conformity with the international regulations of the European Directive (2010/63/EU) [270] regarding the protection of laboratory animals used for scientific purposes, the Portuguese law on animal welfare

(Decreto-Lei 113/2013) [274] and the employed experimental procedures were reviewed and approved by the Portuguese National Authority for Animal Health, Phytosanitation and Food Safety (DGAV – Direção-Geral de Alimentação e Veterinária).

IV.2.3. Experimental Design

In order to evaluate the pharmacokinetics of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in plasma, liver and kidney as well as the erythrocyte, liver and kidney COMT time-activity profiles in rats, two studies were performed: in the first study, a single oral dose of opicapone was administered, while in the second, opicapone was orally administered once-daily for seven consecutive days.

IV.2.3.1. Single-dose Study

Rats were orally treated with 30 mg/kg of opicapone suspended in 0.2% HPMC (n = 24) and, 20 min before sample collection, they were anaesthetized with sodium pentobarbital (60 mg/kg, i.p. administration). Blood, liver and kidneys were collected at 1, 2, 4, 8, 12, 24, 48 and 72 h post-dosing (n = 3 per time point). On the other hand, rats of the control group were administered with the drug vehicle 0.2% HPMC (n = 3), anaesthetized and then the matrices of interest were collected.

Blood and tissues collection and processing were based on the procedures previously described by Soares-da-Silva et al. [268]. Briefly, at the predefined time points, blood (~ 10 mL) was collected from anaesthetized rats by cardiac puncture with a heparinized needle and syringe, which was processed to obtain plasma for pharmacokinetic analysis and an erythrocyte pellet for the erythrocyte COMT activity assay. More specifically, collected blood samples were centrifuged at 1514 g for 10 min (4 °C) and the resulting plasma supernatant was stored at -80 °C until HPLC analysis (section IV.2.4.); then, the buffy coat was removed and the erythrocyte pellet was washed with cold 0.9% sodium chloride. The washing process of the erythrocytes consisted in the addition of two volumes of cold 0.9% sodium chloride to the erythrocyte pellet, and then samples were gently mixed and centrifuged at 1514 g for 10 min (4 °C); the supernatant was rejected and the washing process was repeated twice. Aliquots of washed erythrocytes (250 µL) were stored in Eppendorfs at -80 °C until the COMT enzyme assay (section IV.2.5.). Immediately after blood collection and before harvesting tissues, the rats were perfused by cardiac route with 0.9% sodium chloride (40 mL) in order to reduce the amount of blood found in liver and kidneys and determine more reliable concentration values for opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in those tissues; this procedure also reduces the contamination of hepatic and renal COMT with the erythrocyte COMT. After cardiac perfusion, liver and kidneys were immediately removed and washed with 0.9% sodium chloride. Pieces of liver and the left kidney were used to evaluate COMT activity and stored in plastic tubes with 5 mM sodium phosphate buffer pH 7.8 at -80 °C until the *in vitro–ex vivo* COMT activity assay (*section IV.2.5.*). The remaining hepatic tissue and the right kidney were weighed and homogenized in 50 mM sodium phosphate buffer pH 7.4 (4 mL/g tissue), using a Thomas[®] Teflon pestle tissue homogenizer, in order to study the tissue pharmacokinetics. The obtained tissues homogenates were centrifuged at 4147 *g* for 15 min (4 °C) and the corresponding supernatants were collected and stored at -80 °C until HPLC analysis (*section IV.2.4.*).

IV.2.3.2. Multiple-dose Study

For seven consecutive days, rats received once-daily oral opicapone suspension (30 mg/kg, n = 24) or 0.2% HPMC (control group, n = 3). After the last dose on the 7th day, rats were anaesthetized and blood, liver and kidneys were collected at the same time points post-dose (n = 3 per time point) defined for the single-dose study. Similarly, after the last administration of drug vehicle 0.2% HPMC on the 7th day, rats of the control group were also anaesthetized and then blood and tissues were collected. Blood and tissues collection and processing were performed as described in the *section IV.2.3.1*.

IV.2.4. Opicapone and BIA 9-1079 Bioanalysis

The concentrations of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in plasma, liver and kidney tissues were determined according to the method previously developed and fully validated by Gonçalves *et al.* [275] (*Chapter II, section II.3.*). In brief, after spiked with the IS (tamoxifen citrate), aliquots of plasma (100 μ L) and tissues homogenate supernatants (150 μ L) were submitted to a deproteinization process with acetonitrile and the resulting supernatant was submitted to a double LLE with ethyl acetate after acidification with 2 M hydrochloric acid. The whole organic extract was evaporated to dryness under a nitrogen stream at 45 °C and the obtained residue was reconstituted and injected into a HPLC-DAD system (LC-AD Liquid Chromatograph, Shimadzu Corporation, Kyoto, Japan). The separation of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 was performed on a reversed-phase LiChroCART® Purospher Star® C₁₈ column (3 μ m, 55 mm x 4 mm; Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany) at 25 °C employing a gradient elution program with a mobile phase composed of 0.05 M monosodium phosphate solution (pH 2.45 ± 0.05 adjusted with *ortho*-phosphoric acid) and acetonitrile pumped at 0.8 mL/min. The calibration curves were established within the ranges of 0.04–6.0 µg/mL for opicapone in the

supernatant of liver and kidney homogenates, and $0.07-4.0 \ \mu g/mL$ and $0.06-4.0 \ \mu g/mL$ for BIA 9-1079 in the supernatant of liver and kidney homogenates, respectively. When necessary, a 5-fold dilution of plasma samples with blank matrix was applied.

IV.2.5. COMT Activity Determination

Erythrocyte, liver and kidney COMT preparations were obtained according to the method described by Soares-da-Silva *et al.* [268] with slight changes. In brief, on the day of the assay, the frozen erythrocytes and tissues were slowly thawed on ice. Erythrocytes were haemolysed by adding ice-cold ultrapure water (4:1, water:erythrocytes, v/v) and mixing vigorously. After remaining for 10 min on ice, the samples were centrifuged at 15 000 *g* for 20 min (4 °C) and the resulting supernatants used for measuring erythrocyte COMT activity. Liver and kidney were homogenized using a Thomas[®] Teflon pestle tissue homogenizer and maintaining the grinding vessel on ice. The homogenates were centrifuged at 15 000 *g* for 20 min (4 °C) and the collected supernatants were used to evaluate the liver and kidney COMT activity. Before the enzymatic activity assay, the amount of protein in the supernatants was determined using the Bio-Rad Protein Assay (BioRad, Hercules, California, USA) with bovine serum albumin as standard (0.1–0.4 mg/mL).

COMT activity was evaluated as previously described by Bonifácio et al. [226,277] and Soares-da-Silva et al. [268] taking into account the ability of COMT enzyme to methylate epinephrine to metanephrine (Chapter I, Figure I.2.2). Concisely, triplicate samples (500 μ L of enzyme preparations with a protein concentration of 4 mg/mL) were pre-incubated with 400 µL of incubation medium in a water bath at 37 °C for 20 min. The incubation medium contained 100 μ M MgCl₂, 1 mM EGTA, 100 μ M pargyline and 500 μ M SAM (liver and erythrocytes) or 250 µM SAM (kidney) in 5 mM sodium phosphate buffer pH 7.8 (final concentrations in the reaction mixture). Enzymatic reactions were initiated by adding the enzyme substrate, epinephrine, at the final concentration of 1 mM in the reaction mixture. Liver samples were incubated for 5 min, while erythrocytes and kidney samples were incubated for 10 min. The pre-incubation and incubation were performed at 37 °C with continuous shaking and light protection. After the incubation period, reaction was stopped on ice by adding 200 µL of ice-cold 2 M perchloric acid. After protein precipitation, samples were centrifuged at 16 000 g for 3 min at 4 °C and the supernatants filtered through 0.22 µm Costar[®] Spin-X[®] filter tubes (Corning Inc., Corning, NY) and stored at -80 °C until metanephrine quantification. Metanephrine was quantified by HPLC with electrochemical detection in Laboratory of Pharmacological Research (BIAL - Portela & Cª

S.A., S. Mamede do Coronado, Portugal) as previously described by Bonifácio *et al.* [226,277].

IV.2.6. Data Analysis

IV.2.6.1. Pharmacokinetic Analysis

The maximum concentration (C_{max}) in plasma and tissues of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 and the corresponding time to reach C_{max} (t_{max}) were directly obtained from the experimental data. The remaining pharmacokinetic parameters were estimated from the mean concentration values (n = 3) determined at each time point by non-compartmental pharmacokinetic analysis using the WinNonlin[®] (Pharsight Co, Mountain View, CA, USA). The estimated pharmacokinetic parameters included the area under the drug concentration-time curve (AUC) from time zero to the time of the last measurable drug concentration (AUC_{0-t}) which was calculated by the linear trapezoidal rule; the AUC from time zero to infinity (AUC_{0-inf}) that was calculated from AUC_{0-t} + (C_{last}/k_{el} or k_{tis}), where C_{last} is the quantifiable concentration at the time of the last measurable drug concentration (t_{last}) and k_{el} (or k_{tis}) is the apparent plasma (or tissue) elimination rate constant calculated by the log-linear regression of the terminal segment of the concentration-time profile; and the percentage of AUC extrapolated from t_{last} to infinity [AUC_{extrap} (%)]. It was also determined the plasma (or tissue) elimination half-life $(t_{1/2el}, \text{ or } t_{1/2tis})$ from $\ln(2)/k_{el}$ (or k_{tis}) and the mean residence time (MRT). Plasma and tissue concentrations below the LLOQ of the analytical method were considered as zero for the pharmacokinetic data analysis.

The theoretical accumulation ratio (R_0) was calculated according to the following equation (Eq. 1):

$$R_0 = \frac{1}{1 - e^{-k_{el}\tau}}$$
(1)

where τ is the dosing interval (herein, 24 h), while the observed accumulation ratio (R_{ac}) was estimated employing the equation (Eq. 2):

$$R_{ac} = \frac{AUC_{\tau}}{AUC_{0-24h}} \tag{2}$$

where AUC_{τ} refers to the AUC within the dosing interval (24 h) after the last dose administered on the 7th day of multiple-dose study and AUC_{0-24h} corresponds to the AUC from time zero to 24 h of the single-dose study.

IV.2.6.2. Pharmacodynamic Analysis

The mean values of the observed COMT activities in control groups (n = 3) were taken as the baseline value in the corresponding single- or multiple-dose study and specific COMT activities were transformed as percentages of the control. The maximum inhibition of COMT activity (E_{max}) and the corresponding time to achieve E_{max} (t_{Emax}) were directly obtained from the experimental data. The remaining pharmacodynamic parameters included the area under the effect-time curve (AUEC) from time zero to 24 h (AUEC_{0-24h}) and from time zero to 72 h (AUEC_{0-72h}) and they were estimated from the mean inhibition of COMT activity values (n = 3) determined at each time point using the WinNonlin[®] (Pharsight Co, Mountain View, CA, USA). For determination of the AUEC and presentation of E_{max} , the percentages of COMT inhibition were calculated as follows (Eq. 3):

$$\frac{(Control activity - Sample activity)}{Control activity} \times 100$$
(3)

The obtained values of COMT activity at 24 h post-dosing on the 7th day of the multiple-dose study were also considered for time zero of the same day since it was previously demonstrated that COMT inhibition reaches the equilibrium state after three to four days of once-daily administrations of opicapone in a multiple-dose regimen [219,228].

IV.2.6.3. Pharmacodynamic Modelling

With the purpose of estimating the half-life of the enzyme activity recovery, the time-course of COMT activity in erythrocytes, liver and kidneys after the administration of a single-dose and multiple-doses of opicapone were modelled. The simple empirical model, $E_a = f(t)$, expressed in Eq. 4 and previously used by Bonifácio *et al.* [226] was employed with a slight adaption for including also a pre-dose effect (Eq. 5).

$$E_a = 100 - \frac{D \times t}{L+t} \times e^{-kt} \tag{4}$$

$$E_a = 100 - \left[(100 - P) + \frac{D \times t}{L + t} \right] \times e^{-kt}$$
(5)

The Eq. 5 expresses the percentage enzyme activity (E_a) as a function of time (t) and is composed of two distinct parts. The first part describes the onset of enzyme inhibition, where parameters D and L relate to the extent of COMT inhibition (E_{max}) and to the time to achieved 50% of the E_{max} , respectively, and the parameter P corresponds to the

value of enzyme activity at t = 0. The parameter *P* was included in Eq. 5 since, in a multiple-dose study, the initial value of the enzyme activity may be lower than baseline, as a result of the effect of a previous dose administration. In this context, the parameter *P* is set to the value of enzyme activity at t = 0 in the matrices from the multiple-dose study, while for those obtained from the single-dose study (absence of a previous dose) *P* is set to 100 and Eq. 5 simplifies to Eq. 4. The second term of the Eq. 5 (e^{-kt}) describes the recovery of enzyme activity as an exponential function, with the kinetic recovery constant (*k*). The parameter *L* constrained to values greater than zero and *D* and *k* as free parameters were fitted to the experimental data points by non-linear least-squares. Having the best-fit value for parameter *k* in the different matrices, the half-live of the enzyme activity recovery was calculated from ln(2)/k.

IV.3. Results

IV.3.1. Pharmacokinetics of Opicapone and BIA 9-1079

The mean plasma and liver concentration-time profiles (n = 3) of opicapone and its active metabolite following single and multiple oral administrations of opicapone to rats are depicted in Figure IV.1, while the corresponding pharmacokinetic parameters estimated by non-compartmental analysis are compiled in Table IV.1. In kidney tissue, opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were either not detected or, when detected, they appeared below the LLOQ of the bioanalytical method.



Figure IV.1 Mean concentration-time profiles of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079) in plasma (A1) and liver (B1) following a single oral administration and the last oral dose of a seven day once-daily regimen of opicapone (30 mg/kg) to Wistar rats. The expanded partial representation of the corresponding concentration-time profiles of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 up to 24 h post-dosing are also plotted for plasma (A2) and liver (B2), respectively. Symbols represent the mean values ± standard error of the mean (SEM) of three determinations per time point (n = 3).

In the single-dose study, the t_{max} of opicapone in plasma was achieved earlier than that of BIA 9-1079 (1.0 h versus 2.0 h). After administration of multiple oral doses, the t_{max} of opicapone was the same as that of the single-dose study, but the C_{max} of BIA 9-1079 was reached earlier than after the single oral dose administration. Interestingly, the $t_{1/2el}$ of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in plasma were relatively short and slightly decreased after multiple-dose administration. As expected, the same tendency was also observed for the MRT in plasma. In addition, considering the dosing interval (24 h) and the obtained k_{el} values, the estimated R₀ values of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were 1.00 and 1.01, respectively. Moreover, although the peak of systemic exposure (assessed by Cmax) of opicapone was 1.4-fold higher after repeated oral dosing, the extent of systemic exposure (considering the AUC values) remained similar after both dosage regimens (Table IV.1). On the other hand, analysing the pharmacokinetic parameters of BIA 9-1079, its C_{max} remained unchanged after multiple-dosing, while AUC_{0-t} and AUC_{0-inf} values slightly decreased being 1.6-fold and 1.8-fold lower after multiple oral administration, respectively. Therefore, in line with the majority of systemic exposure parameters, the secondary parameters $t_{1/2el}$, k_{el} and MRT, and the estimated R₀, the calculated R_{ac} values of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were approximately equal or below the unity (1.02 and 0.59 for opicapone and BIA 9-1079, respectively), suggesting no systemic accumulation of both compounds.

As shown in Figure IV.1, at all sampling times, liver concentrations of opicapone after multiple-dosing were below the LLOQ of the analytical method (0.04 µg/mL \approx 0.16 µg/g). In contrast, after multiple oral doses of opicapone, the C_{max} of BIA 9-1079 in liver was 1.9-fold greater than after single-dosing and its extent of hepatic exposure assessed by AUC_{0-t} and AUC_{0-inf} was respectively 2.3-fold and 2.2-fold higher in the multiple-dosing study. Furthermore, although it presented a short $t_{1/2tis}$ and MRT and a R₀ value equal to the unity, BIA 9-1079 exhibited a R_{ac} value of 2.23, suggesting that the metabolite partially accumulates in the liver following the multiple-dose administration of the parent compound.

Comparing the plasma and liver pharmacokinetic parameters presented in Table IV.1 and the concentration-time profiles exhibited in Figure IV.1, AUC values of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 found in liver following both administration regimens were lower than they were in plasma, except for BIA 9-1079 after repeated administration. In order to evaluate the extent of hepatic exposure to opicapone and its active metabolite in comparison with the systemic exposure, the AUC_{0-t} and AUC_{0-inf} liver/plasma ratios were calculated when possible. After single-dose administration, the values of AUC_{0-t} and AUC_{0-inf} liver/plasma ratios of opicapone were approximately 0.23 and 0.24, respectively. On the other hand, the AUC_{0-t} and AUC_{0-inf} liver/plasma ratios of BIA 9-1079 were

respectively 0.36 and 0.35 after single-dose, but they substantially increased after multiple-dosing (1.33 and 1.40, respectively). These results suggest that particularly the opicapone presents a poor exposure in liver. In kidney, AUC_{0-t} and AUC_{0-inf} kidney/plasma ratios of both compounds could not be calculated since opicapone and BIA 9-1079 kidney concentrations were lower than the LLOQ of the bioanalytical method, also suggesting that the opicapone has a poor exposure in kidney.

	Pharmacokinetic	Onicanone		BIA 9-1079	
Matrix	parameters ^a	Single-dose	Multiple-dose ^b	Single-dose	Multiple-dose ^b
Plasma	t _{max} (h)	1.0	1.0	2.0	1.0
	C _{max} (µg∕mL)	3.93	5.66	0.30	0.30
	AUC _{0-t} (µg.h/mL)	12.00	12.30	2.63	1.63
	AUC _{0-inf} (µg.h/mL)	12.03	12.37	3.31	1.85
	AUC _{extrap} (%)	0.31	0.59	20.51	11.95
	<i>k</i> _{el} (h⁻¹)	0.54	0.68	0.13	0.18
	<i>t</i> _{1/2el} (h)	1.28	1.02	5.23	3.83
	MRT (h)	2.80	1.89	8.28	4.88
Liver	t _{max} (h)	4.0	NA	1.0	1.0
	C _{max} (µg/g)	0.33	NA	0.52	1.01
	AUC _{0-t} (µg.h/g)	2.73	NC	0.95	2.16
	AUC _{0-inf} (µg.h/g)	2.94	NC	1.17	2.59
	AUC _{extrap} (%)	7.22	NC	19.20	16.66
	<i>k</i> _{tis} (h⁻¹)	0.24	NC	0.49	0.51
	<i>t</i> _{1/2tis} (h)	2.94	NC	1.41	1.36
	MRT (h)	5.92	NC	2.52	2.04

Table IV.1 Pharmacokinetic parameters of opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079) following single and multiple oral doses of opicapone (30 mg/kg) to rats (n = 3 per time point).

^a Pharmacokinetic parameters were estimated by non-compartmental analysis from the mean concentrationtime profiles of opicapone and BIA 9-1079. ^b Parameters were obtained after last dosing on day seven. AUC_{extrap}, area under the drug concentration-time curve extrapolated from the time of the last measurable concentration to infinity; AUC_{0-inf}, area under the drug concentration-time curve from time zero to infinity; AUC_{0-t}, area under the drug concentration-time curve from time zero to the last measurable drug concentration; C_{max} , maximum concentration; k_{tis} , apparent tissue elimination rate constant k_{el} , apparent plasma elimination rate constant; MRT, mean residence time; NA, not available; NC, not calculated; $t_{1/2tis}$, tissue elimination half-life; $t_{1/2el}$, plasma elimination half-life; t_{max} , time to reach the maximum concentration.

IV.3.2. COMT Inhibition by Opicapone

The erythrocyte, liver and kidney COMT activities (assessed as % of control) over time after single and multiple oral administrations of opicapone (30 mg/kg) to rats are shown in Figure IV.2 and the pharmacodynamic parameters are presented in Table IV.2.



Figure IV.2 Mean catechol-*O*-methyltransferase (COMT) activity (% of control)-time profiles in erythrocyte, liver and kidney following a single oral administration (A1) and the last oral dose of a seven day once-daily regimen (B1) of opicapone (30 mg/kg) to Wistar rats. The expanded partial representation of the corresponding erythrocyte, liver and kidney COMT activity-time profiles up to 24 h post-dosing are also plotted for single-dose (A2) and multiple-dose (B2) studies, respectively. Symbols represent the mean values ± standard error of the mean (SEM) of three determinations per time point (n = 3), except for erythrocytes in the single-dose study at 2 h post-dose and liver in the multiple-dose study at 48 h post-dose which result from two determinations (n = 2) due to loss of experimental samples.

In the single-dose study, the basal COMT activities [mean \pm standard error of the mean (SEM); n = 3] in erythrocytes, liver and kidneys were 2.45 \pm 0.40, 152.81 \pm 20.00 and 57.04 \pm 1.66 nmol of metanephrine/mg of protein/h, respectively; while in the multiple-dose study, they were 3.12 \pm 0.37, 197.47 \pm 22.57 and 119.57 \pm 20.47 nmol of metanephrine/mg of protein/h, respectively. It is noteworthy that the erythrocyte, liver and kidney inhibitory profiles obtained after single-dose administration of opicapone are reasonably comparable. However, the erythrocyte COMT activity recovery until 12 h post-dose was slightly faster than in liver and kidney, after that time period the reverse was observed. Additionally, a similar pattern was observed after multiple-dose administration of opicapone, although the COMT activity recovery was slower than after single-dosing.

The COMT activity in all the three biological matrices was nearly or fully abolished within 1 h after opicapone administration in both dosage regimens (Table IV.2). Moreover, a sustained inhibitory effect of opicapone upon erythrocyte, liver and kidney COMT activity was noticed after both dosage regimens since more than 50% of the COMT activity was still inhibited at 24 h post-dosing. The obtained mean \pm SEM values of erythrocyte, liver and kidney COMT activity were $36.4 \pm 4.5\%$, $44.5 \pm 6.5\%$ and $36.8 \pm 6.3\%$, respectively, in the single-dose study, and $19.8 \pm 1.3\%$, $46.2 \pm 1.2\%$ and $29.0 \pm 6.6\%$, respectively, after the multiple-dose regimen. Indeed, in the single-dose study, only at 72 h post-dose the erythrocyte, liver and kidney COMT activity (mean \pm SEM; $90.8 \pm 9.1\%$, $108.5 \pm 9.0\%$ and $98.5 \pm 12.3\%$, respectively) almost or completely recovered to control values (baseline activity), while in the multiple-dose study a more extended inhibitory activity was found because at 72 h post-dose it remained at $63.0 \pm 4.9\%$, $60.6 \pm 6.7\%$ and $59.5 \pm 11.9\%$, respectively. Although the AUEC_{0-72h} values achieved after multiple-dosing were considerably higher than those observed after single-dosing, they were quite similar in all the studied matrices.

Pharmacodynamic parameters ^a	E _{max} (%)	t _{Emax} (h)	AUEC _{0-24h} (%.h)	AUEC _{0-72h} (%.h)
Single-dose				
Erythrocyte ^b	97.6	1.0	1789.3	3399.9
Liver	100.0	1.0	1889.7	2873.3
Kidney	100.0	1.0	1923.8	3082.8
Multiple-dose ^c				
Erythrocyte	100.0	1.0	2063.1	5056.8
Liver ^d	100.0	1.0	1929.6	4052.9
Kidney	100.0	1.0	2120.7	4922.7

Table IV.2 Pharmacodynamic parameters of erythrocyte, liver and kidney catechol-*O*-methyltransferase (COMT) inhibition following single and multiple oral doses of opicapone (30 mg/kg) to rats (*n* = 3 per time point, unless otherwise noted).

^a Parameters were derived from the mean COMT activity inhibition-time profiles. ^b n = 2 at 2 h post-dosing. ^c Parameters were obtained after last dosing on day seven. ^d n = 2 at 48 h post-dosing. AUEC_{0-24h}, area under the effect-time curve from time zero to 24 h; AUEC_{0-72h}, area under the effect-time curve from time zero to 72 h; E_{max}, maximum inhibition of COMT activity; t_{Emax} , time to achieve the E_{max}.

Aiming to evaluate the half-life of the COMT activity recovery in the matrices of interest, the percentage of enzyme activity time-course was modelled applying the Eq. 5 (the fitting of experimental data-points is illustrated in Figure IV.3) and the k was estimated for each matrix in both studies. In the single-dose study, liver and kidneys presented

comparable k of 0.043 ± 0.008 h⁻¹ and 0.037 ± 0.006 h⁻¹ (parameter estimate ± SEM), respectively, which correspond to an inhibition half-life of 16.07 and 18.69 h, respectively. On the other hand, the erythrocytes presented a lower k value (0.027 ± 0.003 h⁻¹), which translates into a half-life time of 25.45 h. As expected, after repeated oral doses of opicapone, the values of estimated k were slightly lower than those obtained in single-dose study for the three studied matrices. Additionally, they were close to each other among the studied tissues, although the same decreasing tendency from liver to kidneys and to erythrocytes was maintained. In liver, kidneys and erythrocytes, the best-fit value for k was 0.017 ± 0.003 h⁻¹, 0.013 ± 0.001 h⁻¹ and 0.011 ± 0.002 h⁻¹, respectively. These k values correspond to the inhibition half-lives of 40.07, 51.54 and 62.67 h, respectively.



Figure IV.3 Non-linear regression fittings of erythrocyte, liver and kidney COMT activity (% of control) *versus* time following a single oral dose administration and the last oral dose of a seven day once-daily regimen of opicapone (30 mg/kg) to Wistar rats. Symbols represent means of three determinations per time point (n = 3). Curves represent enzyme inhibition modelled using Eq. 5, by adjusting the model parameters to the experimental data with non-linear least-squares fitting. The R² values of the fitting ranged from 0.93 (erythrocyte COMT activity in multiple-dose study) to 0.99 (kidney COMT activity in multiple-dose study).
IV.4. Discussion

As opicapone is a promising new COMT inhibitor, the present study was planned with the intent of investigating the systemic and tissue (liver and kidney) pharmacokinetics of opicapone and its active metabolite, in parallel with the evaluation of the erythrocyte, liver and kidney COMT activity after single and multiple oral administrations of opicapone to rats. The rat was herein chosen as the animal model to study the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of opicapone since it is one of the animal species most used in non-clinical studies and it exhibits a similar metabolic profile of opicapone and a COMT distribution those observed comparable enzyme to in humans [163,167,168,207,218,222].

Opicapone was rapidly absorbed ($t_{max} = 1$ h) and eliminated after both dosage regimens presenting a very short MRT in the systemic circulation. The active metabolite of opicapone also showed a short $t_{1/2el}$, but it remained in the plasma in its unchanged form for a period of time that was approximately three times longer than that observed for opicapone. Moreover, considering the obtained AUC_{0-t} values, the metabolite represented 13.3% (multiple-dose study) and 21.9% (single-dose study) of the systemic exposure to opicapone, suggesting that it may contribute to the pharmacological activity of opicapone in rats. In addition, the systemic pharmacokinetic results herein described revealed that none of the compounds undergoes systemic accumulation after the administration of opicapone 30 mg/kg once-daily for seven consecutive days.

At the studied dose level (30 mg/kg), opicapone led to a relatively fast (within 1 h post-dosing) and strong (> 97%) COMT inhibition in all the evaluated biological matrices independently of the dosage regimen. Despite its short $t_{1/2el}$ and $t_{1/2tis}$, opicapone showed a long-lasting COMT inhibition with a sustained COMT inhibition in erythrocytes, liver and kidneys. Indeed, this inhibition was registered far beyond the point in which the drug was quantifiable in plasma. These results are in contrast to those observed with entacapone for which the recovery of COMT activity is a mirror of its plasma concentration [267]. Furthermore, comparing the liver COMT inhibition profile herein obtained after a single-dose of opicapone with those reported for tolcapone and entacapone in the rat (30 mg/kg) [135], opicapone has undoubtedly a longer duration of action than tolcapone and entacapone.

The extended inhibitory profile observed after opicapone administration was also formerly noticed in rats [189,226], in monkeys [225] and in humans [218,219]. Accordingly, the extended inhibitory profile seems to be due to the long half-life of the reversible COMT-opicapone complex [186,276] because it is independent of opicapone presence in the bloodstream. To date, the documented data about COMT inhibition by opicapone in rats were only obtained following the administration of a single oral dose of 3 mg/kg [189,226], where a lesser extent of inhibition was observed in the erythrocytes than in liver and kidneys and, consequently, the inhibition half-life found for erythrocytes (3.5 h) is lower than those found in liver (13.0 h) and kidney (15.3 h) [226]. Interestingly, in the present study where a 10-fold higher dose of opicapone (30 mg/kg) was used, a prolonged COMT inhibition and comparable extent of inhibition were found in all the matrices (erythrocytes, liver and kidneys). As a result, after single-dosing, the estimated values of the inhibitory half-lives in liver (16.07 h) and kidney (18.69 h) were similar to those obtained Bonifácio et al. [226], but, in contrast, in erythrocytes a higher value (25.45 h) was by obtained in our study. Despite the achieved differences in the extent of erythrocyte COMT inhibition, the results herein described appear to be in line with one of the hypothesis raised by Bonifácio et al. [226], who consider that the different ability of opicapone to penetrate membranes of different tissues may justify the shorter inhibition observed in erythrocytes in comparison with the other two tissues at 3 mg/kg. The higher dose herein administered allows a higher amount of opicapone to be available in plasma, mitigating those differences in membrane penetration.

The estimated AUEC values were slightly higher after the multiple-dose administration of opicapone than after single-dosing (Table IV.2) and the same trend was also observed for the estimated half-lives of the enzyme activity recovery in all the tissues, suggesting that the COMT enzyme is continuously inhibited in an once-daily dosage regimen. This is not surprising considering that 24 h after the single-dose administration of opicapone, the COMT activity was still less than 50% in all the studied matrices. The continuous inhibition of COMT activity found in multiple-dosing regimen is clinically important to reduce fluctuating levodopa levels and provide a more continuous and sustained dopamine levels in the brain, which has been regarded as the ideal therapy to reduce motor complications and improve patient's quality of life [134,225,226].

Regarding the tissue pharmacokinetics of opicapone, a low exposure to the drug in liver and kidneys was observed in relation to plasma. The high percentage of plasma protein binding of opicapone might be on the basis of this poor drug exposure in both tissues. Indeed, opicapone binds to human plasma proteins in a percentage higher than 99% [221], similarly to tolcapone and entacapone [278]. As it is well known, such high levels of plasma protein binding hamper drug distribution since only unbound fraction is able to cross membranes, limiting the access to the tissues [279]. Moreover, the extent of exposure to opicapone and its active metabolite was higher in liver than in kidneys, where no measurable concentrations of both compounds were found. These results are in agreement with the finding that hepatobiliary excretion is the major elimination pathway of opicapone in rat, monkey and man [221,222]. Notwithstanding to the poor tissue-systemic drug exposure of liver and kidneys, a strong and prolonged COMT inhibition was achieved in these tissues, indicating that opicapone is a very potent COMT inhibitor.

Another interesting and noteworthy point of discussion is the complete decline of the hepatic exposure to opicapone after multiple oral dosing. This change in the hepatic exposure probably resulted from the increased metabolism of opicapone into BIA 9-1079 and other possible metabolic pathways not evaluated in the current work but that may be also involved. This hypothesis is based on the hepatic accumulation found for BIA 9-1079 (R_{ac} = 2.2) after repeated oral doses of opicapone, even though BIA 9-1079 had a short $t_{1/2tis}$ in liver (Table IV.1) and the liver concentration-time profiles evidenced its elimination until 8 h post-dosing (Figure IV.1). Nevertheless, this seems to have no impact in the systemic pharmacokinetics of opicapone and BIA 9-1079, since no increase in the systemic exposure to both compounds (no systemic accumulation) was observed after multiple-dose administration. Taking into account the aforementioned findings and since in liver the C_{max} of BIA 9-1079 was reached earlier than that of opicapone and earlier than it was reached in plasma after single-dosing, the liver seems to be involved in the metabolism of opicapone into BIA 9-1079, which probably occurs straightaway after opicapone reach the hepatocytes. The liver involvement in the formation of BIA 9-1079 was also evidenced in a former clinical trial designed to evaluate the effect of moderate liver impairment on the pharmacokinetics of opicapone in humans [221]. According to that clinical trial, although plasma concentrations of BIA 9-1079 were below the LLOQ at any time point for patients with moderate liver impairment, it was quantifiable on six healthy subjects at some time points, suggesting the involvement of hepatic enzymes in the opicapone-BIA 9-1079 metabolic pathway. Hence, a possible explanation for the observed accumulation of BIA 9-1079 in liver but not in plasma may be related to the excretion of some molecules of this metabolite by hepatobiliary route (the main opicapone excretion pathway) immediately after its formation in liver, preventing all the compound to reach the systemic circulation.

The liver tissue was selected to quantify opicapone and its active metabolite because it represents an important target not only from a pharmacokinetic point of view but also from a toxicological perspective. Indeed, the potential hepatotoxicity is a safety concern related to COMT inhibitors since three cases of fatal fulminant hepatic failure were attributed to the use of tolcapone following its introduction into the market [138,139]. The results herein found revealed that opicapone had greater systemic exposure than hepatic, reaching higher concentration values in plasma; moreover, opicapone concentrations in liver were below the LLOQ after multiple-dose administration. Furthermore, the *C*_{max} values

of opicapone herein achieved in liver after single- and multiple-dosing are clearly within a good safety margin considering the *in vitro* cytotoxic investigations performed by Bonifácio *et al.* [226,236]; hence, taking all these data into account, no evidence of liver toxicity was found at the studied dose.

In summary, our results suggest a low exposure of the liver and kidneys to opicapone, and no relevant systemic, renal or hepatic accumulation after repeated opicapone administration, except for BIA 9-1079 in liver. In addition, despite the rapid drug elimination, a strong, sustained and long-lasting peripheral COMT inhibition was shown in all the assessed matrices. Accordingly, it can be concluded that opicapone presents some improved pharmacological properties over other COMT inhibitors, and the generated results argue in favour of the opicapone fulfil the need of a more potent, safer and long-lasting COMT inhibitor.

CHAPTER V

GENERAL DISCUSSION

V. GENERAL DISCUSSION

Currently, PD is the second most common neurodegenerative disease and the number of individuals with this condition is expected to increase substantially in the next years. With only symptomatic treatments presently available, PD is a chronic and progressive neurodegenerative disorder without cure. Curiously, almost 50 years after the clinical introduction of levodopa, it remains the mainstay treatment of the disease. In fact, levodopa is still considered the most effective therapy for the management of motor symptoms of PD and, for patients suffering from motor fluctuations, a COMT inhibitor is widely recommended to be associated with the levodopa/AADC inhibitor therapy. Nevertheless, as discussed in the General Introduction (section 1.2.3.), the older COMT inhibitors, tolcapone and entacapone, have relevant drawbacks that have limited their clinical success, and thereby opicapone arose to fulfil the unmet clinical need of a more potent, safer and longer-acting COMT inhibitor. Importantly, in the field of chronic diseases without cure like PD, a new drug that simplifies the levodopa regimen and reduces the symptomatology of disease without safety concerns is indubitably a new hope for patients and physicians. In this context and given the scarcity of public information available about opicapone when this project was initiated (2011), the work presented in this dissertation aimed at providing non-clinical data on the pharmacokinetics of opicapone and its effect on COMT activity after single and multiple oral administrations to Wistar rats.

Notwithstanding the existence of a discussion section in each experimental chapter/subchapter of this dissertation, this section entitled "General Discussion" is intended to discuss in a more integrative manner all the studies carried out to achieve the initially proposed objectives.

To attain the major and above-mentioned aim of the present thesis, *in vivo* studies were performed using male Wistar rats as a whole-animal model. In fact, humans and animals are complex systems being difficult to replicate at the laboratory bench the complex interactions that occur within them at the same time. Hence, only a whole-animal model enables an assessment of the evolution of systemic and tissues concentrations over time, in parallel (or not) with the assessment of pharmacodynamic aspects of the administered drug. The rat was herein selected not only because it allows the collection of several blood samples from the same animal (ethically more appropriate when a systemic pharmacokinetic characterization of a drug at different doses is desired, as it was in the present work), but also because it is the most frequently employed species for pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic *in vivo* non-clinical studies to evaluate COMT inhibitors [202,203,205,207,226,265–268]. In addition to this, despite the existence of

some quantitative differences as referred in *sections II.3.3.3.* and *III.4.*, the rat exhibits a similar metabolic profile for opicapone and a comparable COMT enzyme distribution to those observed in humans. Indeed, although only scarce information has been published about the metabolic profile of opicapone in rats, as stated in *Chapter I section I.2.4.*, at least six of the eight opicapone metabolites up to now reported in humans are also present in rats, including BIA 9-1079. Furthermore, similarly to humans, the amount of S-COMT isoform in the rat liver (tissue with the highest COMT activity and enzyme quantity) dominates over the MB-COMT isoform [167,168,207]. In opposition, in mouse, both isoforms present a similar proportion [163,207]. Regarding the gender of animals, only male rats were used with the intention of avoiding potential pharmacokinetic interferences from the female hormonal cycle. Moreover, it was defined to administer opicapone by oral route because this is the intended human therapeutic route and, in the multiple-dose studies, a once-daily dosage regimen was used since this was the expected human therapeutic regimen and, nowadays, it is effectively the recommended one [142].

At the beginning of this project, we were faced with the lack of bioanalytical methods available in literature able to quantify opicapone and/or its metabolites in human matrices or in other non-human matrices. However, the availability of appropriately validated methods is essential to support non-clinical, clinical and biopharmaceutical studies that require pharmacokinetic evaluation [247]. Thus, it was vital to develop and validate a bioanalytical method that could be applied to quantify opicapone and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079) in the different biological matrices obtained from the planned pharmacokinetic studies.

Before a bioanalytical method can be routinely applied for the intended use, it must be adequately developed, optimised and validated. Undoubtedly, the development phase of a bioanalytical method is a complex and laborious process of creating a procedure to enable the identification and quantification of the compound of interest in a specific biological matrix [280]. Notwithstanding, it can be conducted in multiple ways, ranging from simply adapting an existing method (by making minor changes so that it is suitable for a new application), to starting out with few ideas and applying expertise and experience to develop a suitable method for the intended use [281]. In the absence of a published method that could be adapted, the development of the proper and reliable analytical tool to support the succeeding pharmacokinetic studies of the present thesis revealed to be a challenging task. In this context, before beginning the method development, it was helpful to perform an extensive review [146] of the bioanalytical chromatographic methods available in the literature for the quantification of other COMT inhibitors, gathering an appropriate background to start out the development of a novel method. Chromatographic methods are the preferred analytical methodology in bioanalytical laboratories. Moreover, among chromatographic methods, HPLC remains the one of choice for drugs since it is able to separate quite complex mixtures of compounds present in the same sample, and also enables the quantitative measurement of very small amounts of the analytes, affording a good selectivity and sensitivity needed in the bioanalysis of samples from pharmacokinetic studies [146,246]. Indeed, reverse-phase HPLC has been used as the major approach for the quantification of COMT inhibitors [146]. Hence and aiming at using a relatively simple and widespread technology, reverse-phase HPLC coupled with DAD was the analytical methodology selected to support the execution of the intended pharmacokinetic studies.

Firstly, a reverse-phase HPLC-DAD method was developed for the simultaneous quantification of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in human plasma. The method proved to be selective, sensitive, accurate, precise, and linear in a wide concentration range. Among these characteristics, one that deserves to be highlighted is the great sensitivity achieved for the quantification of both analytes (LLOQ = 25 ng/mL), which is similar to that obtained by the LC-MS/MS method (LLOQ = 10 ng/mL) [218] published a few months earlier than ours (Chapter II, section II.2.). This way, the developed method revealed to be a reliable and suitable bioanalytical tool to support clinical pharmacokinetic studies involving opicapone. Although it was not the first method to be available in the literature for the quantification of opicapone and BIA 9-1079, it was provided as a novel bioanalytical technique based on a simple, relatively cheap and widespread technology (HPLC-DAD), and thereby it can be easily adopted by the majority of clinical pharmacokinetic departments. Moreover, it showed to be a viable alternative to the LC-MS/MS method since, in addition to the similar sensitivity of both methods, our method was successfully applied to real samples of healthy subjects enrolled in a clinical trial and the determined concentrations for opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were equivalents to those measured by the LC-MS/MS method (as shown in *Chapter II*, Figure II.2.3).

Another purpose of developing this method in human plasma, in reality the main purpose under the scope of the present doctoral project, was to acquire know-how in the bioanalytical field as well as test and optimise the best analytical conditions that could be later transposed into the analysis of animal matrices. In fact, the development of the method in animal matrices was expected to be a complex process in which a great amount of animal matrix would be necessary for testing and optimising all the analytical conditions. Therefore, in order to reduce the number of animals to the minimum indispensable respecting the 4R's principle [271], the optimization of the various analytical conditions begun with a surrogate matrix. As human plasma is a relatively complex and abundant matrix, easily accessible and associated with few ethical restrictions, it seems to be the most appropriate one.

Hence, based on the conditions of the former bioanalytical method, the development and validation of the HPLC-DAD method able to quantify opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rat plasma, liver and kidney homogenates (the matrices that were considered to be the most relevant from the pharmacokinetic point of view) was faster. However, owing to the lack of selectivity for BIA 9-1079, the straightforward application of the technique that quantifies both analytes in human plasma was prevented. As a result of that, some adjustments in chromatographic conditions as well as sample preparation were performed to ensure the generation of accurate, precise and reproducible data and, in this manner, guarantee a valid interpretation of the obtained analytical results. The developed and fully validated method (Chapter II, section II.3.) gathers some favourable aspects, including the inexpensive and highly reproducible sample preparation procedure employed (protein precipitation followed by LLE), which is relevant when a large amount of samples derived from pharmacokinetic studies need to be analysed, and the simple, relatively cheap and widespread technology used (HPLC-DAD). Most importantly, the small plasma sample volume required (100 μ L) allows the collection of several blood samples from the same animal during non-terminal pharmacokinetic studies and, consequently, reduces the number of animals needed. In particular, this last aspect was fundamental to support the pharmacokinetic studies of the current work presented in *Chapter III*, which involved harvesting multiple blood samples from each animal. Another LC technique was reported for the quantification of opicapone in rat plasma [226]. However, besides not being fully described and not including validation parameters, the technique employs MS detection, a more expensive methodology which is not routinely used in all laboratories. On the other hand, our method can also be employed to analyse tissue samples and BIA 9-1079, in opposition to that stated by Bonifácio et al. [226].

After the development and validation of the bioanalytical tool to quantify opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rat matrices, the project advanced in order to evaluate the systemic pharmacokinetics of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in *in vivo* conditions after the oral administration of the parent drug (opicapone). Consequently, two studies were carried out: one tested the single oral administration of opicapone at three different doses and the second tested multiple oral administration of opicapone at one selected dose (*Chapter III*).

Nevertheless, before starting those *in vivo* studies, some preliminary experiments were required to define the sampling times and verify whether the sensitivity of the developed method was enough for the quantitative determination of both compounds in

study. These aims were achieved in *Chapter II* (Figure II.3.3), but the great inter-individual variability observed (as already expected taking into account the high variability also observed in humans [218,219]) implied to use eight animals; on the other hand, the number of collected samples had to be increased between 2 and 8 h post-dosing and also prolonged over time until 24 h post-dosing, in order to obtain a complete characterization of the systemic pharmacokinetic profiles of both opicapone and BIA 9-1079. Moreover, this preliminary investigation demonstrated that a dose higher than 10 mg/kg was required to employ our analytical technique. At that moment, there was a study published about opicapone, reporting its pharmacodynamics in rats after the administration of a dose of 3 mg/kg [189]. Hence, we intended to study doses at least 10-fold higher than that used, and thereby the doses of 30, 60 and 90 mg/kg were chosen for the single-dose studies reported in *Chapter III*. In the first preliminary experiments, opicapone was orally administered suspended in 0.5% carboxymethylcellulose, which is a frequently used vehicle for the oral administration of COMT inhibitors [135,189,207]. Nevertheless, aiming to reduce the observed inter-individual variability, it was also tested to administer opicapone suspended in 0.2% HPMC (vehicle used for oral administration of opicapone to monkeys [225]). Interestingly, it was observed that the use of 0.2% HPMC improved the opicapone suspension in relation to 0.5% carboxymethylcellulose, allowing to get results as described in Chapter III and IV.

Concerning the studies carried out for assessing the systemic pharmacokinetics of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 (*Chapter III*) after single oral administration, opicapone was quickly absorbed ($t_{max} \le 2$ h, considering the median values) at the three doses tested and both opicapone and its active metabolite presented a relatively short $t_{1/2el}$ (1.58– 4.50 h). Regarding the extent of systemic exposure, BIA 9-1079 represented a percentage between 33.6–56.5% in relation to opicapone, suggesting that this active metabolite may contribute to the pharmacological activity of the parent compound in rats. Furthermore, in the studied dose range, opicapone showed an approximately dose-proportional increase in its extent of systemic exposure. However, the systemic exposure to BIA 9-1079 was comparable after the administration of 60 and 90 mg/kg of opicapone. These results suggest that there is a saturation of opicapone reduction pathway at the higher tested doses, but it is probably compensated by other opicapone metabolic pathway, such as glucuronidation and sulfation.

The dose of 30 mg/kg was chosen for the multiple dose pharmacokinetic study also executed in the present PhD thesis work, mainly due to two reasons. The first one was the apparent dose-proportional increase in the opicapone extent of exposure observed in rat plasma after a single oral dose in the studied range (30–90 mg/kg). The second reason was

related to the doses under investigation which were higher than the range of probable therapeutic doses taking into consideration the FDA Guidance for Industry on conversion of animal doses to human equivalent doses based on body surface area [282] (at the time of these studies the range of 25–50 mg was indicated as having potential to provide clinical benefits in humans [283]). Thus, as described in Chapter III, after multiple-dose administrations, no statistically significant changes of opicapone plasma pharmacokinetic parameters in relation to single-dose administration were observed, suggesting that each daily administration behaves like a single-dose administration, at least from the pharmacokinetic perspective. Indeed, considering solely the MRT, $t_{1/2el}$, k_{el} and R_0 data of opicapone and BIA 9-1079, none of the compounds seemed to suffer systemic accumulation after the administration of opicapone once-daily for seven consecutive days. However, their systemic exposure parameters (C_{max} and AUC) were slightly greater following the multiple-dose administration, evidencing that a small systemic accumulation may occur. This finding was corroborated by the R_{ac} values observed for opicapone (1.41) and BIA 9-1079 (1.29), both a little higher than the unity. This small systemic accumulation could be related to the inter-individual variability among distinct experimental animals and/or to the mechanism of COMT inhibition by opicapone, as discussed in Chapter III (section III.4.).

After the complete characterization of the systemic pharmacokinetics of opicapone and BIA 9-1079, it sought to assess the liver and kidney disposition of both compounds, in parallel with the effect of opicapone on erythrocyte, liver and kidney COMT activity following its single and multiple oral administrations at 30 mg/kg. In point of fact, due to ethical and practical reasons, these types of studies cannot be performed in humans, making the use of adequate animal models a viable alternative. In the studies herein performed, the systemic pharmacokinetics of opicapone was again evaluated, mainly to understand the tissue-systemic exposure relationships and the relation between the erythrocyte COMT activity and plasma concentrations.

In previous studies (*Chapter III*) it was possible to obtain a complete pharmacokinetic profile from each animal, reducing the total number of animals needed. However, the evaluation of pharmacokinetic profiles and COMT activity in liver and kidney implied the sacrifice of the animals at each time point. Therefore, some modifications in the study design were outlined, including the reduction of the number of sampling time points, based on the previous knowledge of the systemic pharmacokinetics of opicapone (*Chapter III*) and its long duration of action [189], and the decrease in the number of samples per sampling time point. Furthermore, to ensure the availability of a sufficient quantity of erythrocytes for the COMT activity assay, the blood was collected by cardiac

puncture. Afterwards, the animals were submitted to intracardiac perfusion with saline solution to reduce residual blood found in liver and kidneys. This decreased the contamination of hepatic and renal COMT with erythrocyte COMT, and allowed a stricter quantification of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in those tissues, by minimizing the interference of the quantity of those compounds present in blood.

With the intention of assessing the COMT activity after the administration of opicapone, an *in vitro–ex vivo* assay previously developed and used in BIAL Laboratories was adopted [226,277] with minor modifications. In brief, it is based on the ability of COMT enzyme to methylate epinephrine to metanephrine (*Chapter I*, Figure I.2.2). Nevertheless, due to the equipment available in our laboratory, the velocity of the performed centrifugation after the erythrocyte haemolysis was altered. Furthermore, in opposition to the developed method, the liver and kidney homogenates were centrifuged and the obtained supernatants were used to determine COMT activity, because of the difficulty of pipetting the crude homogenates in a reproducible way. Importantly, before starting the evaluation of samples from *in vivo* studies, it was ensured that the modifications did not interfere with the assay conditions. All the steps of the *in vitro–ex vivo* assay were performed in our laboratory, with the exception of the quantification of metanephrine (reaction product) which was determined by HPLC with electrochemical detection in Laboratory of Pharmacological Research (BIAL – Portela & C^a S.A., S. Mamede do Coronado, Portugal).

Overall, even though a direct comparison between the systemic pharmacokinetic parameters derived from the two different single- and multiple-dose studies (Chapter III and Chapter IV) carried out under the scope of the present dissertation may not be appropriate because of the difference in the study designs, the opicapone data between them are concordant. In the second single- and multiple-dose studies reported in Chapter IV, opicapone showed, again, a relatively rapid absorption from the gastrointestinal tract and elimination from the systemic circulation, and a similar peak and extent of systemic exposure to those of the first studies. Moreover, no systemic accumulation of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 was observed after the multiple-dose regimen (30 mg/kg/day for seven consecutive days), corroborating that the small accumulation observed in the study described in Chapter III might be negligible. Hence, the systemic accumulation of both compounds seems to be minor or, probably, non-existent at the dosage studied regimen. Once again, bearing in mind the systemic data of the first (Chapter III) and the second (Chapter IV) single- and multiple-dose studies, a feature in which they differ is the systemic exposure to BIA 9-1079. In fact, in the second single- and multiple-dose studies (Chapter IV, Table IV.1) the peak and extent of BIA 9-1079 systemic

exposure are 2- to 4-fold lower than those in the first studies (*Chapter III*, Table III.2). Possible explanations may be related to the difference in the sampling times that inevitably affect the concentration-time profile of a compound, as well as, to the inter-individual variability among animals.

In relation to the tissue pharmacokinetics, a low exposure to opicapone in liver and kidneys relative to plasma was observed, which might be related to its very high percentage of plasma protein binding (> 99%) [221]. Furthermore, the extent of exposure to opicapone and BIA 9-1079 was higher in liver than in kidneys, where no measurable concentrations of both compounds were found. These findings are in concordance with the fact that hepatobiliary excretion has been ascribed as the major elimination pathway of opicapone in rat, monkey and man [221,222]. Moreover, with the exception of BIA 9-1079 in liver, no renal or hepatic accumulation of both compounds was observed following the repeated administration of opicapone. Probably, the hepatic accumulation of BIA 9-1079 resulted from the increase in the metabolism of opicapone by this metabolic pathway, since a complete decline of the hepatic exposure to opicapone simultaneously with an augment in the exposure to BIA 9-1079 was observed after multiple-dose administration of the parent compound. Moreover, these data suggest the involvement of the liver in the formation of BIA 9-1079. Taking into consideration the C_{max} values attained in liver in these studies (Chapter IV, Table IV.1) and the IC₅₀ values for some cytotoxicity indicators determined in in vitro conditions using human primary hepatocytes and HepaRG cells by Bonifácio et al. [226,236], no liver toxicity is evidenced at the dose under evaluation.

Independently of the adopted dosage regimen (single or multiple), the results regarding COMT inhibition demonstrated that opicapone led to a relatively fast (within 1 h post-dosing) and strong (> 97%) COMT inhibition in all the evaluated biological matrices. Despite its short $t_{1/2el}$ and $t_{1/2tis}$, opicapone showed a long-lasting pharmacodynamic effect with a sustained COMT inhibition in erythrocytes, liver and kidneys. Indeed, this inhibition was registered far beyond the point in which the drug was quantifiable in plasma, showing that the duration of the opicapone pharmacological effect is independent of its rate of clearance, in contrast to entacapone [267]. This prolonged COMT inhibition, far beyond the observable point of drug clearance, was also observed in humans after single [218] and multiple [219] oral administrations of opicapone. Hence, it was proposed that the long duration of action of opicapone is a result of the very long residence time of the reversible opicapone-COMT complex [186]. According to a study based on computer simulations [276], opicapone has an outstandingly high binding affinity to human COMT, with an estimated dissociation constant of 0.19 pM. In the same study, using the estimated dissociation constant value, it was calculated the dissociation rate constant (1.9 x 10⁻⁶ s⁻¹).

On the other hand, the long half-lives of opicapone-induced COMT inhibition in human erythrocytes observed in the above-mentioned single- (61.6 h) [218] and multiple-dose (130.4 h) [219] studies, translate into an underlying dissociative rate constants of approximately $3.1 \times 10^{-6} \text{ s}^{-1}$ and $1.5 \times 10^{-6} \text{ s}^{-1}$, respectively. Remarkably, these dissociation rate constants are similar to the estimated dissociation rate constant, indicating that the sustained opicapone-induced COMT inhibition, far beyond the observable point of clearance of circulating drug, is a reflex of the long residence time of the reversible human opicapone-COMT complex [186].

In this context, the percentage of enzyme activity time-course in each studied matrix after both dosage regimens was modelled to estimate the half-life of the COMT activity recovery, which showed to be tissue-dependent despite relatively comparable among the three considered matrices. In the single-dose study, the inhibition half-lives were found to be 16.07, 18.69 and 25.45 h in liver, kidneys and erythrocytes, respectively. These liver and kidney half-lives of rat enzyme inhibition are similar to those determined in another study, where a 10-fold lower opicapone dose (3 mg/kg) was used [226]. This aspect is noteworthy since, even administering a higher dose than one close to that equivalent to the recommended therapeutic dose in humans, the recovery of the COMT physiological function did not change. Nevertheless, in contrast to our results, the recovery of COMT activity was considerably faster in erythrocytes (3.5 h) than in liver (13.0 h) and kidney (15.3 h), after a dose of 3 mg/kg. According to the authors of that work, the different ability of opicapone to penetrate membranes may be one hypothesis to explain the shorter inhibition in the erythrocytes compared with liver and kidneys. Interestingly, our results seem to be in line with that hypothesis, since the higher dose administered in our study allows a higher amount of opicapone to be available in plasma, attenuating those differences in membrane penetration. In order to confirm this explanation for the difference observed in the duration of erythrocyte COMT inhibition between the two studies, it could be interesting to evaluate the concentration-time profiles of opicapone in erythrocytes following the oral administration of 3 and 30 mg/kg opicapone doses to rats. After the administration of opicapone once-daily for seven consecutive days, as expected, the AUEC values slightly increased in relation to the single-dose administration, indicating that the COMT enzyme is continuously inhibited after once-daily doses. Moreover, the estimated half-lives of COMT activity recovery for the three matrices are longer, but the increasing tendency from liver to kidneys and to erythrocytes was maintained, with values of 40.07, 51.54 and 62.67 h, respectively. The erythrocyte, liver and kidney half-lives of rat COMT inhibition estimated in the present thesis are shorter than those found in human erythrocytes (61.6 h after opicapone single-dose [218] and 130.4 h following a multiple-dose regimen [219]). As referred by Bonifácio *et al.* [226], the smaller duration of the pharmacodynamic effect in the rat in relation to man might be explained by a lower affinity of opicapone for rat COMT than for human enzyme.

In summary, with the work developed under the scope of this thesis, it was possible to generate information about the systemic pharmacokinetics of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 at different doses, their liver and kidney disposition and their effect on erythrocyte, liver and kidney COMT activity at one selected dose in rat.

CHAPTER VI

CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

VI. CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

Focusing on the study of the pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic (COMT inhibition) characteristics of opicapone, the work presented in this dissertation was dedicated to the investigation of this novel potent and purely peripheral COMT inhibitor that emerged to fulfil the need of a safer and more efficacious COMT inhibitor. After the development and full validation of bioanalytical assays for the quantification of this new COMT inhibitor and its active metabolite (BIA 9-1079), the systemic and tissue (liver and kidney) pharmacokinetics of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 were assessed, as well as, their impact on COMT activity, after single and multiple oral administrations of opicapone to Wistar rats.

In short, the most relevant achievements and findings obtained from all the experimental work underlying the present PhD thesis are the following:

- The first HPLC-DAD method for the simultaneous quantification of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in human plasma was successfully developed and fully validated. Its main advantages comprise the employment of a simple, relatively cheap and widespread technology (HPLC-DAD), allowing to be easily adopted by the majority of clinical pharmacokinetic departments, and the good sensitivity. In addition to being selective, sensitive, accurate, precise and linear in a wide concentration range, this method was successfully applied to real samples of healthy subjects enrolled in a clinical trial. In this way, the developed method revealed to be a reliable and suitable bioanalytical tool to support future clinical pharmacokinetic studies involving opicapone.
- The first HPLC-DAD technique to simultaneously quantify opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rat matrices (plasma and liver and kidney homogenates) was developed and fully validated. Its favourable characteristics include the inexpensive and highly reproducible sample preparation procedure employed (protein precipitation followed LLE); the simple, relatively cheap and widespread technology used (HPLC-DAD); and the small plasma sample volume (100 μL) required, which allows the collection of several blood samples from the same animal during non-terminal pharmacokinetic studies. This method was the bioanalytical tool that supported the pharmacokinetic studies presented in this dissertation.
- The gastrointestinal absorption of opicapone was relatively rapid as well as its elimination from systemic circulation. The active metabolite, BIA 9-1079, was

also quickly eliminated and represented a high relative percentage of the systemic exposure of opicapone, suggesting that this active metabolite may contribute to the pharmacological activity of the parent compound in rats. Furthermore, in the single-dose solely systemic pharmacokinetic study (*Chapter III*), it was noticed that, following the single oral administration of 60 and 90 mg/kg of opicapone, the systemic exposure to BIA 9-1079 was comparable which is suggestive of a saturation of this metabolic pathway at the higher tested doses. Nevertheless, this saturation of opicapone reduction pathway is probably compensated by other opicapone metabolic pathways, such as glucuronidation and sulfation, since the extent of systemic exposure to opicapone apparently increased in an approximately dose-proportional manner in the studied dose range (30–90 mg/kg).

- Taking into account the two different single- and multiple-dose studies carried out, the systemic accumulation of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 seems to be minor or, perhaps, non-existent at the studied dosage regimen (30 mg/kg once-daily for seven consecutive days). In addition, from the results of the single- and multiple-dose pharmacokinetic/pharmacodynamic studies (*Chapter IV*), no hepatic or renal accumulation of both compounds was detected after the multiple-dose administration of opicapone, except for BIA 9-1079 in liver. As a consequence, BIA 9-1079 accumulation in liver might result from the increased metabolism of opicapone by this metabolic pathway.
- The tissue-systemic exposure relationships to opicapone indicated a low drug exposure in the liver and kidneys, which is probably a consequence of its very high percentage of plasma protein binding. Among the two analysed tissues, the exposure to opicapone and BIA 9-1079 was higher in liver in consonance with the hepatobiliary excretion being the major elimination pathway of opicapone.
- Following the oral administration of 30 mg/kg opicapone, the COMT inhibition profiles were reasonably comparable in all the evaluated biological matrices (erythrocytes, liver and kidneys). Furthermore, in spite of its poor exposure in tissues (liver and kidney) and short $t_{1/2el}$ and $t_{1/2tis}$, opicapone showed a strong (> 97%) and long-lasting (> 50% at 24 h post-dosing) pharmacological effect, independently of the dosage regimen, although a slightly higher extent of COMT inhibition was observed after repeated administrations. In fact, the duration of the opicapone pharmacological effect showed to be independent of its rate of clearance.

 Considering all the results found during this work, it seems that no pharmacokinetic concerns or related to the physiological restoration of COMT activity in the studied matrices are expected when opicapone is administered once-daily. Moreover, the generated results support that opicapone fulfils the need of a more potent and long-lasting COMT inhibitor.

In conclusion, the execution of the experimental work described in this thesis allowed to enhance the present non-clinical pharmacological knowledge of a new drug that was recently approved by EMA to be used as adjunct to levodopa/AADC therapy in PD patients with motor fluctuations. In addition, this work also enabled to develop and provide two bioanalytical methods that will probably support future pharmacokinetic studies with opicapone.

Importantly, although a long way has already been travelled before the marketing approval of opicapone, further *in vivo* studies to evaluate the potential interaction of this novel COMT inhibitor with commonly prescribed drugs to PD patients, particularly other anti-parkinsonian drugs, as well as with OATP1B1 substrates are pertinent.

REFERENCES

REFERENCES

- Goetz CG. The history of Parkinson's disease: early clinical descriptions and neurological therapies. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med 2011;1(1):a008862. doi:10.1101/cshperspect.a008862.
- [2] Lees AJ. Unresolved issues relating to the shaking palsy on the celebration of James Parkinson's 250th birthday. Mov Disord 2007;22(Suppl 17):S327–34. doi:10.1002/mds.21684.
- [3] Manyam BV. Paralysis agitans and levodopa in "Ayurveda": ancient Indian medical treatise. Mov Disord 1990;5(1):47–8. doi:10.1002/mds.870050112.
- [4] García Ruiz PJ. [Prehistory of Parkinson's disease]. Neurologia (Barcelona, Spain) 2004;19(10):735–7.
- [5] Zhang Z-X, Dong Z-H, Román GC. Early descriptions of Parkinson disease in ancient China. Arch Neurol 2006;63(5):782–4. doi:10.1001/archneur.63.5.782.
- [6] Stern G. Did parkinsonism occur before 1817? J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 1989;52(Suppl):11–2. doi:10.1136/jnnp.52.Suppl.11.
- [7] Parkinson J. An essay on the Shaking Palsy. London: Whittingham and Rowland; 1817.
- [8] Lanska DJ. Chapter 33: The history of movement disorders. In: Aminoff MJ, Boller F, Swaab DF, editors. Handb. Clin. Neurol., vol. 95, Elsevier; 2009, p. 501–46. doi:10.1016/S0072-9752(08)02133-7.
- [9] Pearce JMS. Aspects of the history of Parkinson's disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 1989;52(Suppl):6–10. doi:10.1136/jnnp.52.Suppl.6.
- [10] Fahn S. The medical treatment of Parkinson disease from James Parkinson to George Cotzias. Mov Disord 2015;30(1):4–18. doi:10.1002/mds.26102.
- [11] Foley P. Parkinson's disease and movement disorders: historical and ethical perspectives. In: Clausen J, Levy N, editors. Handb. Neuroethics, Dordrecht: Springer Netherlands; 2015, p. 467–88. doi:10.1007/978-94-007-4707-4_23.
- [12] Fahn S. The history of dopamine and levodopa in the treatment of Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord 2008;23(Suppl 3):S497–508. doi:10.1002/mds.22028.
- [13] Hauser RA. Levodopa: past, present, and future. Eur Neurol 2009;62(1):1–8. doi:10.1159/000215875.
- [14] Lees AJ, Tolosa E, Olanow CW. Four pioneers of L-dopa treatment: Arvid Carlsson, Oleh Hornykiewicz, George Cotzias, and Melvin Yahr. Mov Disord 2015;30(1):19–36. doi:10.1002/mds.26120.
- [15] Hornykiewicz O. L-DOPA: from a biologically inactive amino acid to a successful therapeutic agent. Amino Acids 2002;23(1):65–70. doi:10.1007/s00726-001-0111-9.

- [16] Connolly BS, Lang AE. Pharmacological treatment of Parkinson disease: a review. JAMA 2014;311(16):1670–83. doi:10.1001/jama.2014.3654.
- [17] Jankovic J, Poewe W. Therapies in Parkinson's disease. Curr Opin Neurol 2012;25(4):433–47. doi:10.1097/WCO.0b013e3283542fc2.
- [18] Mullin S, Schapira AHV. Pathogenic mechanisms of neurodegeneration in Parkinson disease. Neurol Clin 2015;33(1):1–17. doi:10.1016/j.ncl.2014.09.010.
- [19] Logroscino G, Tortelli R. Epidemiology of neurodegenerative diseases. In: Saba L, editor. Imaging Neurodegener. Disord., vol. 45. 1st ed., Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2015, p. 3–19. doi:10.1093/med/9780199671618.003.0001.
- [20] de Lau LML, Breteler MMB. Epidemiology of Parkinson's disease. Lancet Neurol 2006;5(6):525–35. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(06)70471-9.
- [21] Elbaz A, Carcaillon L, Kab S, Moisan F. Epidemiology of Parkinson's disease. Rev Neurol (Paris) 2016;172(1):14–26. doi:10.1016/j.neurol.2015.09.012.
- [22] Hirsch L, Jette N, Frolkis A, Steeves T, Pringsheim T. The incidence of Parkinson's disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Neuroepidemiology 2016;46(4):292–300. doi:10.1159/000445751.
- [23] Pringsheim T, Jette N, Frolkis A, Steeves TDL. The prevalence of Parkinson's disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Mov Disord 2014;29(13):1583–90. doi:10.1002/mds.25945.
- [24] Wirdefeldt K, Adami H-O, Cole P, Trichopoulos D, Mandel J. Epidemiology and etiology of Parkinson's disease: a review of the evidence. Eur J Epidemiol 2011;26(Suppl 1):S1–58. doi:10.1007/s10654-011-9581-6.
- [25] Dorsey ER, Constantinescu R, Thompson JP, Biglan KM, Holloway RG, Kieburtz K, et al. Projected number of people with Parkinson disease in the most populous nations, 2005 through 2030. Neurology 2007;68(5):384–6. doi:10.1212/01.wnl.0000247740.47667.03.
- [26] Fujioka S, Ogaki K, Tacik PM, Uitti RJ, Ross OA, Wszolek ZK. Update on novel familial forms of Parkinson's disease and multiple system atrophy. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2014;20(Suppl 1):S29–34. doi:10.1016/S1353-8020(13)70010-5.
- [27] Klein C, Westenberger A. Genetics of Parkinson's disease. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med 2012;2(1):a008888. doi:10.1101/cshperspect.a008888.
- [28] Puschmann A. Monogenic Parkinson's disease and parkinsonism: clinical phenotypes and frequencies of known mutations. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2013;19(4):407–15. doi:10.1016/j.parkreldis.2013.01.020.
- [29] Spatola M, Wider C. Genetics of Parkinson's disease: the yield. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2014;20(Suppl 1):S35–8. doi:10.1016/S1353-8020(13)70011-7.

- [30] Vilariño-Güell C, Rajput A, Milnerwood AJ, Shah B, Szu-Tu C, Trinh J, et al. DNAJC13 mutations in Parkinson disease. Hum Mol Genet 2014;23(7):1794–801. doi:10.1093/hmg/ddt570.
- [31] Gustavsson EK, Trinh J, Guella I, Vilariño-Güell C, Appel-Cresswell S, Stoessl AJ, et al. DNAJC13 genetic variants in parkinsonism. Mov Disord 2015;30(2):273–8. doi:10.1002/mds.26064.
- [32] Funayama M, Ohe K, Amo T, Furuya N, Yamaguchi J, Saiki S, et al. CHCHD2 mutations in autosomal dominant late-onset Parkinson's disease: a genome-wide linkage and sequencing study. Lancet Neurol 2015;14(3):274–82. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(14)70266-2.
- [33] Bae JR, Lee BD. Function and dysfunction of leucine-rich repeat kinase 2 (LRRK2): Parkinson's disease and beyond. BMB Rep 2015;48(5):243–8. doi:10.5483/BMBRep.2015.48.5.032.
- [34] Soto-Ortolaza AI, Ross OA. Genetic susceptibility variants in parkinsonism. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2016;22(Suppl 1):S7–11. doi:10.1016/j.parkreldis.2015.09.011.
- [35] Samii A, Nutt JG, Ransom BR. Parkinson's disease. Lancet 2004;363(9423):1783–93. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(04)16305-8.
- [36] Scheperjans F, Pekkonen E, Kaakkola S, Auvinen P. Linking smoking, coffee, urate, and Parkinson's disease - A role for gut microbiota? J Parkinsons Dis 2015;5(2):255– 62. doi:10.3233/JPD-150557.
- [37] Bellou V, Belbasis L, Tzoulaki I, Evangelou E, Ioannidis JPA. Environmental risk factors and Parkinson's disease: an umbrella review of meta-analyses. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2016;23:1–9. doi:10.1016/j.parkreldis.2015.12.008.
- [38] Halliday G, Murphy K, Cartwright H. Pathology of Parkinson's disease. In: Wolters E, Baumann C, editors. Park. Dis. Other Mov. Disord. Mot. Behav. Disord. Behav. Mot. Disord., Amesterdam: VU University Press; 2014, p. 303–20.
- [39] Hassan A, Benarroch EE. Heterogeneity of the midbrain dopamine system: implications for Parkinson disease. Neurology 2015;85(20):1795–805. doi:10.1212/WNL.00000000002137.
- [40] Dauer W, Przedborski S. Parkinson's disease: mechanisms and models. Neuron 2003;39(6):889–909. doi:10.1016/S0896-6273(03)00568-3.
- [41] Shulman JM, De Jager PL, Feany MB. Parkinson's disease: genetics and pathogenesis. Annu Rev Pathol Mech Dis 2011;6:193–222. doi:10.1146/annurev-pathol-011110-130242.
- [42] Dickson DW. Parkinson's disease and parkinsonism: neuropathology. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med 2012;2(8):a009258. doi:10.1101/cshperspect.a009258.

- [43] Del Tredici K, Braak H. Review: Sporadic Parkinson's disease: development and distribution of α-synuclein pathology. Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol 2016;42(1):33– 50. doi:10.1111/nan.12298.
- [44] McCann H, Cartwright H, Halliday GM. Neuropathology of α-synuclein propagation and Braak hypothesis. Mov Disord 2016;31(2):152–60. doi:10.1002/mds.26421.
- [45] Braak H, Del Tredici K, Rüb U, de Vos RAI, Jansen Steur ENH, Braak E. Staging of brain pathology related to sporadic Parkinson's disease. Neurobiol Aging 2003;24(2):197– 211. doi:10.1016/S0197-4580(02)00065-9.
- [46] Braak H, Ghebremedhin E, Rüb U, Bratzke H, Del Tredici K. Stages in the development of Parkinson's disease-related pathology. Cell Tissue Res 2004;318(1):121–34. doi:10.1007/s00441-004-0956-9.
- [47] Halliday G, Lees A, Stern M. Milestones in Parkinson's disease—Clinical and pathologic features. Mov Disord 2011;26(6):1015–21. doi:10.1002/mds.23669.
- [48] Schulz-Schaeffer WJ. Is cell death primary or secondary in the pathophysiology of idiopathic Parkinson's disease? Biomolecules 2015;5(3):1467–79. doi:10.3390/biom5031467.
- [49] Kalia LV, Lang AE. Parkinson's disease. Lancet 2015;386(9996):896–912. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61393-3.
- [50] Wang Q, Liu Y, Zhou J. Neuroinflammation in Parkinson's disease and its potential as therapeutic target. Transl Neurodegener 2015;4:19. doi:10.1186/s40035-015-0042-0.
- [51] Rocha NP, de Miranda AS, Teixeira AL. Insights into neuroinflammation in Parkinson's disease: from biomarkers to anti-inflammatory based therapies. Biomed Res Int 2015;2015:628192. doi:10.1155/2015/628192.
- [52] Hirsch EC, Vyas S, Hunot S. Neuroinflammation in Parkinson's disease. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2012;18(Suppl 1):S210–2. doi:10.1016/S1353-8020(11)70065-7.
- [53] Obeso JA, Rodriguez-Oroz MC, Goetz CG, Marin C, Kordower JH, Rodriguez M, et al. Missing pieces in the Parkinson's disease puzzle. Nat Med 2010;16(6):653–61. doi:10.1038/nm.2165.
- [54] Kurtis MM, Martinez-Martin P. Parkinson's disease: symptoms, unmet needs and new therapeutic targets. In: Martinez A, Gil C, editors. Emerg. Drugs Targets Park. Dis., Cambridge: The Royal Society of Chemistry; 2013, p. 3–25. doi:10.1039/9781849737357-00003.
- [55] Weintraub D, Comella CL, Horn S. Parkinson's disease-Part 1: Pathophysiology, symptoms, burden, diagnosis, and assessment. Am J Manag Care 2008;14(2 Suppl):S40-48.

- [56] Brockmann K, Berg D. Diagnosis of Parkinson's disease. In: Wolters E, Baumann C, editors. Park. Dis. Other Mov. Disord. Mot. Behav. Disord. Behav. Mot. Disord., Amesterdam: VU University Press; 2014, p. 229–42.
- [57] Lees AJ, Hardy J, Revesz T. Parkinson's disease. Lancet 2009;373(9680):2055–66. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(09)60492-X.
- [58] Schrag A, Horsfall L, Walters K, Noyce A, Petersen I. Prediagnostic presentations of Parkinson's disease in primary care: a case-control study. Lancet Neurol 2015;14(1):57–64. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(14)70287-X.
- [59] Berg D, Postuma RB, Bloem B, Chan P, Dubois B, Gasser T, et al. Time to redefine PD? Introductory statement of the MDS Task Force on the definition of Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord 2014;29(4):454–62. doi:10.1002/mds.25844.
- [60] Postuma RB, Berg D, Adler CH, Bloem BR, Chan P, Deuschl G, et al. The new definition and diagnostic criteria of Parkinson's disease. Lancet Neurol 2016;15(6):546–8. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(16)00116-2.
- [61] Massano J, Bhatia KP. Clinical approach to Parkinson's disease: features, diagnosis, and principles of management. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Med 2012;2(6):a008870. doi:10.1101/cshperspect.a008870.
- [62] Jankovic J. Parkinson's disease: clinical features and diagnosis. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2008;79(4):368–76. doi:10.1136/jnnp.2007.131045.
- [63] Lew M. Overview of Parkinson's disease. Pharmacotherapy 2007;27(12P2):1555– 160S. doi:10.1592/phco.27.12part2.155S.
- [64] Chaudhuri KR, Naidu Y. Early Parkinson's disease and non-motor issues. J Neurol 2008;255(Suppl 5):33–8. doi:10.1007/s00415-008-5006-1.
- [65] Sokolov E, Chaudhuri KR. Autonomic manifestations in Parkinson's disease. In: Wolters E, Baumann C, editors. Park. Dis. Other Mov. Disord. Mot. Behav. Disord. Behav. Mot. Disord., Amesterdam: VU University Press; 2014, p. 183–92.
- [66] Weintraub D, Chahine L, Stern MB. Neuropsychiatric manifestations of Parkinson's disease. In: Wolters E, Baumann C, editors. Park. Dis. Other Mov. Disord. Mot. Behav. Disord. Behav. Mot. Disord., Amesterdam: VU University Press; 2014, p. 193–215.
- [67] Zhu M, Li M, Ye D, Jiang W, Lei T, Shu K. Sensory symptoms in Parkinson's disease: clinical features, pathophysiology, and treatment. J Neurosci Res 2016;94(8):685– 92. doi:10.1002/jnr.23729.
- [68] Adler CH, Beach TG. Neuropathological basis of nonmotor manifestations of Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord 2016;31(8):1114–9. doi:10.1002/mds.26605.
- [69] Pfeiffer RF. Non-motor symptoms in Parkinson's disease. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2016;22(Suppl 1):S119–22. doi:10.1016/j.parkreldis.2015.09.004.

- [70] Chen H, Zhao EJ, Zhang W, Lu Y, Liu R, Huang X, et al. Meta-analyses on prevalence of selected Parkinson's nonmotor symptoms before and after diagnosis. Transl Neurodegener 2015;4(1):1. doi:10.1186/2047-9158-4-1.
- [71] Berg D, Lang AE, Postuma RB, Maetzler W, Deuschl G, Gasser T, et al. Changing the research criteria for the diagnosis of Parkinson's disease: obstacles and opportunities. Lancet Neurol 2013;12(5):514–24. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70047-4.
- [72] Noyce AJ, Lees AJ, Schrag AE. The prediagnostic phase of Parkinson's disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2016;87(8):871–8. doi:10.1136/jnnp-2015-311890.
- [73] Aquino CC, Fox SH. Clinical spectrum of levodopa-induced complications. Mov Disord 2015;30(1):80–9. doi:10.1002/mds.26125.
- [74] Stocchi F. Conventional treatment-related motor complications: their preventions and treatment. In: Wolters E, Baumann C, editors. Park. Dis. Other Mov. Disord. Mot. Behav. Disord. Behav. Mot. Disord., Amesterdam: VU University Press; 2014, p. 255– 70.
- [75] Olanow CW, Stern MB, Sethi K. The scientific and clinical basis for the treatment of Parkinson disease (2009). Neurology 2009;72(21 Suppl 4):S1–136. doi:10.1212/WNL.0b013e3181a1d44c.
- [76] Vijayakumar D, Jankovic J. Drug-induced dyskinesia, part 1: Treatment of levodopainduced dyskinesia. Drugs 2016;76(7):759–77. doi:10.1007/s40265-016-0566-3.
- [77] Halbgebauer S, Öckl P, Wirth K, Steinacker P, Otto M. Protein biomarkers in Parkinson's disease: focus on cerebrospinal fluid markers and synaptic proteins. Mov Disord 2016;31(6):848–60. doi:10.1002/mds.26635.
- [78] Postuma RB, Berg D, Stern M, Poewe W, Olanow CW, Oertel W, et al. MDS clinical diagnostic criteria for Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord 2015;30(12):1591–601. doi:10.1002/mds.26424.
- [79] Kuhl MM. Get with the times: Parkinson's diagnosis criteria catches up with latest understanding 2015. https://www.michaeljfox.org/foundation/newsdetail.php?get-with-the-times-parkinson-diagnosis-criteria-catches-up-with-latestunderstanding (accessed September 23, 2016).
- [80] Berg D, Postuma RB, Adler CH, Bloem BR, Chan P, Dubois B, et al. MDS research criteria for prodromal Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord 2015;30(12):1600–11. doi:10.1002/mds.26431.
- [81] Hughes AJ, Daniel SE, Kilford L, Lees AJ. Accuracy of clinical diagnosis of idiopathic Parkinson's disease: a clinico-pathological study of 100 cases. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 1992;55(3):181–4. doi:10.1136/jnnp.55.3.181.
- [82] Rizek P, Kumar N, Jog MS. An update on the diagnosis and treatment of Parkinson disease. CMAJ 2016;188(16):1157–65. doi:10.1503/cmaj.151179.

- [83] Kalia LV, Kalia SK, Lang AE. Disease-modifying strategies for Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord 2015;30(11):1442–50. doi:10.1002/mds.26354.
- [84] Park A, Stacy M. Disease-modifying drugs in Parkinson's disease. Drugs 2015;75(18):2065–71. doi:10.1007/s40265-015-0497-4.
- [85] Lotia M, Jankovic J. New and emerging medical therapies in Parkinson's disease.
 Expert Opin Pharmacother 2016;17(7):895–909. doi:10.1517/14656566.2016.1149163.
- [86] Oertel W, Schulz JB. Current and experimental treatments of Parkinson disease: a guide for neuroscientists. J Neurochem 2016;139(Suppl 1):325–37. doi:10.1111/jnc.13750.
- [87] Chen JJ, Swope DM. Pharmacotherapy for Parkinson's disease. Pharmacotherapy 2007;27(12P2):1615–173S. doi:10.1592/phco.27.12part2.161S.
- [88] Grimes D, Gordon J, Snelgrove B, Lim-Carter I, Fon E, Martin W, et al. Canadian guidelines on Parkinson's disease. Can J Neurol Sci 2012;39(4 Suppl 4):S1–30.
- [89] Ferreira JJ, Katzenschlager R, Bloem BR, Bonuccelli U, Burn D, Deuschl G, et al. Summary of the recommendations of the EFNS/MDS-ES review on therapeutic management of Parkinson's disease. Eur J Neurol 2013;20(1):5–15. doi:10.1111/j.1468-1331.2012.03866.x.
- [90] Stacy M. Nonmotor symptoms in Parkinson's disease. Int J Neurosci 2011;121(Suppl 2):9–17. doi:10.3109/00207454.2011.620196.
- [91] Martinez-Martin P, Rodriguez-Blazquez C, Kurtis MM, Chaudhuri KR, NMSS Validation Group. The impact of non-motor symptoms on health-related quality of life of patients with Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord 2011;26(3):399–406. doi:10.1002/mds.23462.
- [92] Santos-García D, de la Fuente-Fernández R. Impact of non-motor symptoms on health-related and perceived quality of life in Parkinson's disease. J Neurol Sci 2013;332(1–2):136–40. doi:10.1016/j.jns.2013.07.005.
- [93] Rana AQ, Ahmed US, Chaudry ZM, Vasan S. Parkinson's disease: a review of nonmotor symptoms. Expert Rev Neurother 2015;15(5):549–62. doi:10.1586/14737175.2015.1038244.
- [94] Seppi K, Weintraub D, Coelho M, Perez-Lloret S, Fox SH, Katzenschlager R, et al. The Movement Disorder Society evidence-based medicine review update: treatments for the non-motor symptoms of Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord 2011;26(Suppl 3):S42–80. doi:10.1002/mds.23884.
- [95] Schrag A, Sauerbier A, Chaudhuri KR. New clinical trials for nonmotor manifestations of Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord 2015;30(11):1490–504. doi:10.1002/mds.26415.

- [96] van Gerpen JA. Conventional treatment in Parkinson's disease. In: Wolters E, Baumann C, editors. Park. Dis. Other Mov. Disord. Mot. Behav. Disord. Behav. Mot. Disord., Amesterdam: VU University Press; 2014, p. 243–53.
- [97] Sprenger F, Poewe W. Management of motor and non-motor symptoms in Parkinson's disease. CNS Drugs 2013;27(4):259–72. doi:10.1007/s40263-013-0053-2.
- [98] Faulkner MA. Safety overview of FDA-approved medications for the treatment of the motor symptoms of Parkinson's disease. Expert Opin Drug Saf 2014;13(8):1055–69. doi:10.1517/14740338.2014.931369.
- [99] LeWitt PA. Levodopa therapy for Parkinson's disease: pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics. Mov Disord 2015;30(1):64–72. doi:10.1002/mds.26082.
- [100] Schapira AHV, Emre M, Jenner P, Poewe W. Levodopa in the treatment of Parkinson's disease. Eur J Neurol 2009;16(9):982–9. doi:10.1111/j.1468-1331.2009.02697.x.
- [101] Olanow CW. Levodopa: effect on cell death and the natural history of Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord 2015;30(1):37–44. doi:10.1002/mds.26119.
- [102] Khor S-P, Hsu A. The pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of levodopa in the treatment of Parkinson's disease. Curr Clin Pharmacol 2007;2(3):234–43. doi:10.2174/157488407781668802.
- [103] Cedarbaum JM. Clinical pharmacokinetics of anti-parkinsonian drugs. Clin Pharmacokinet 1987;13(3):141–78. doi:10.2165/00003088-198713030-00002.
- [104] Bicker J, Fortuna A, Alves G, Falcão A. Liquid chromatographic methods for the quantification of catecholamines and their metabolites in several biological samples—a review. Anal Chim Acta 2013;768:12–34. doi:10.1016/j.aca.2012.12.030.
- [105] Gershanik OS. Improving L-dopa therapy: the development of enzyme inhibitors. Mov Disord 2015;30(1):103–13. doi:10.1002/mds.26050.
- [106] Deleu D, Northway MG, Hanssens Y. Clinical pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic properties of drugs used in the treatment of Parkinson's disease. Clin Pharmacokinet 2002;41(4):261–309. doi:10.2165/00003088-200241040-00003.
- [107] Hinz M, Stein A, Cole T. The Parkinson's disease death rate: carbidopa and vitamin B6. Clin Pharmacol 2014;6:161–9. doi:10.2147/CPAA.S70707.
- [108] Bertoldi M. Mammalian dopa decarboxylase: structure, catalytic activity and inhibition. Arch Biochem Biophys 2014;546:1–7. doi:10.1016/j.abb.2013.12.020.
- [109] Salat D, Tolosa E. Levodopa in the treatment of Parkinson's disease: current status and new developments. J Parkinsons Dis 2013;3(3):255–69. doi:10.3233/JPD-130186.

- [110] Perez-Lloret S, Rascol O. Dopamine receptor agonists for the treatment of early or advanced Parkinson's disease. CNS Drugs 2010;24(11):941–68. doi:10.2165/11537810-00000000-00000.
- [111] Simola N. Dopaminergic treatments for Parkinson's disease: light and shadows. In: Martinez A, Gil C, editors. Emerg. Drugs Targets Park. Dis., Cambridge: The Royal Society of Chemistry; 2013, p. 61–82. doi:10.1039/9781849737357-00061.
- [112] Ossig C, Reichmann H. Treatment strategies in early and advanced Parkinson
disease.NeurolClin2015;33(1):19–37.
doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ncl.2014.09.009.
- [113] Antonini A, Tolosa E, Mizuno Y, Yamamoto M, Poewe WH. A reassessment of risks and benefits of dopamine agonists in Parkinson's disease. Lancet Neurol 2009;8(10):929–37. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(09)70225-X.
- [114] Ceravolo R, Rossi C, Del Prete E, Bonuccelli U. A review of adverse events linked to dopamine agonists in the treatment of Parkinson's disease. Expert Opin Drug Saf 2016;15(2):181–98. doi:10.1517/14740338.2016.1130128.
- [115] Fernandez HH, Chen JJ. Monoamine oxidase-B inhibition in the treatment of Parkinson's disease. Pharmacotherapy 2007;27(12P2):1745–185S. doi:10.1592/phco.27.12part2.174S.
- [116] Meiser J, Weindl D, Hiller K. Complexity of dopamine metabolism. Cell Commun Signal 2013;11:34. doi:10.1186/1478-811X-11-34.
- [117] Stocchi F, Torti M. Adjuvant therapies for Parkinson's disease: critical evaluation of safinamide. Drug Des Devel Ther 2016;10:609–18. doi:10.2147/DDDT.S77749.
- [118] European Medicines Agency. Xadago (safinamide): EPAR summary for the public 2015. http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/EPAR_-_Summary_for_the_public/human/002396/WC500184968.pdf (accessed October 20, 2016).
- [119] Fabbri M, Rosa MM, Abreu D, Ferreira JJ. Clinical pharmacology review of safinamide for the treatment of Parkinson's disease. Neurodegener Dis Manag 2015;5(6):481– 96. doi:10.2217/nmt.15.46.
- [120] Perez-Lloret S, Rascol O. The safety and efficacy of safinamide mesylate for the treatment of Parkinson's disease. Expert Rev Neurother 2016;16(3):245–58. doi:10.1586/14737175.2016.1150783.
- [121] Contin M, Martinelli P. Pharmacokinetics of levodopa. J Neurol 2010;257(Suppl 2):S253–61. doi:10.1007/s00415-010-5728-8.
- [122] Kaakkola S. Clinical pharmacology, therapeutic use and potential of COMT inhibitors in Parkinson's disease. Drugs 2000;59(6):1233–50. doi:10.2165/00003495-200059060-00004.

- [123] Gomes P, Soares-da-Silva P. Interaction between L-DOPA and 3-O-methyl-L-DOPA for transport in immortalised rat capillary cerebral endothelial cells. Neuropharmacology 1999;38(9):1371–80. doi:10.1016/S0028-3908(99)00042-8.
- [124] Gordin A, Kaakkola S, Teräväinen H. Clinical advantages of COMT inhibition with entacapone a review. J Neural Transm 2004;111(10–11):1343–63. doi:10.1007/s00702-004-0190-3.
- [125] Jorga KM. Pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics, and tolerability of tolcapone: a review of early studies in volunteers. Neurology 1998;50(5 Suppl 5):S31–8. doi:10.1212/WNL.50.5_Suppl_5.S31.
- [126] Bonifácio MJ, Palma PN, Almeida L, Soares-da-Silva P. Catechol-O-methyltransferase and its inhibitors in Parkinson's disease. CNS Drug Rev 2007;13(3):352–79. doi:10.1111/j.1527-3458.2007.00020.x.
- [127] Camargo SMR, Vuille-dit-Bille RN, Mariotta L, Ramadan T, Huggel K, Singer D, et al. The molecular mechanism of intestinal levodopa absorption and its possible implications for the treatment of Parkinson's disease. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2014;351(1):114–23. doi:10.1124/jpet.114.216317.
- [128] Paija O, Laine K, Kultalahti ER, Leinonen M, Huupponen R, Gordin A, et al. Entacapone increases levodopa exposure and reduces plasma levodopa variability when used with Sinemet CR. Clin Neuropharmacol 2005;28(3):115–9. doi:10.1097/01.wnf.0000166393.33781.87.
- [129] Müller T, Erdmann C, Muhlack S, Bremen D, Przuntek H, Woitalla D. Inhibition of catechol-O-methyltransferase contributes to more stable levodopa plasma levels. Mov Disord 2006;21(3):332–6. doi:10.1002/mds.20717.
- [130] Kuoppamäki M, Korpela K, Marttila R, Kaasinen V, Hartikainen P, Lyytinen J, et al. Comparison of pharmacokinetic profile of levodopa throughout the day between levodopa/carbidopa/entacapone and levodopa/carbidopa when administered four or five times daily. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 2009;65(5):443–55. doi:10.1007/s00228-009-0622-y.
- [131] Dingemanse J, Jorga K, Zürcher G, Fotteler B, Sedek G, Nielsen T, et al. Multiple-dose clinical pharmacology of the catechol-O-methyl-transferase inhibitor tolcapone in elderly subjects. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 1996;50(1–2):47–55. doi:10.1007/s002280050068.
- [132] Jorga KM, Sedek G, Fotteler B, Zürcher G, Nielsen T, Aitken JW. Optimizing levodopa pharmacokinetics with multiple tolcapone doses in the elderly. Clin Pharmacol Ther 1997;62(3):300–10. doi:10.1016/S0009-9236(97)90033-3.
- [133] Antonini A, Mancini F. Continuous dopaminergic stimulation in Parkinson's disease.
 In: Wolters E, Baumann C, editors. Park. Dis. Other Mov. Disord. Mot. Behav. Disord.
 Behav. Mot. Disord., Amesterdam: VU University Press; 2014, p. 287–302.

- [134] Rodriguez-Oroz MC, Marin C, de Fabregues O. Continuous dopaminergic stimulation: clinical aspects and experimental bases. Neurologist 2011;17(6 Suppl 1):S30–7. doi:10.1097/NRL.0b013e31823966e3.
- [135] Learmonth DA, Vieira-Coelho MA, Benes J, Alves PC, Borges N, Freitas AP, et al. Synthesis of 1-(3,4-dihydroxy-5-nitrophenyl)-2-phenyl-ethanone and derivatives as potent and long-acting peripheral inhibitors of catechol-O-methyltransferase. J Med Chem 2002;45(3):685–95. doi:10.1021/jm0109964.
- [136] Marsala SZ, Gioulis M, Ceravolo R, Tinazzi M. A systematic review of catechol-omethyltransferase inhibitors: efficacy and safety in clinical practice. Clin Neuropharmacol 2012;35(4):185–90. doi:10.1097/WNF.0b013e31825c034a.
- [137] Deane K, Spieker S, Clarke CE. Catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibitors for levodopainduced complications in Parkinson's disease. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2004;(4):CD004554. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD004554.pub2.
- [138] Kaakkola S. Problems with the present inhibitors and a relevance of new and improved COMT inhibitors in Parkinson's disease. In: Nissinen E, editor. Int. Rev. Neurobiol., vol. 95, Elsevier/Academic Press; 2010, p. 207–25. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-381326-8.00009-0.
- [139] Colosimo C. The rise and fall of tolcapone. J Neurol 1999;246(10):880–2. doi:10.1007/s004150050477.
- [140] Hauser RA, Molho E, Shale H, Pedder S, Dorflinger EE. A pilot evaluation of the tolerability, safety, and efficacy of tolcapone alone and in combination with oral selegiline in untreated Parkinson's disease patients. Mov Disord 1998;13(4):643–7. doi:10.1002/mds.870130406.
- [141] European Medicines Agency. EMEA public statement on the lifting of the suspension of the marketing authorisation for tolcapone (Tasmar) 2004. http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/Public_statement/200 9/12/WC500018369.pdf (accessed October 20, 2016).
- [142] European Medicines Agency. Ongentys (opicapone): EPAR summary for the public 2016. http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/EPAR_-_Summary_for_the_public/human/002790/WC500209539.pdf (accessed October 20, 2016).
- [143] Fox SH. Non-dopaminergic treatments for motor control in Parkinson's disease. Drugs 2013;73(13):1405–15. doi:10.1007/s40265-013-0105-4.
- [144] Rascol O, Perez-Lloret S, Ferreira JJ. New treatments for levodopa-induced motor complications. Mov Disord 2015;30(11):1451–60. doi:10.1002/mds.26362.
- [145] Kiss LE, Soares-da-Silva P. Medicinal chemistry of catechol O-methyltransferase (COMT) inhibitors and their therapeutic utility. J Med Chem 2014;57(21):8692–717. doi:10.1021/jm500572b.

- [146] Gonçalves D, Alves G, Soares-da-Silva P, Falcão A. Bioanalytical chromatographic methods for the determination of catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibitors in rodents and human samples: a review. Anal Chim Acta 2012;710:17–32. doi:10.1016/j.aca.2011.10.026.
- [147] Guldberg HC, Marsden CA. Catechol-O-methyl transferase: pharmacological aspects and physiological role. Pharmacol Rev 1975;27(2):135–206.
- [148] Männistö PT, Kaakkola S. Catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT): biochemistry, molecular biology, pharmacology, and clinical efficacy of the new selective COMT inhibitors. Pharmacol Rev 1999;51(4):593–628.
- [149] Bonifati V, Meco G. New, selective catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibitors as therapeutic agents in Parkinson's disease. Pharmacol Ther 1999;81(1):1–36. doi:10.1016/S0163-7258(98)00032-1.
- [150] Najib J. Entacapone: a catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibitor for the adjunctive treatment of Parkinson's disease. Clin Ther 2001;23(6):802–32. doi:10.1016/S0149-2918(01)80071-0.
- [151] Zhu BT. Catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT)-mediated methylation metabolism of endogenous bioactive catechols and modulation by endobiotics and xenobiotics: importance in pathophysiology and pathogenesis. Curr Drug Metab 2002;3(3):321– 49. doi:10.2174/1389200023337586.
- [152] Keating GM, Lyseng-Williamson KA. Tolcapone: a review of its use in the management of Parkinson's disease. CNS Drugs 2005;19(2):165–84. doi:10.2165/00023210-200519020-00006.
- [153] Stocchi F, De Pandis MF. Utility of tolcapone in fluctuating Parkinson's disease. Clin Interv Aging 2006;1(4):317–25. doi:10.2147/ciia.2006.1.4.317.
- [154] Lees AJ. Evidence-based efficacy comparison of tolcapone and entacapone as adjunctive therapy in Parkinson's disease. CNS Neurosci Ther 2008;14(1):83–93. doi:10.1111/j.1527-3458.2007.00035.x.
- [155] Müller T. Catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibitors in Parkinson's disease. Drugs 2015;75(2):157–74. doi:10.1007/s40265-014-0343-0.
- [156] Nissinen E, editor. International review of neurobiology 95 Basic aspects of catechol-O-methyltransferase and the clinical applications of its inhibitors. 1st ed. Elsevier/Academic Press; 2010.
- [157] Axelrod J, Tomchick R. Enzymatic O-methylation of epinephrine and other catechols. J Biol Chem 1958;233(3):702–5.
- [158] Chen J, Lipska BK, Halim N, Ma QD, Matsumoto M, Melhem S, et al. Functional analysis of genetic variation in catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT): effects on mRNA, protein, and enzyme activity in postmortem human brain. Am J Hum Genet 2004;75(5):807–21. doi:10.1086/425589.
- [159] Espinoza S, Managò F, Leo D, Sotnikova TD, Gainetdinov RR. Role of catechol-Omethyltransferase (COMT)-dependent processes in Parkinson's disease and L-DOPA treatment. CNS Neurol Disord Drug Targets 2012;11(3):251–63. doi:10.2174/187152712800672436.
- [160] Papaleo F, Crawley JN, Song J, Lipska BK, Pickel J, Weinberger DR, et al. Genetic dissection of the role of catechol-O-methyltransferase in cognition and stress reactivity in mice. J Neurosci 2008;28(35):8709–23. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2077-08.2008.
- [161] Jatana N, Apoorva N, Malik S, Sharma A, Latha N. Inhibitors of catechol-Omethyltransferase in the treatment of neurological disorders. Cent Nerv Syst Agents Med Chem 2013;13(3):166–94. doi:10.2174/1871524913666140109113341.
- [162] Ulmanen I, Peränen J, Tenhunen J, Tilgmann C, Karhunen T, Panula P, et al. Expression and intracellular localization of catechol O-methyltransferase in transfected mammalian cells. Eur J Biochem 1997;243(1–2):452–9. doi:10.1111/j.1432-1033.1997.0452a.x.
- [163] Myöhänen TT, Schendzielorz N, Männistö PT. Distribution of catechol-Omethyltransferase (COMT) proteins and enzymatic activities in wild-type and soluble COMT deficient mice. J Neurochem 2010;113(6):1632–43. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2010.06723.x.
- [164] Myöhänen TT, Männistö PT. Distribution and functions of catechol-Omethyltransferase proteins: do recent findings change the picture? In: Nissinen E, editor. Int. Rev. Neurobiol., vol. 95, Elsevier/Academic Press; 2010, p. 29–47. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-381326-8.00003-X.
- [165] Axelrod J, Albers W, Clemente CD. Distribution of catechol-O-methyl transferase in the nervous system and other tissues. J Neurochem 1959;5(1):68–72. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.1959.tb13334.x.
- [166] Ruottinen HM, Rinne UK. COMT inhibition in the treatment of Parkinson's disease. J Neurol 1998;245(Suppl 3):P25–34. doi:10.1007/PL00007743.
- [167] Tenhunen J, Salminen M, Lundström K, Kiviluoto T, Savolainen R, Ulmanen I. Genomic organization of the human catechol O-methyltransferase gene and its expression from two distinct promoters. Eur J Biochem 1994;223(3):1049–59. doi:10.1111/j.1432-1033.1994.tb19083.x.
- [168] Karhunen T, Tilgmann C, Ulmanen I, Julkunen I, Panula P. Distribution of catechol-Omethyltransferase enzyme in rat tissues. J Histochem Cytochem 1994;42(8):1079– 90. doi:10.1177/42.8.8027527.
- [169] Ellingson T, Duddempudi S, Greenberg BD, Hooper D, Eisenhofer G. Determination of differential activities of soluble and membrane-bound catechol-Omethyltransferase in tissues and erythrocytes. J Chromatogr B Biomed Sci Appl 1999;729(1–2):347–53. doi:10.1016/S0378-4347(99)00125-5.

- [170] Lundström K, Tenhunen J, Tilgmann C, Karhunen T, Panula P, Ulmanen I. Cloning, expression and structure of catechol-O-methyltransferase. Biochim Biophys Acta 1995;1251(1):1–10. doi:10.1016/0167-4838(95)00071-2.
- [171] Tenhunen J, Salminen M, Jalanko A, Ukkonen S, Ulmanen I. Structure of the rat catechol-O-methyltransferase gene: separate promoters are used to produce mRNAs for soluble and membrane-bound forms of the enzyme. DNA Cell Biol 1993;12(3):253–63. doi:10.1089/dna.1993.12.253.
- [172] Vidgren J, Svensson LA, Liljas A. Crystal structure of catechol O-methyltransferase. Nature 1994;368(6469):354–8. doi:10.1038/368354a0.
- [173] Lotta T, Vidgren J, Tilgmann C, Ulmanen I, Melén K, Julkunen I, et al. Kinetics of human soluble and membrane-bound catechol O-methyltransferase: a revised mechanism and description of the thermolabile variant of the enzyme. Biochemistry 1995;34(13):4202–10. doi:10.1021/bi00013a008.
- [174] Roth JA. Membrane-bound catechol-O-methyltransferase: a reevaluation of its role in the O-methylation of the catecholamine neurotransmitters. In: Blaustein MP, Grunicke H, Habermann E, Pette D, Reuter H, Sakmann B, et al., editors. Rev. Physiol. Biochem. Pharmacol., vol. 120, Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg; 1992, p. 1–29. doi:10.1007/BFb0036121.
- [175] Woodard RW, Tsai MD, Floss HG, Crooks PA, Coward JK. Stereochemical course of the transmethylation catalyzed by catechol O-methyltransferase. J Biol Chem 1980;255(19):9124–7.
- [176] Nissinen E, Männistö PT. Biochemistry and pharmacology of catechol-Omethyltransferase inhibitors. In: Nissinen E, editor. Int. Rev. Neurobiol., vol. 95, Elsevier/Academic Press; 2010, p. 73–118. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-381326-8.00005-3.
- [177] Ma Z, Liu H, Wu B. Structure-based drug design of catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibitors for CNS disorders. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2014;77(3):410–20. doi:10.1111/bcp.12169.
- [178] Tsao D, Diatchenko L, Dokholyan NV. Structural mechanism of S-adenosyl methionine binding to catechol O-methyltransferase. PLoS One 2011;6(8):e24287. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0024287.
- [179] Ehler A, Benz J, Schlatter D, Rudolph MG. Mapping the conformational space accessible to catechol-O-methyltransferase. Acta Crystallogr D Biol Crystallogr 2014;70(Pt 8):2163–74. doi:10.1107/S1399004714012917.
- [180] Soderberg T. Nucleophilic substitution reactions. Org. Chem. with a Biol. Emphas. Vol. I, Morris: Chemistry Faculty; 2016, p. 383–435.
- [181] Tunbridge EM. The catechol-O-methyltransferase gene: its regulation and polymorphisms. In: Nissinen E, editor. Int. Rev. Neurobiol., vol. 95, Elsevier/Academic Press; 2010, p. 7–27. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-381326-8.00002-8.

- [182] Witte A V, Flöel A. Effects of COMT polymorphisms on brain function and behavior in health and disease. Brain Res Bull 2012;88(5):418–28. doi:10.1016/j.brainresbull.2011.11.012.
- [183] Wang Y, Yang X. Association of catechol-O-methyltransferase polymorphism (Val108/158Met) with Parkinson's disease: a meta-analysis. J Mot Behav 2012;44(5):365–72. doi:10.1080/00222895.2012.721406.
- [184] Jiménez-Jiménez FJ, Alonso-Navarro H, García-Martín E, Agúndez JAG. COMT gene and risk for Parkinson's disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Pharmacogenet Genomics 2014;24(7):331–9. doi:10.1097/FPC.000000000000056.
- [185] Zhang Y, Piao X, Wu J, Li Y, Liang Q. A meta-analysis on relationship of MAOB intron 13 polymorphisms, interactions with smoking/COMT H158L polymorphisms with the risk of PD. Int J Neurosci 2016;126(5):400–7. doi:10.3109/00207454.2015.1028057.
- [186] Palma PN, Kiss LE, Soares-da-Silva P. Catechol-O-methyl-transferase inhibitors: present problems and relevance of the new ones. In: Martinez A, Gil C, editors. Emerg. drugs targets Park. Dis., Cambridge: The Royal Society of Chemistry; 2013, p. 83–109. doi:10.1039/9781849737357-00083.
- [187] Tai C-H, Wu R-M. Catechol-O-methyltransferase and Parkinson's disease. Acta Med Okayama 2002;56(1):1–6.
- [188] Haasio K. Toxicology and safety of COMT inhibitors. In: Nissinen E, editor. Int. Rev. Neurobiol., vol. 95, Elsevier/Academic Press; 2010, p. 163–89. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-381326-8.00007-7.
- [189] Kiss LE, Ferreira HS, Torrão L, Bonifácio MJ, Palma PN, Soares-da-Silva P, et al. Discovery of a long-acting, peripherally selective inhibitor of catechol-Omethyltransferase. J Med Chem 2010;53(8):3396–411. doi:10.1021/jm1001524.
- [190] Bieck PR, Antonin KH, Farger G, Nilsson EB, Schmidt EK, Dostert P, et al. Clinical pharmacology of the new COMT inhibitor CGP 28 014. Neurochem Res 1993;18(11):1163–7. doi:10.1007/BF00978368.
- [191] Harrison ST, Poslusney MS, Mulhearn JJ, Zhao Z, Kett NR, Schubert JW, et al. Synthesis and evaluation of heterocyclic catechol mimics as inhibitors of catechol-Omethyltransferase (COMT). ACS Med Chem Lett 2015;6(3):318–23. doi:10.1021/ml500502d.
- [192] Zhao Z, Harrison ST, Schubert JW, Sanders JM, Polsky-Fisher S, Zhang NR, et al. Synthesis and optimization of N-heterocyclic pyridinones as catechol-Omethyltransferase (COMT) inhibitors. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 2016;26(12):2952–6. doi:10.1016/j.bmcl.2016.03.095.
- [193] Dingemanse J, Jorga KM, Schmitt M, Gieschke R, Fotteler B, Zürcher G, et al. Integrated pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of the novel catechol-Omethyltransferase inhibitor tolcapone during first administration to humans. Clin Pharmacol Ther 1995;57(5):508–17. doi:10.1016/0009-9236(95)90035-7.

- [194] Keränen T, Gordin A, Karlsson M, Korpela K, Pentikäinen PJ, Rita H, et al. Inhibition of soluble catechol-O-methyltransferase and single-dose pharmacokinetics after oral and intravenous administration of entacapone. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 1994;46(2):151–7. doi:10.1007/BF00199880.
- [195] Almeida L, Soares-da-Silva P. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of BIA 3-202, a novel COMT inhibitor, during first administration to humans. Drugs R D 2003;4(4):207–17. doi:10.2165/00126839-200304040-00001.
- [196] Kaakkola S, Gordin A, Järvinen M, Wikberg T, Schultz E, Nissinen E, et al. Effect of a novel catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibitor, nitecapone, on the metabolism of Ldopa in healthy volunteers. Clin Neuropharmacol 1990;13(5):436–47.
- [197] Jorga KM, Fotteler B, Heizmann P, Zürcher G. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics after oral and intravenous administration of tolcapone, a novel adjunct to Parkinson's disease therapy. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 1998;54(5):443–7. doi:10.1007/s002280050490.
- [198] Jorga KM, Kroodsma JM, Fotteler B, Heizmann P, Meyer J, Rasch MC, et al. Effect of liver impairment on the pharmacokinetics of tolcapone and its metabolites. Clin Pharmacol Ther 1998;63(6):646–54. doi:10.1016/S0009-9236(98)90088-1.
- [199] Almeida L, Falcão A, Vaz-da-Silva M, Nunes T, Santos AT, Rocha JF, et al. Effect of nebicapone on the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of warfarin in healthy subjects. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 2008;64(10):961–6. doi:10.1007/s00228-008-0534-2.
- [200] Wright LC, Maia J, Loureiro AI, Almeida L, Soares-Da-Silva P. Pharmacokinetics, disposition, and metabolism of [14C]-nebicapone in humans. Drug Metab Lett 2010;4(3):149–62. doi:10.2174/187231210791698465.
- [201] Jorga K, Fotteler B, Heizmann P, Gasser R. Metabolism and excretion of tolcapone, a novel inhibitor of catechol-O-methyltransferase. Br J Clin Pharmacol 1999;48(4):513–20. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2125.1999.00036.x.
- [202] Sun J, Von Tungeln LS, Hines W, Beger RD. Identification of metabolite profiles of the catechol-O-methyl transferase inhibitor tolcapone in rat urine using LC/MS-based metabonomics analysis. J Chromatogr B Analyt Technol Biomed Life Sci 2009;877(24):2557–65. doi:10.1016/j.jchromb.2009.06.033.
- [203] Wikberg T, Vuorela A, Ottoila P, Taskinen J. Identification of major metabolites of the catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibitor entacapone in rats and humans. Drug Metab Dispos 1993;21(1):81–92.
- [204] Taskinen J, Wikberg T, Ottoila P, Kanner L, Lotta T, Pippuri A, et al. Identification of major metabolites of the catechol-O-methyltransferase-inhibitor nitecapone in human urine. Drug Metab Dispos 1991;19(1):178–83.
- [205] Wikberg T, Taskinen J. Identification of major metabolites of the catechol-Omethyltransferase inhibitor nitecapone in the rat and dog. Drug Metab Dispos 1993;21(2):325–33.

- [206] Loureiro AI, Bonifácio MJ, Fernandes-Lopes C, Almeida L, Wright LC, Soares-da-Silva P. Human metabolism of nebicapone (BIA 3-202), a novel catechol-Omethyltransferase inhibitor: characterization of in vitro glucuronidation. Drug Metab Dispos 2006;34(11):1856–62. doi:10.1124/dmd.106.010447.
- [207] Bonifácio MJ, Loureiro AI, Torrão L, Fernandes-Lopes C, Wright L, Pinho MJ, et al. Species differences in pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic properties of nebicapone. Biochem Pharmacol 2009;78(8):1043–51. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2009.05.036.
- [208] Kebamo S, Tesema S, Geleta B. The role of biotransformation in drug discovery and development. J Drug Metab Toxicol 2015;6(5):196. doi:10.4172/2157-7609.1000196.
- [209] Heizmann P, Schmitt M, Leube J, Martin H, Saner A. Determination of the catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibitor tolcapone and three of its metabolites in animal and human plasma and urine by reversed-phase high-performance liquid chromatography with ultraviolet detection. J Chromatogr B Biomed Sci Appl 1999;730(2):153–60. doi:10.1016/S0378-4347(99)00146-2.
- [210] Smith KS, Smith PL, Heady TN, Trugman JM, Harman WD, Macdonald TL. In vitro metabolism of tolcapone to reactive intermediates: relevance to tolcapone liver toxicity. Chem Res Toxicol 2003;16(2):123–8. doi:10.1021/tx025569n.
- [211] Nissinen E, Lindén IB, Schultz E, Kaakkola S, Männistö PT, Pohto P. Inhibition of catechol-O-methyltransferase activity by two novel disubstituted catechols in the rat. Eur J Pharmacol 1988;153(2–3):263–9. doi:10.1016/0014-2999(88)90614-0.
- [212] Nissinen E, Lindén IB, Schultz E, Pohto P. Biochemical and pharmacological properties of a peripherally acting catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibitor entacapone. Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol 1992;346(3):262–6. doi:10.1007/BF00173538.
- [213] Parada A, Soares-da-Silva P. BIA 3-202, a novel catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibitor, reduces the peripheral O-methylation of L-DOPA and enhances its availability to the brain. Pharmacology 2003;68(1):29–37. doi:10.1159/000068730.
- [214] Schultz E, Tarpila S, Bäckström AC, Gordin A, Nissinen E, Pohto P. Inhibition of human erythrocyte and gastroduodenal catechol-O-methyltransferase activity by nitecapone. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 1991;40(6):577–80. doi:10.1007/BF00279973.
- [215] Almeida L, Soares-da-Silva P. Pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic profiles of BIA 3-202, a novel catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT) inhibitor, during multiple-dose administration to healthy subjects. J Clin Pharmacol 2003;43(12):1350–60. doi:10.1177/0091270003258666.
- [216] Silveira P, Vaz-da-Silva M, Almeida L, Maia J, Falcão A, Loureiro A, et al. Pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic interaction between BIA 3-202, a novel COMT inhibitor, and levodopa/benserazide. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 2003;59(8–9):603–9. doi:10.1007/s00228-003-0680-5.

- [217] Ferreira JJ, Rascol O, Poewe W, Sampaio C, Rocha JF, Nunes T, et al. A double-blind, randomized, placebo and active-controlled study of nebicapone for the treatment of motor fluctuations in Parkinson's disease. CNS Neurosci Ther 2010;16(6):337–47. doi:10.1111/j.1755-5949.2010.00145.x.
- [218] Almeida L, Rocha JF, Falcão A, Palma PN, Loureiro AI, Pinto R, et al. Pharmacokinetics, pharmacodynamics and tolerability of opicapone, a novel catechol-Omethyltransferase inhibitor, in healthy subjects: prediction of slow enzyme-inhibitor complex dissociation of a short-living and very long-acting inhibitor. Clin Pharmacokinet 2013;52(2):139–51. doi:10.1007/s40262-012-0024-7.
- [219] Rocha JF, Almeida L, Falcão A, Palma PN, Loureiro AI, Pinto R, et al. Opicapone: a short lived and very long acting novel catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibitor following multiple dose administration in healthy subjects. Br J Clin Pharmacol 2013;76(5):763–75. doi:10.1111/bcp.12081.
- [220] Falcão A, Rocha JF, Santos A, Nunes T, Soares-da-Silva P. Opicapone pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics comparison between healthy Japanese and matched white subjects. Clin Pharmacol Drug Dev 2016;5(2):150–61. doi:10.1002/cpdd.213.
- [221] Rocha JF, Santos A, Falcão A, Lopes N, Nunes T, Pinto R, et al. Effect of moderate liver impairment on the pharmacokinetics of opicapone. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 2014;70(3):279–86. doi:10.1007/s00228-013-1602-9.
- [222] Loureiro AI, Fernandes-Lopes C, Soares-da-Silva P. Distribution, metabolism and elimination of opicapone in the rat and non-human primates. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2016;22(Suppl 2):e184. doi:10.1016/j.parkreldis.2015.10.466.
- [223] European Medicines Agency. Ongentys (opicapone): EPAR Public assessment report 2016. http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/EPAR_____Public_assessment_report/human/002790/WC500209538.pdf (accessed October 20, 2016).
- [224] European Medicines Agency. Ongentys (opicapone): summary of product characteristics 2016. http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/EPAR_-_Product_Information/human/002790/WC500209536.pdf (accessed October 20, 2016).
- [225] Bonifácio MJ, Sutcliffe JS, Torrão L, Wright LC, Soares-da-Silva P. Brain and peripheral pharmacokinetics of levodopa in the cynomolgus monkey following administration of opicapone, a third generation nitrocatechol COMT inhibitor. Neuropharmacology 2014;77:334–41. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2013.10.014.
- [226] Bonifácio MJ, Torrão L, Loureiro AI, Palma PN, Wright LC, Soares-da-Silva P. Pharmacological profile of opicapone, a third-generation nitrocatechol catechol-Omethyl transferase inhibitor, in the rat. Br J Pharmacol 2015;172(7):1739–52. doi:10.1111/bph.13020.

- [227] Bonifácio MJ, Torrão L, Loureiro AI, Wright LC, Soares-da-Silva P. Opicapone: characterization of a novel peripheral long-acting catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibitior. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2012;18(Suppl 2):S125. doi:10.1016/S1353-8020(11)70567-3.
- [228] Rocha JF, Falcão A, Santos A, Pinto R, Lopes N, Nunes T, et al. Effect of opicapone and entacapone upon levodopa pharmacokinetics during three daily levodopa administrations. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 2014;70(9):1059–71. doi:10.1007/s00228-014-1701-2.
- [229] Ferreira JJ, Rocha JF, Falcão A, Santos A, Pinto R, Nunes T, et al. Effect of opicapone on levodopa pharmacokinetics, catechol-O-methyltransferase activity and motor fluctuations in patients with Parkinson's disease. Eur J Neurol 2015;22(5):815–25, e56. doi:10.1111/ene.12666.
- [230] Rocha JF, Ferreira JJ, Falcão A, Santos A, Pinto R, Nunes T, et al. Effect of 3 singledose regimens of opicapone on levodopa pharmacokinetics, catechol-Omethyltransferase activity and motor response in patients with Parkinson disease. Clin Pharmacol Drug Dev 2016;5(3):232–40. doi:10.1002/cpdd.217.
- [231] Ferreira JJ, Lees A, Rocha JF, Poewe W, Rascol O, Soares-da-Silva P, et al. Opicapone as an adjunct to levodopa in patients with Parkinson's disease and end-of-dose motor fluctuations: a randomised, double-blind, controlled trial. Lancet Neurol 2016;15(2):154–65. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(15)00336-1.
- [232] Lees A, Ferreira JJ, Costa R, Rocha JF, Oliveira C, Lopes N, et al. Efficacy and safety of opicapone, a new COMT-inhibitor, for the treatment of motor fluctuations in Parkinson's disease patients: BIPARK-II study. J Neurol Sci 2013;333(Suppl 1):e116. doi:10.1016/j.jns.2013.07.391.
- [233] Ferreira J, Lees A, Rocha J, Santos A, Lopes N, Soares-da-Silva P. Efficacy and safety of opicapone in patients with Parkinson's disease and motor fluctuations: 1-year follow-up (bipark I). J Neurol Sci 2015;357(Suppl 1):e285. doi:10.1016/j.jns.2015.08.994.
- [234] Ferreira J, Lees A, Tolosa E, Poewe W, Santos A, Lopes N, et al. Switching doubleblind opicapone, entacapone or placebo to open-label opicapone: Efficacy results of the 1-year extension of study BIPARK I. Mov Disord 2016;31(Suppl 2):S633. doi:10.1002/mds.26688.
- [235] Costa R, Oliveira C, Pinto R, Lopes N, Nunes T, Rocha JF, et al. One-year open-label efficacy and safety of opicapone in Parkinson's disease BIPARK-II study. Mov Disord 2014;29(Suppl 1):S233. doi:10.1002/mds.25914.
- [236] Bonifácio MJ, Sousa F, Soares-da-Silva P. Potential drug toxicity of nitrocatechol COMT inhibitors in HepaRG. Toxicol Lett 2015;238(2 Suppl):S319. doi:10.1016/j.toxlet.2015.08.910.

- [237] Ferreira J, Lees A, Gama H, Lopes N, Santos A, Costa R, et al. Safety and tolerability of opicapone in the treatment of Parkinson's disease and motor fluctuations: analysis of pooled phase III studies. Mov Disord 2015;30(Suppl 1):S86. doi:10.1002/mds.26295.
- [238] Lees A, Ferreira J, Gama H, Oliveira C, Lopes N, Rocha JF, et al. Pooled safety and tolerability of opicapone in the treatment of Parkinson's disease and motor fluctuations. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2016;22(Suppl 2):e101. doi:10.1016/j.parkreldis.2015.10.221.
- [239] Lopes N, Ferreira J, Lees A, Gama H, Santos A, Oliveira C, et al. Hepatic safety of opicapone in Parkinson's disease patients. Mov Disord 2015;30(Suppl 1):S101. doi:10.1002/mds.26295.
- [240] Lees A, Ferreira J, Costa R, Oliveira C, Pinto R, Lopes N, et al. 1-year safety of opicapone in patients with Parkinson's disease and motor fluctuations. Mov Disord 2015;30(Suppl 1):S99. doi:10.1002/mds.26295.
- [241] Santos A, Ferreira J, Lees A, Stocchi F, Rascol O, Lopes N, et al. Safety of opicapone in fluctuating Parkinson's disease patients: results of the 1-year extension of study BIPARK I. Mov Disord 2016;31(Suppl 2):S641. doi:10.1002/mds.26688.
- [242] Pandey S, Pandey P, Tiwari G, Tiwari R. Bioanalysis in drug discovery and development. Pharm Methods 2010;1(1):14–24. doi:10.4103/2229-4708.72223.
- [243] Pushpa Latha E, Sailaja B. Bioanalytical method development and validation by HPLC: a review. J Med Pharm Innov 2014;1(6S):1–9. doi:10.15272%2Fjmpi.v1i6S.61.
- [244] Sonawane LV, Poul BN, Usnale SV, Waghmare PV, Surwase LH. Bioanalytical method validation and its pharmaceutical application A review. Pharm Anal Acta 2014;5(3):288. doi:10.4172/2153-2435.1000288.
- [245] Alves G, Fortuna A, Falcão A. Bioanalysis in drug discovery and development: focus on pharmacokinetic studies. In: Elwood JT, editor. Biomed. Chromatogr., New York: Nova Science Publishers; 2010, p. 1–28.
- [246] Nováková L, Vlcková H. A review of current trends and advances in modern bioanalytical methods: chromatography and sample preparation. Anal Chim Acta 2009;656(1–2):8–35. doi:10.1016/j.aca.2009.10.004.
- [247] Shah VP, Midha KK, Findlay JW, Hill HM, Hulse JD, McGilveray IJ, et al. Bioanalytical method validation — A revisit with a decade of progress. Pharm Res 2000;17(12):1551–7. doi:10.1023/A:1007669411738.
- [248] Viswanathan CT, Bansal S, Booth B, DeStefano AJ, Rose MJ, Sailstad J, et al. Workshop/conference report — Quantitative bioanalytical methods validation and implementation: best practices for chromatographic and ligand binding assays. AAPS J 2007;9(1):E30–42. doi:10.1208/aapsj0901004.

- [249] U.S. Food and Drug Administration. Guidance for industry Bioanalytical method validation 2001. http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/Guidance/ucm070107.pdf (accessed October 20, 2016).
- [250] González O, Blanco ME, Iriarte G, Bartolomé L, Maguregui MI, Alonso RM. Bioanalytical chromatographic method validation according to current regulations, with a special focus on the non-well defined parameters limit of quantification, robustness and matrix effect. J Chromatogr A 2014;1353:10–27. doi:10.1016/j.chroma.2014.03.077.
- [251] Booth B, Arnold ME, DeSilva B, Amaravadi L, Dudal S, Fluhler E, et al. Workshop report: Crystal City V–Quantitative bioanalytical method validation and implementation: the 2013 revised FDA guidance. AAPS J 2015;17(2):277–88. doi:10.1208/s12248-014-9696-2.
- [252] Shah VP, Midha KK, Dighe S, McGilveray IJ, Skelly JP, Yacobi A, et al. Analytical methods validation: bioavailability, bioequivalence and pharmacokinetic studies. Int J Pharm 1992;82(1–2):1–7. doi:10.1016/0378-5173(92)90065-A.
- [253] Kollipara S, Bende G, Agarwal N, Varshney B, Paliwal J. International guidelines for bioanalytical method validation: a comparison and discussion on current scenario. Chromatographia 2011;73(3):201–17. doi:10.1007/s10337-010-1869-2.
- [254] European Medicines Agency. Guideline on bioanalytical method validation 2011. http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/Scientific_guideline/2 011/08/WC500109686.pdf (accessed October 20, 2016).
- [255] U.S. Food and Drug Administration. Draft guidance for industry Bioanalytical method validation 2013. http://www.fda.gov/downloads/drugs/guidancecomplianceregulatoryinformation/ guidances/ucm368107.pdf (accessed October 20, 2016).
- [256] Ferreira JJ, Rocha JF, Santos A, Nunes T, Soares-da-Silva P. The design of a doubleblind, placebo- and active-controlled, multi-national phase-III trial in patients with Parkinson's disease and end-of-dose motor fluctuations: opicapone superiority vs. placebo and non-inferiority vs. entacapone. Mov Disord 2012;27(Suppl 1):S118. doi:10.1002/mds.25051.
- [257] Nowatzke W, Woolf E. Best practices during bioanalytical method validation for the characterization of assay reagents and the evaluation of analyte stability in assay standards, quality controls, and study samples. AAPS J 2007;9(2):E117–22. doi:10.1208/aapsj0902013.
- [258] Almeida AM, Castel-Branco MM, Falcão AC. Linear regression for calibration lines revisited: weighting schemes for bioanalytical methods. J Chromatogr B Anal Technol Biomed Life Sci 2002;774(2):215–22. doi:10.1016/S1570-0232(02)00244-1.

- [259] Fortuna A, Sousa J, Alves G, Falcão A, Soares-da-Silva P. Development and validation of an HPLC-UV method for the simultaneous quantification of carbamazepine, oxcarbazepine, eslicarbazepine acetate and their main metabolites in human plasma. Anal Bioanal Chem 2010;397(4):1605–15. doi:10.1007/s00216-010-3673-0.
- [260] Sousa J, Alves G, Fortuna A, Pena A, Lino C, Falcão A. Development and validation of a fast isocratic liquid chromatography method for the simultaneous determination of norfloxacin, lomefloxacin and ciprofloxacin in human plasma. Biomed Chromatogr 2011;25(5):535–41. doi:10.1002/bmc.1480.
- [261] Lees A, Costa R, Oliveira C, Lopes N, Nunes T, Soares-da-Silva P. The design of a double-blind, placebo-controlled, multi-national phase-III trial in patients with Parkinson's disease and end-of-dose motor fluctuations: opicapone superiority vs. placebo. Mov Disord 2012;27(Suppl 1):S127. doi:10.1002/mds.25051.
- [262] Gárdián G, Vécsei L. Medical treatment of Parkinson's disease: today and the future. Int J Clin Pharmacol Ther 2010;48(10):633–42. doi:10.5414/CPP48633.
- [263] European Medicines Agency. ICH S3A Guideline: Note for guidance on toxicokinetics: a guidance for assessing systemic exposure in toxicology studies (CPMP/ICH/384/95) 1995. http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/Scientific_guideline/2 009/09/WC500002770.pdf (accessed October 20, 2016).
- [264] European Medicines Agency. ICH M3(R2) Guideline: Note for guidance on nonclinical safety studies for the conduct of human clinical trials and marketing authorization for pharmaceuticals (CPMP/ICH/286/95) 2008. http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/Scientific_guideline/2 009/09/WC500002941.pdf (accessed October 20, 2016).
- [265] Vieira-Coelho MA, Soares-da-Silva P. Effects of tolcapone upon soluble and membrane-bound brain and liver catechol-O-methyltransferase. Brain Res 1999;821(1):69–78. doi:10.1016/S0006-8993(99)01063-X.
- [266] Parada A, Loureiro AI, Vieira-Coelho MA, Hainzl D, Soares-da-Silva P. BIA 3-202, a novel catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibitor, enhances the availability of L-DOPA to the brain and reduces its O-methylation. Eur J Pharmacol 2001;420(1):27–32. doi:10.1016/S0014-2999(01)01020-2.
- [267] Forsberg M, Lehtonen M, Heikkinen M, Savolainen J, Järvinen T, Männistö PT. Pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of entacapone and tolcapone after acute and repeated administration: a comparative study in the rat. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2003;304(2):498–506. doi:10.1124/jpet.102.042846.
- [268] Soares-da-Silva P, Vieira-Coelho MA, Parada A. Catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibition in erythrocytes and liver by BIA 3-202 (1-[3,4-dibydroxy-5-nitrophenyl]-2phenyl-ethanone). Pharmacol Toxicol 2003;92(6):272–8. doi:10.1034/j.1600-0773.2003.920604.x.

- [269] Gonçalves D, Alves G, Fortuna A, Soares-da-Silva P, Falcão A. An HPLC-DAD method for the simultaneous quantification of opicapone (BIA 9-1067) and its active metabolite in human plasma. Analyst 2013;138(8):2463–9. doi:10.1039/c3an36671e.
- [270] European Parliament, Council of the European Union. Directive 2010/63/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 22 September 2010 on the protection of animals used for scientific purposes. Off J Eur Union 2010;L 276:33–79.
- [271] Arora T, Mehta AK, Joshi V, Mehta KD, Rathor N, Mediratta PK, et al. Substitute of animals in drug research: an approach towards fulfillment of 4R's. Indian J Pharm Sci 2011;73(1):1–6. doi:10.4103/0250-474X.89750.
- [272] Tarazi FI, Sahli ZT, Wolny M, Mousa SA. Emerging therapies for Parkinson's disease: from bench to bedside. Pharmacol Ther 2014;144(2):123–33. doi:10.1016/j.pharmthera.2014.05.010.
- [273] Ferreira J, Lees A, Lopes N, Santos A, Rocha JF, Soares-da-Silva P. Pooled efficacy of opicapone as adjunctive therapy to levodopa in patients with Parkinson's disease and motor fluctuations. Parkinsonism Relat Disord 2016;22(Suppl 2):e101. doi:10.1016/j.parkreldis.2015.10.220.
- [274] Decreto-Lei no 113/2013 de 7 de agosto do Ministério da Agricultura, do Mar, do Ambiente e do Ordenamento do Território. 2013.
- [275] Gonçalves D, Alves G, Fortuna A, Soares-da-Silva P, Falcão A. Development of a liquid chromatography assay for the determination of opicapone and BIA 9-1079 in rat matrices. Biomed Chromatogr 2016;30(3):312–22. doi:10.1002/bmc.3550.
- [276] Palma PN, Bonifácio MJ, Loureiro AI, Soares-da-Silva P. Computation of the binding affinities of catechol-O-methyltransferase inhibitors: multisubstate relative free energy calculations. J Comput Chem 2012;33(9):970–86. doi:10.1002/jcc.22926.
- [277] Bonifácio MJ, Vieira-Coelho MA, Soares-da-Silva P. Kinetic inhibitory profile of BIA 3-202, a novel fast tight-binding, reversible and competitive catechol-Omethyltransferase inhibitor. Eur J Pharmacol 2003;460(2–3):163–70. doi:10.1016/S0014-2999(02)02879-0.
- [278] Haasio K, Koponen A, Penttilä KE, Nissinen E. Effects of entacapone and tolcapone on mitochondrial membrane potential. Eur J Pharmacol 2002;453(1):21–6. doi:10.1016/S0014-2999(02)02383-X.
- [279] Caldwell J, Gardner I, Swales N. An introduction to drug disposition: the basic principles of absorption, distribution, metabolism, and excretion. Toxicol Pathol 1995;23(2):102–14. doi:10.1177/019262339502300202.
- [280] Arora K, Gangadharappa HV. An approach to bioanalytical method development and validation: a review. Int J Pharm Sci Res 2016;7(6):2291–301. doi:10.13040/IJPSR.0975-8232.7(6).2291-01.

- [281] Eurachem. The fitness for purpose of analytical methods A laboratory guide to method validation and related topics 2014. https://www.eurachem.org/images/stories/Guides/pdf/MV_guide_2nd_ed_EN.pdf (accessed October 13, 2016).
- [282] U.S. Food and Drug Administration. Guidance for industry Estimating the maximum safe starting dose in initial clinical trials for therapeutics in adult healthy volunteers 2005. http://www.fda.gov/downloads/Drugs/GuidanceComplianceRegulatoryInformatio n/Guidances/ucm078932.pdf (accessed October 20, 2016).
- [283] Rocha JF, Falcão A, Pinto R, Nunes T, Soares-da-Silva P. Effect of opicapone and entacapone on levodopa pharmacokinetics when administered with immediate release 100/25 mg levodopa/carbidopa in healthy subjects. Mov Disord 2013;28(Suppl 1):S155. doi:10.1002/mds.25605.